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ABSTRACT

Th» t M a rtue» of the titetMl environ— nt for industrial 
d t w l o w w t  in t o n l o a t u  countries

Abd-El Bah— n D u c

Stagnating world trada, falling primary commodity price* and increas­
ing interest and debt service costs have, since 1980, led through con­
tractions on both the supply and 8s— nd sides to a sharp drop in indus­
trial growth in developing countries. For Latin A— rica the — in problem 
is seen to be debt-financing, and for Africa the fall in pri— ry cow— dity 
prices and internal difficulties are identified as the chief pioble— , 
whereas Asia has continued to do relatively — 11, although reduced trading 
o( portunities have caused so—  decline in previously very high growth 
rates. It is suggested that short-tern international action is needed to 
increase rates of industrial capacity utilization in the South, wuile 
long-term action is required to help revive sad impie— nt industrial in­
vest—  nt projects delayed by the recession, and barriers to exports of 
manufactures from developing countries need to be reduced. Measures to 
strengthen South-South industrial co-operation are also suggested.

The international econcnic environ— nt and industrialization 
possibilities in develorinz countries

Arsar Lindbeck.

The author ez— ires possible changes in the international economy, ns 
— 11 as certain related do— Stic changes, which — old allow increased in­
dustrial growth and high productivity in the developing countries. The 
emphasis is on long-term issues. Covsrcd are: recent experiences of the
developing countries in industrialization; trends and prospects in devel­
oped countries; interrelations betwwen developing and developed economies; 
possible reform if North-South relations; strengthening of South-South 
relations; and do— Stic policy options for developing countries. It is 
argued that both the rate of industrial produccivity growth and productive 
capacity — st be increased in developing countries; to help achieve this, 
markets in developed countries need to expand and be open to exporters in 
developing countries, adequat* capital and credit — st be provided to 
developing countries, South-South trade and other economic ties should be 
sti— lated and, within developing countries, institutions and policies 
need to be reformed to allow greater allocative flexibility in econom ic 
decision-making.

The interrupted industrial revolution of the third — rid: 
orosnects and policies for renunmtion

Ajit Singh

Ihe author briefly describes the impact of — rid recession on in­
dustrialization in the South, focusing on reduced export demand, the fall 
in conmodity prices and the increase in interest rate and debt burdens.
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h  ir|Mi that developing eovntrias need to (row at rataa of 6-7 par coat 
for grots domestic prodaet (GOP) aad about 10 par coat for manu­
facturing. Relations between iadaatrial output, employment aad produc­
tivity ara aaalysad; low productivity growth ia tha Soath aay reflect 
afficlaat use of tha aoa-tcarca resourc*. labour, aad tha racaat drop la 
capital at.lizatioa it ralatad to racattioaary world coaditioat. Tha aad 
of world racottioa will aot mean a recovery to coaditioat of tha 1960s, to 
tha Soath will nood to roly more oa iataraal dynamics, including iacraaaad 
Sooth--Soath co-oparatioa. Trade with tha North will remain ioportaat, bat 
tha extraordinary expansion ia tha economies of tha lapablie of Korea, 
Siagapora, tha araa Hoag Koag aad Taiwaa Province of Chiaa will aot be 
easily doplicatad. Policy recaanmndetioas ara provided for sab-Saharaa 
Africa, Latia JWrricaa debtor coaatrias, large semi-ladustrial coaatrias 
aad mall coaatrias that aeed to be wore heavily ievolved ia Sooth-Sooth 
trade. Ia aa appendix, Japaaese iadottrlal policy it diteattad at a pos­
sible model for large semi-industrial coaatrias.

Tha aacoad chapter ia Worth-South relatioas

Goraa Ohlia

It is argoad that, evea with as acosmic recovery oader way ia parts 
of tha north, prospects are aot good for a return to tha high rates, by 
historic staadards, of world economic growth io the period f r m  the eod of 
the Secood World War to ti.e early 1970s. Several factors at preseat miti- 
gata agaiast a return to high growth rates. The previous period repre- 
seated a historic optora, as described by Schoopater's theory of inno­
vation, aad a new optora will take sows tisw to develop. Moreover, struc­
tural adjustment ia the Worth has, for various reasons, become increasing­
ly difficult to achieve, and factors such as the possibility of another 
oil price increase aad the eoatlaoiag debt problem of many developing 
countries will inhibit investment. To some eztent, increased South-South 
co-operation on a bilateral level, osiag counter trade as a financial 
mechanism, will help, bat it would still be realistic to revise inter­
national economic strategies to reflect lowered ezpectatioas.

Industrialization: where do we staadt where are wo zoinzT

H. W. Singer

The author, one of the advocates within the United Nations is the 
early 1950s of import-sobstitatiag iadnstrializatioa (ISI), argues that 
although such strategies often failed in comparison with export-oriented 
industrialization (ROD, the preseat aad prospective world economy makes 
ISI again of interest. He shows why, around 1950, ISI seesrnd reasonable 
and why it failed to work as eavisaged. It is argued that successful SOI 
was achieved ia a period of rapid world expansion, that if it were adopted 
by many developing countries the problem of "fallacy of composition” would 
arise aad that, taking the Republic of Korea as aa example, the relative 
importance of SOI within a policy package nay have been overrated. A pro­
gramme of ISI aad SOI sequentially combined, which would have the best 
features of both strategies, is suggested.

EH
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Industrial Izinx small conntriea

Helen lughti

Small coantrie* that are attempting to industrialize «rill generally 
need to be sore "open** than large one*; a na i l  Market a*aa* •’bat eco­
nomies of ocale in production any be difficult to achieve, so that pro­
tection and import substitution become very costly. Industrial activities 
will need to be specialized and carefully chosen to match resource availa­
bilities. and the range of ezpcrts «rill be narrow, taking into account the 
high costs of external transport for most small countries. Experience 
shotrs that the benefits ot forming eaeanon markets for the small countries 
of a region are usually outweighed by the corresponding costs of import 
substitution, structural rigidities and increased bureaucracy, since the 
markets thus fotmed remain relatively small. Small countries will tend to 
have fewer of the required skills and technologies available locally than 
large countries do, so that education and training need to be accompanied 
by liberal iamigration and migration policies and acceptance into the 
econoaay of suitable small and luediua-sized foreign firm*. Government in 
some small countries is too large for national needs, th**s increasing the 
cost of economic activities, i>oi an inherent advantage of smallness is 
that it allows considerable political cohesion, so that policies can be 
quickly and flexibly decided with few compromises. Instead of relying on 
a structure of incentives and restrictions, the a»st successful small 
countries have reduced goveraient to a minimum, kept external trade and 
investment policies open and created a macro-policy frame«n>rk allowing 
prices to reflect world market conditions; this strategy has remained 
viable even under recent «forld economic conditions.

Brazil and the IMF;__orolozue to the third letter of intent

Bdmar Bacha

Brasil's debt problem has caused letters of intent agreed with IMF in 
order to obtain financing of the external deficit to become increasingly 
restrictive for the domestic economy, thus leading to severe recession. 
The author argues agr.inst this restrictiveness. The IMF rules are asym­
metrical, imposing adjustment on debtor but not on surplus countries, and 
the required rate of adjustment is too rapid; in the ease of Brazil, 
adjustment through recession would reduce GDP by about S per cent and 
domestic expenditure by about 6.5 per cent, too much in view of the 
country's social problems. Adjustamnt through internal recession is jus­
tified when the cause of the external deficit is excessive internal 
demand, but in the ease of Brazil the cause is external recession, a fact 
ignored by IMP in setting its conditions for financing. These conditions 
have focused on internal factors such as Inflation and government spending 
and borrowing, which, according to the author, are not within the juris­
diction of IMP, Instead of on policies sinmd more directly at tha ¿sternal 
deficit.



Tha emergence of military industries in the South: 
longer term implications

Miguels Vionczek

Although quantitative data on imports, production and exports of arm­
aments in developing countries are not generally available, existing in­
formation suggests not only that imports are large but also that several 
newly industrializing countries have recently been rapidly expanding both 
production and exports, even competing with exports from developed coun­
tries; this evolution is briefly described. The author argues that this 
development reflects a high state of technological and managerial achieve­
ment, which could be diverted into con-arms industries, particularly in 
capital and intermediate goods, thus providing the core of a successful 
industrialization programme.
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SOMMAIRE

L'importance de 1*envirmnement international pour 
l'industrialisation des pave en développement

Abd-El Rahman Khane

La stagnation des échanges mondiaux, la chute des prix des produits 
primaires, la hausse des taux d'intérêt et l'alourdissement du service de 
la dette ont provoqué, depuis le début des années 80, des contractions de 
l'offre et de la demande qui se sont traduites par une chute brutale de la 
croissance industrielle des pays en développement. Pour l'Amérique 
latine, le problème principal est celui du financement de la dette alors 
qu'en Afrique, les facteurs essentiels sont la chute du prix des produits 
primaires et les difficultés internes; en Asie, par contre, la situation 
est relativement satisfaisante, même si la contraction des marchés a 
entraîné un certain ralentissement de taux de croissance qui avaient été 
jusque-là très élevés. Il conviendrait de mener une action à court terme 
au niveau international pour accroître les taux d’utilisation de la 
capacité industrielle du Sud et d'entreprendre une action à long terme 
pour faciliter la relance et la réalisation des projets d'investissement 
industriel mis en somneil du fait de la récession tout en réduisant les 
obstacles aux exportations des produits manufacturés des pays en 
développement. Des mesures visant à renforcer la coopération industrielle 
entre les pays du Sud sont également proposées.

L'environnement économique international et les possibilités 
d'industrialisation des pays en développement

Assar Lindbeck

L'auteur examine les modifications qu'il faudrait apporter à la 
situation économique internationale ainsi que certaines mesures connexes à 
prendre au niveau national pour accélérer la croissance industrielle et 
renforcer la productivité des pays en développement. Mettant l'accent sur 
les mesures à long serine, il traite les questions suivantes : bilan de
l'industrialisation des pays en développement au cours de la période
récente; tendances et perspectives des pays développés; interrelations 
entre l'économie des pays en développement et celles des pays développés; 
réforme possible des relations Nord-Sud; renforcement des relations 
Sud-Sud; enfin options offertes aux pays en développement au niveau 
national. Il conviendrait d'accroître aussi bien le taux de croissance de 
la productivité industrielle que la capacité de production des pays en 
développement; pour faciliter cette entreprise, il faut que les marchés
des pays avancés se développent et s'ouvrent aux exportateurs dos pays en
développement, que les pays en développement reçoivent les capitaux et les 
crédits nécessaires, que les échangns commerciaux et les autres liens 
économiques entre les pey* du Sud soient stimulés et que dans les pays en 
développement, les institutions et ¿es politiques soient réorientées afin 
que le processus de prise de décision en matière économique bénéficié 
d'une plus grande souplesse en ce qui concerne les allocations.
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Interruption de 1* révolution industrielle du tiers «onde : 
perspectives de reprise et politiques à appliquer à cette fin

Ajit Singh

L'auteur décrit brièvement les répercussions de la récession Mondiale 
sur l'industrialisation du Sud, s'attachant en particulier à la réduction 
des exportations, à la chute des prix des produits primaires et à la 
hausse des taux d'intérêt ainsi qu'à 1'alourdissement du fardeau de la 
dette.

Il faudrait que le taux de croissance du produit intérieur brut (PIB) 
des pays en développes№nt soit de l'ordre de 6 à 7 % et celui de la 
production manufacturière de l'ordre de 10 X. L'auteur analyse les 
rapports entre lu production industrielle, l'emploi et la productivité; il 
explique pourquoi on peut constater une faible productivité dans le Sud 
malgré une utilisation efficace de ressources abondantes, en particulier 
en ce qui concerne la main-d'oeuvre et il lie la chute récente de
l'utilisation du capital à la récession au niveau mondial. La fin de 
cette récession ne se traduira pas par un retour à la situation des 
années 60; il faudra donc que les pays du Sud fassent davantage appel à
une dynamique interne et en particulier renforcent leur coopération. Les
échanges commerciaux avec le Nord continueront à être importants mais il 
ne sera pas facile d'imiter l'expansion extraordinaire des économies de la 
République de Corée, de Singapour, du territoire de Hongkong et de la •
province chinoise de Taïwan. L'article contient également des 
recommandations pour les pays débiteurs de l'Afrique sub-saharienne et de 
l'Amérique latine, grands pays semi-industrialisés et petits pays qui ont '
besoin de participer plus activement aux échanges commerciaux Sud-Sud.
Dans une annexe, la politique industrielle du Japon est décrite comme un 
modèle pocsible pour les grands pays semi-industrialisés.

Le deuxième chapitre des relations Word-Sud ;

Coran Ohlin

Même si on constate ur. rétablirsement de l'é'.onomie dans certaines 
régions du Nord, il y a peu de chances que l’on assiste à un retour des 
taux élevés de la croissance économique qui ont été enregistrés entre la 
fin de la deuxième guerre mondiale et le début des années 70. A l’heure 
actuelle, plusieurs facteurs jouent à l'encontre d'un tel retour. La
période citée représente une progreision historique, semblable à celle que 
décrit Schumpeter dans l'exposé de sa théorie sur l'innovation et il 
faudra un certain temps pour que les conditions d'une nouvelle progression 
soient réunies. De plus, le Nord a eu, pour diverses raisons, de plus en 
plus de difficultés à procéder à ses ajustements de structure et des 
facteurs tels que la possibilité d'une nouvelle hati.je du prix du pétrole 
et le problème permanent de la dette de nombreux pays en développement 
jouent contre les investissements. Dans une certaine mesure, un
renforcement de la coopération Sud-Sud sur une base bilatérale, faisant 
appel à des échanges compensés en tant que mécanlssms financiers,
penaettra d’améliorer la situation mais il serait quand mêsw réaliste de
réviser les stratégies internationales pour tenir compte de perspectives 
en baisse.

eerrr



Industrialisation : situation et perspective»

U. W. Singer

L'auteur, qui avait été aux Nations Unies, au début des années 60, 
l'un des partisans de la théorie de l'industrialisation par remplacement 
des inportaticns, explique pourquoi, même si ces stratégies ont souvent 
connu moins de succès que les stratégies d'industrialisation orientées 
vers l'exportation, la situation actuelle de l ’économie mondiale et ses 
perspectives lui redonnent de l'intérêt. L'auteur montre pourquoi, dans 
les années 50, cette théorie paraissait raisonnable et pourquoi elle n'a 
pas répondu aux espoirs placés en elle. Les stratégies 
d'industrialisation orientée vers l'exportation ont réussi dans une 
période d'expansion rapide au niveau mondial et si elles devaient être 
adoptées par de nombreux pays e** ■“  'eloppement, on verrait se poser le 
problème de la "fausseté de 1. composition"; en ce qui concerne la 
République de Corée, par exemple, on a pu surestimer l'importance de la 
stratégie d'industrialisation orientée vers l'exportation dans la 
stratégie d'ensemble. L'auteur suggère un programme comportant 
l'utilisation échelonnée des deux stratégies, ce qui permettrait de tirer 
le meilleur parti de chacune d'elles.

L'industrialisation des petits pays

Helen Hugues

Les petits pays qui s'efforcent de s'industrialiser doivent en 
général être plus "ouverts" que les grands; pour un petit marché, il 
risque d'être difficile de réaliser des économies d'échelle dans la 
production, de sorte que la protection et la substitution des importations 
sont très onéreuses. Les activités industrielles doivent être 
spécialisées et soigneusement choisies compte tenu de la dotation en 
ressources; la ganmw d'exportations sera très étroite, vu le coût élevé 
des transports extérieurs pour la plupart des petits pays. L'expérience 
prouvo que les avantages qu'il y a à constituer des marchés communs entre 
petits pays d'une région sont en général contrebalancés par le coût de la 
substitution des importations, les rigidités structurelles et 
1'alourdissestent de la bureaucratie, car les marchés ainsi constitués 
restent relativement petits. Les petits pays tendent à disposer 
localement de moins des compétences et techniques requises que les grands 
pays, de sorte que l'enseignement et la formation doivent s'accompagner de 
politiques libérales d'immigration et d'émigration et d'une acceptation au 
sein de l'économie de petites et moyennes entreprises étrangères 
appropriées. Dans certains petits pays, l'administration est trop lourde 
par rapport aux besoins nationaux, ce qui augmente le coût des activités 
économiques, mais la petitesse a pour avantage inhérent de permettre une 
cohésion politique considérable, de sorte que les politiques peuvent être 
décidées avec rapidité et souplesse et sont rarement assorties de 
compromis. Au lieu de se fonder sur une structure d'incitations et de 
restrictions, les petits pays qui ont eu le plus de réussite ont réduit 
l'administration à un miniauim, appliqué des politiques ouvertes en matière 
de commerce extérieur et d'investissements et constitué un cadre 
macro-économique dans lequol les prix sont fonction des conditions sur le 
marché mondial; estte stratégie reste vlaMe, même dans la situation 
économique mondiale de ces dernières années.



Le Brésil et le FMI : prologue à la troisième lettre d'intention

Edaar Bâcha

Du fait du problème de la dette du Brésil, les lettres d'intention 
convenues entre ce pays et le FMI afin d'obtenir un financement du déficit 
extérieur se sont faites de plus en plus restrictives pour l'économie 
nationale, ce qui a conduit à une sévère récession. L'auteur se prononce 
contre ces restrictions. Les règles du FMI sont asymétriques ; elles 
imposent un ajustement aux débiteurs, Biais non aux pays excédentaires et 
le taux d'ajustement requis est trop rapide; dans le cas du Brésil, 
l'ajustement par la récession réduirait le PIB d’environ S % et les 
dépenses intérieures de 6,5 X à peu près, ce qui est excessif vu les 
problèmes sociaux du pays. L'ajustement par la récession interne est 
justifié lorsque la cause du déficit extérieur est une demande intérieure 
excessive; mais, dans le cas du Brésil, cette cause est la récession 
extérieure, fait que le FMI ignore lorsqu'il fixe ses conditions de 
financement. Celles-ci, au lieu de s'orienter vers des politiques visant 
plus directement le déficit extérieur, sont axées sur des facteurs 
internes tels que l'inflation et les dépenses et emprunts des pouvoirs 
publics qui, de l'avis de l'auteur, ne sont pas du domaine de compétences 
du FMI.

L'apparition d'industries militaires dans le Sud : incidences à long terme

Miguel S. Wionczek

Bien que l'on ne dispose en général pas de données quantitatives sur 
les importations, la production et les exportations d'armements dans les 
pays en développement, les renseignements disponibles semblent indiquer 
non seulement que ces importations sont fortes, mais également que 
plusieurs pays nouvellement industrialisés ont récennent développé 
rapidement leur production et leurs exportations, entrant même en 
concurrence avec les pays développés; l'auteur décrit brièvement cette 
tendance. Pour lui, celle-ci prouve la présence de compétences élevées en 
matière de techniques et de gestion, compétences qui pourraient être 
détournées vers les industries civiles, notamment celles des biens 
d'équipement et des biens intermédiaires, ce qui permettrait de constituer 
le noyau d'un programme d ’industrialisation fructueux.
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EXTRACTO

La importancia del «■dio externo en 1* industrialización 
de loa países en desarrollo

Abd-El Ritman Khane

Desde 1980, el estancamiento del comercio mundial, la caída de los 
precios de los productos primarios y los coseos cada vez mayores de los 
intereses y del servicio de la deuda han dado lugar, atediante un proceso 
de contracción de la oferta y la deaunda, a un fuerte descenso del creci­
miento industrial de los países en dasarrollo. En América Latina el prin­
cipal problema es la financiación ie la deuda, en el caso de Africa la 
caída de los precios de los productos primarios y las dificultades inter­
nas constituyen los mayores problemas, mientras que Asia ha continuado 
manteniendo una posición relativamente buena, aunque la reoucción de las 
oportunidades de comercio ha ocasionado una ligera disminución en las 
tasas de crecimiento anteriormente muy elevadas. En el articulo se sugie­
re la necesidad de que se adopten medidas a corto plazo, a nivel interna­
cional, para mejorar las tasas le utilización de la capacidad industrial 
en el Sur, y medidas a largo plazo para ayudar a revitalizar y aplicar lus 
proyectos de inversión industrial ieamrados por la recesión y reducir las 
barreras a la exportación de stanufacturas de los países en desarrollo. 
Asimismo se sugiere la adopción de medidas para fortalecer la cooperación 
industrial Sur-Sur.

El ambiente económico internacional v las posibilidades de 
industrialización de los países en desarrollo

Asear Lindback.

El autor examina la posible evolución de la economía internacional 
así coa» ciertos cambios internos conexos que permitirían un mayor creci­
miento industrial y una elevada productividad en los países en desarro­
llo. Ss hace hincapié en las cuestiones a largo plazo. Bntre los temas 
oxaminados figurar, los siguientes: experiencias recientes de los países
en desarrollo en materia de industrialización; tendencias y perspectivas 
en los países desarrollados; interrelaciones entre economías desarrolladas 
y en desarrollo; posible refornia de las relaciones Norte-Sur; fortaleci­
miento de las reliciones Sur-Sur; y opciones de política interna para los 
países en desarrollo. Se afirma que es necesario aumentar la tasa de cre­
cimiento de la productividad industrial y la capacidad productiva de los 
países en desarrollo; para ayudar a lograr osto propósito, es necesario 
ampliar los marcados de los países desarrollados y abrirlos a los exporta­
dores de los países en desarrollo, suministrar capital y crédito en volu­
men adecuado a los países en desarrollo, estimular el coswrcio Sur-Sur 
y otras vinculacionos económicas y reformar, Las instituciones y las polí­
ticas de los paisas en desarrollo, para dar uayor flexibilidad de asigna­
ción al proceso de adopción da decisiones económicas.
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La revolución industrial interrumpida del tercer rundo: 
perspectivas t políticas para »u reanudación

Ajit Singh

K1 autor describo brevemente le repercusión de le recesión mundial en 
le industrialización del Sur, prestando especial atención a la reducción 
de la demand* de productos de exportación, la caída de los precios de los 
productos básicos y el aumento de las tasas de intereses y de los pagos 
por servicio de la deuda. Sostiene que los países en desarrollo deben al­
canzar tasas de crecimiento entre el 6 y el 7% del producto interno bruto 
(PIB) y de alre¿ador del 101 en la actividad manufacturera. Se analizan 
las relaciones entre la producción industrial, el empleo y la productivi­
dad; el bajo índice de aumento de la productividad en el Sur podría deber­
se a la eficaz utilización del recurso del que no se carece, la mano de 
obra, y la reciente reducción en la utilización del capital guarda rela­
ción con las condiciones mundiales de recesión. El final de la recesión 
mundial no significará una recuperación en la que imperen nuevamente las 
condiciones del decenio de 1960, de modo que el Sur deberá recurrir en 
mayor grado a la dinámica interna, incluida una mayor cooperación 
Sur-Sur. El comercio con el Norte seguirá siendo importante, pero no será 
fácil emular la extraordinaria expansión obtenida por las economías de la 
República de Corea, Singapur, la zona dt Hong Kong y la provincia de 
Taiman de China. Se ofrecen recomendaciones de política para el Africa 
Subsahariana, los países deudores latinoamericanos, los países grandes 
semiindustrializados y los países pequeños que requieren una mayor parti­
cipación en el comercio Sur-Gur. E>. el apéndice se examina la política 
industrial japonesa como posible modelo para los países grandes semiindus- 
trializados.

El sexundo capítulo de las relaciones Norte-Sur

Goran Ohlin

El autor sostiene que no obstante el proceso de recuperación económi­
ca en marcha en algunas partes del Norte, no se vislumbran buenas perspec­
tivas para un retorno a las elevadas tasas, según las normas históricas, 
del crecimiento económico mundial registrado durante el período que va 
desde el final de la Segunda Guerra Mundial hasta el comienzo del decenio 
de 1970. En la actualidad son varios los factores que dificultan un 
retorno a tasas de crecimiento elevadas. El período anterior representó 
una reactivación histórica, tal como se describe en la teoría de la inno­
vación de Schumpeter, y se requerirá cierto tiempo para que se produzca 
una nueva reactivación de la economía. Además, por diversas razones, el 
ajuste estructural del Norte es cada vez más difícil de aleanzar, y algu­
nos factores, tales como la posibilidad de otro aumento de los precios del 
petróleo y el continuo problema del endeudamiento de muchos países en 
desarrollo inhibirán la inversión. Hasta cierto punto, seria útil esta­
blecer una mayor cooperación Sur-Sur en el plano bilateral, utilizando 
el comercio de contraparte como mecanismo financiero, aunque convendría 
siempre revisar las estrategias económicas internacionales a fin de dar 
cabida a previsiones menos aad>iciosas.



-  13 -

Industrialización: ¿Dónde estamos? ¿Hacia dónde vamos?

H.W. Singar

El autor, que a comienzos del decenio de 1950, fue uno de los propug- 
n«dores dentro del sistema de las Naciones Unidas de la industrialización 
sediente la sustitución de isportaciones, sostiene que si bien tales es­
trategias por lo común no han dado el resultado apetecido en comparación 
con la industrialización orientada a la exportación, la economía mundial 
actual y futura hacen que la industrialización mediante la sustitución de 
importaciones revista interés nuevamente. El autor explica por qué este 
sistema parecía razonable y por qué no dio los resultados esperados en el 
decenio de 1950. Se afirma que la industrialización orientada a la expor­
tación se alcanzó con éxito en un periodo de rápida expansión mundial, qi*e 
si muchos paisas en desarrollo adoptaran esta política surgiría un proble­
ma >  "falacia de composición" y que, tomando como ejemplo a la República 
de Corea, podría haberse exagerado la importancia relativa de la indus­
trialización orientada a la exportación dentro de un conjunto de polí­
ticas. Se sugiere uc programa que combine consecutivamente la industria­
lización mediante sustitución de importaciones con la industrialización 
orientada a 1» exportación que reúna las mejores características de ambas 
estrategias.

La industrialización de loa países pequeños

Helen Hughes

Un país pequeño con afán de industrialización por lo general deberá 
ser más "abierto" que un país grande; con un mercado reducido es difícil 
alcanzar economías de escala en la producción, de modo que la protección y 
la sustitución de importaciones llegan a ser sumamente costosos. Será ne­
cesario que las actividades industriales alcancen un alto grado de espe- 
cialiración y que se seleccionen cuidadosamente de modo que correspondan a 
las disponibilidades de recursos, j la gama de exportaciones deberá ser 
reducida, teniendo en cuenta los altos costos del transporte externo en la 
mayoría de los países pequeños. La experiencia demuestra que los benefi­
cios de formar mercados comunes para los países pequeños de una región son 
generalswnte superados por los correspondientes costos de la sustitución 
de importaciones, las rigideces estructurales y el aumento de la burocra­
cia, ya que los mercados asi constituidos permanecen relativamente peque­
ños. Los países pequeños no suelen disponer localmente de las aptitudes 
requeridas ni de las tecnologías que existen en los países grandes, de 
modo que la enseñanza y la capacitación deben ir acompañadas de políticas 
de inmigración y emigración liberales y de aceptación en la economía de 
aquellas empresas extranjeras mediauas y pequeü». que sean convenientes. 
La organización administrativa de algunos paisas pequeños rebasa las nece­
sidades nacionales, lo que encarece las actividades económicas, mientras 
que una ventaja inherente de una plantilla reducida es que permite una 
considerable cohesión politice, de manera que las políticas se 
pueden adoptar con rapidez y flexibilidad, con muy pocas concesiones. En 
lugar de depender de una estructura de incentivos y restricciones, los 
países pequeños más prósperos han reducido el aparato estatal a un mínimo, 
han swntenido una política abierta da comercio exterior e inversión y han 
creado una estructura macropolitlca en la cual los precios reflejan las 
condiciones del mercado internacional; esta estrategia se ha mantenido 
viable, incluso bajo las recientes condicionas económicas internacionales.



El B rasil t e l  FHI prólogo de 1* te rcer*  carta  de intención

Ed x r  B«cha

El problema de le deuda del Brasil ha dado lugar a que las cartas de 
ii tención acordadas con el FHI para obtener la financiación de la deuda 
externa sean cada vez ais restrictivas para la econoaia nacional, origi­
nando asi una grave recesión. El autor expone sus arguaento* en contra de 
este caricter restrictivo. Las normas del FHI son asinétrlcas, inponen 
ajustes a los países deudores y no a los superavitarios, y la tasa de 
ajuste requerida es demasiado rspida; en el caso del Brasil, el proceso de 
ajuste mediante la recesión reduciría el PIB en un 5% aproximadamente y 
los gastos internos en un 6,5% aproximadamente, cifras demasiado elevadas 
habida cuenta de los problemas sociales del país. El ajuste swdiante la 
recesión interna se justifica cuar.do la causa del déficit externo es una 
demanda interna excesiva, pero en el caso del Brasil la causa es la rece- 
siók. externa, hecho que el FHI pasa por alto al fijar sus condiciones de 
financiación. Estas condiciones se han centrado en factores internos ta­
les como la inflación y los gastos y empréstitos del sector público que, 
según el autor, no son de la esfera de competencia del FHI, en vez de cen­
trarse en políticas más directamente encaminadas a aliviar el déficit 
externo.

La aparición de industrias militares en Sur: 
repercusiones a largo plazo

Miguel S. Wionczek.

Aunque por lo general no se dispone de datos cuantitativos sobre xa 
importación, la producción o la exportación de armamentos en los países en 
desarrollo, de la información existente se infiere no sólo la existencia 
de un gran volumen de comercio de importación sinc también el hecho de que 
en varios países de reciente industrialización se ha registrado un rápido 
aumento tanto de la producción cobo de la exportación, incluso en coape­
tencia con las exportaciones de los países desarrollados; toda esta evolu­
ción se describe brevemente. ¿1 autor sostiene que esa situación refleja 
un alto nivel d'. logro tecnológico y administrativo, que podría encaminar­
se hacia industrias ajenas al sector de armamentos, especialmente las de 
bienes de capital e intermedios, para constituir asi el núcleo de un pro­
grama de industrialización eficaz.



UNITED NATIONS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT ORGANIZATION

Vienna

(Industry and development,
No. 12 « j

UNITED NATIONS 
New York, 1984



The opinions, figures and estimates set forth in signed articles are the responsibility of 
the authors and should not necessarily be co isidered as reflecting the views or carrying 
the endorsement of the United Nations Secretariat.

All material in Industy and Development may be freely quoted or reprinted, but 
acknowledgement is requested, together vith a copy of th*, publication containing the 
quotation or reprint.

The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do 
not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the Secretariat of the 
United Nations concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its 
authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers.

Mention of firm names and commercial products does not imply the endorsement of the 
United Nations.

AIMS AND SCOPE OF INDUSTRY AND DEVELOPMENT

Industry and Development attempts to provide a link between practi­
tioners and theorists working on economic and related aspects of indus­
trialization. The focus of the journal is on applied economics, particularly in 
areas emphasized in the Lima Declaration and Plan of Action on Industrial 
Development and Co-opo ration.

The journal is published an average of four times a year as an integral part 
of the work programme of the Division for Industrial studies of the United 
Nations Industrial Development Organization. It is prepared under the 
general guidance of a Supervisory Panel, composed of staff members from 
the Division, with the Head of the Global and Conceptual Studies Branch as 
its chairman. Responsibility for the detailed supe.vision of a specific issue is 
rotated among the members of the Panel. The responsible membei for this 
issue was J. Cody.

The Si pervisory Panel of Industry and Development welcomes readers' 
opinions and comments.

i----------------

ID/SER.M/12

UNITED NATIONS PUBLICATION 
Sales No.: E.84.II.B.4 

00900P



Preface

This issue of Industry and Development has been especially prepared 
for the Fourth General Conference of the United Nations Industrial 
Development Organization (UNIOD), to be held at Vienna from 2 to 18 August 
1984. The focus is on current policy issues in industrial development, 
including the action that needs to be taken by the international comunity 
in the post-recessionary period, and special topics include the particular 
problems of small countries, restrictions by the International Monetary 
Fund (IMF) on debtor countries (specifically Brazil), and the implications 
of the growth of armaments industries in developing countries. Many of 
the ideas presented in these articles will undoubtedly be of interest to 
participants in the Conference, as well as to our regular readers. The 
articles have been written by eminent economists particularly concerned 
with economic development issues, and the Executive Director of UNIDO has 
provided a perspective on the relationship between the external environ­
ment and industrialization prospects for developing countries. The Super­
visory Panel of Industry and Development wishes tc thank all contri­
butors. The articles by Messts. Lindbeck and Singh were originally 
written as contiibutions to the preparatory work for the Conference.
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THE IMPORTANCE OP THE EXTERNAL ENVIRONMENT FOR 
INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES

Abd-El Rahman Khane*

Tue process of industrialization in developing countries depends 
first and foremost on national efforts and domestic policies. The ex­
ternal environment - that is, links with other countries, mainly through 
trade and finance - has, however, become increasingly important. The 
present article considers how this external environment has adversely 
affected the process of industrialization in recent years and how the ex­
ternal environment might be made more favourable to rapid industrial­
ization in developing countries in the future.

The Fourth General Conference will be convened against a more complex 
and difficult set of external circumstances than those prevailing four 
years ago, when the Third General Conference of UNIDO met at New Delhi. 
In 1980, it was widely assumed that the world economy would continue to 
grow, although perhaps at a somewhat slower rate than in the 1950s and 
1960s. But, as is now well known, the recession that started in the in­
dustrialized market-economy countries in 1980 lasted longer than any re­
cession since the 1930s and its impact on the developing countries he6 
been much more serious, partly because the interest rates payable on 
accumulated external debts reached extraordinarily high levels.

Although the level of economic activity has started to rise encourag­
ingly in North America, Japan and Western Europe have been somewhat slower 
to recover. As a result, the full benefits of the emergence from the
1980- 1982 recession are as yet uncertain and they are only slowly reaching 
the developing countries. After a marked slow-down in growth in 1981 and 
1982, industrial output increased more rapidly in Asia in 1983, but in 
Latin America the level of economic activity was lower in 1983 than in 
1980, while the rate of industrial growth in most African countries in the 
period 1981-1983 was disappointing. Preliminary estimates suggest that 
the growth of industrial output in the South as a whole over the period
1981- 1983 averaged approximately 3 per cent a year compared with the 
annual growth target of 9 per cent adopted in the International Develop­
ment Strategy for the Third United Nations Development Decade,** which 
began in 1981.

It was mainly the deterioration in the external environment, par­
ticularly after 1980, that slowed down the industrialization process in 
developing countries. If the process of industrialization is to be both 
sustained and rapid, there must be expanding markets both at home and 
abroad and a continued high level of investment in new production facili­
ties. These pre-conditions for rapid industrialization have not been pre­
sent in many developing countries since 1980, when a fall in export earn-

*Executive Director of UNIDO.
**Sse General Assembly resolution 35/56, annex, para. 29.
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ings and a rise in debt-servicing costs led to reduced imports and a slow­
down in the growth of domestic demand. The output of existing industries 
has been reduced both i>y this decline in demand and, on the supply side, 
by inadequate availability of foreign exchange to purchase imported raw 
materials, spare parts and other essential supplies. Host serious of all, 
the momentum of investment in new industrial capacities has been lost as 
both domestic savings and Government revenues have declined and as ex­
ternal financing has become more expensive and more difficult to obtain.

The events of recent years confirm whai. the developing countries have 
been stating for the past 10 years, namely, that the existing inter­
national economic order does not provide a world economic environment in 
which they can achieve their goal of rapid economic and social develop­
ment. The main reason for this has been the increasing inability of 
developing countries to earn sufficient foreign exchange to support rapid 
economic growth, as reflected by the rise in their current account deficit 
from (31 billion in 1979 to $59 billion in 1980 and (118 billion in both 
1981 and 1982. A major part of this growing deficit was financed by com­
mercial bank borrowing, which proved to be too expensive and raised the 
external debt-servicing burden to a level that was not sustainable in a 
period (1981-1983) in which the volume of world trade had stopped 
growing. The developing countries’ current-account deficit was reduced 
appreciably in 1983, but this was achieved mairly by a reduction in im­
ports at the expense of economic growth.

The biggest reduction in imports was in Latin America, which is the 
most industrialized region of the South, having contributed about 50 per 
cent of the total industrial output of the South in 1980. The impact of 
the international debt crisis and very high inflation rates on the econo­
mies and social fabric cf the Latin Asterican countries needs to be 
stressed; those countries are being forced to adopt policies that contract 
the level of economic activity at a time when rapid growth is required to 
satisfy the needs of an expanding population. On the basis of a report 
prepared jointly by the Economic Commission for Latin America (ECLA) and 
the Latin American Economic System (SELA), the Latin American countries 
have argueu that they should not be pressed into paying more in debt 
servicing than the demands of continued economic development would allow. 
They feel that the way to repay their debt is by expanding output rather 
than by postponing growth and sacrificing the welfare of their people. 
Their claims have become even more urgent with the further rise in inter­
est rates in April and May 1984.

Host Asian countries were less vulnerable to the unfavourable ex­
ternal environment and saw no more than a slowing down of their fairly 
rapid pace of industrialization. The debt-service payments of Asian coun­
tries were less of a burden and were kept up to date, export earnings were 
sustained, the level of imports was more or less maintained and a small 
decline in the inflow of external capital was offset by the continued high 
rate of domestic savings. These countries responded to the recession by 
curbing the growth of government expenditure and postponing the start of 
new industrial projects, in particular those with high foreign-exchange 
costs. One impact of the recession has been to postpone the time when 
Asian countries can become more self-sufficient in basic industries like 
steel, petrochemicals and capital goods. Another impact has been a 
slowing down of the fast growth of exports of manufactured goods. Asia is 
more dependent than other regions on international acceptance of the 
South’s need to expand its exports of manufactured goods to the North in 
future years.
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The external environment is perhaps most important of all for African 
countries. They rely more heavily on exports of primary cotmoodities, 
whose average price fell by about 25 per cent during the recession. In 
siany African countries, much of the government revenues is derived from 
exports of food crops and minerals, while a high proportion of new 
investment in the industrial sector is sponsored by Governments. In 
addition to declining export earnings, sub-Saharan Africa faced a 
slow-down in concessionary financial assistance; it also encountered 
higher costs for obtaining external financing on non-concessional terms. 
These problems were exacerbated by a severe drought that swept the 
continent, adding further distress to a food situation that the Economic 
Commission for Africa (ECA) has described as "the single most isq>ortant 
concern in the region**.

Industrial output in African countries has therefore been adversely 
affected from both sides. On the supply side, foreign exchange shortages 
have kept their import-dependent industries short of raw materials, other 
inputs and spare parts. On the demand side, the recession has reduced in­
comes, particularly in the dominant agricultural sector, and the level of 
aemand in general. As a result, industrial output actually declined from 
the previous year's level in 10 countries of the region in 1981 and in 13 
countries in 1982.

As the world economy emerges from the recession, the developing coun­
tries face two types of constraint on their industrialization. The first 
is of a short-term nature, namely, an insufficiency of the foreign ex 
change that will allow developing countries to import the raw materials, 
other supplies, spare parts and additional machinery and equipment needed 
to operate their existing industries at high rates of capacity utiliz­
ation. As demand for industrial goods picks up in the biennium 1984-1985, 
it will become increasingly important to maximize industrial output from 
existing plants. A short-term programme of international action is there­
fore needed to help developing countries to increase the level of indus­
trial output from their existing industries.

Two components of such a programme could be envisaged. The first 
component would comprise advisory missions to diagnose the reasons for the 
low utilization of capacity available in existing industrial plants and to 
suggest ways to facilitate more efficient plant operations. The second 
component would consist of external financial assistance specifically 
aimed at providing additional foreign exchange for an expanded progranme 
of imports of raw materials, other supplies and spare parts, as well as 
the additional industrial machinery and equipment that might be required 
to revitalize the industrial sector. The need for such special programmes 
is already well recognized. Por example, a Special Assistance Programme 
approved by the Executive Directors of the World Bank in February 1983 
specifically recognized the need to help developing countries restore 
their development efforts despite adverse external circumstances.*

The second type of constraint, calling for long-term solutions, is 
typified by the low level of investment in industry. While maximization

*For a brief description of the Trogramme, see The World Bank Annual
Beport 1983 (Washington D.C., World Bank, 1983), p. 39.



of the output of existing industries is indeed the most urgent iimnediate 
goal, the need to revive the level of new investment in industry is 
imperative if industrial growth is to be restored to its previous high 
rate. The rece:sion caused the postponement, or in some cases even can­
cellation, of many new industrial projects in most developing countries. 
This has seriously affected the strategy of the industrially more advanced 
developing countries, which consisted of establishing industries in tt 
1980s to produce basic products like steel and chemicals, as well as 
capital goods. In other words, although investment plans had been made 
that would lay the basis for an expansion of industrial output after 1985, 
these plans have not been put into effect. The start of many of these new 
industrial projects appears likely to postponed beyond 1984, because 
many developing countries still neod :o restrain the level of imports in 
the current less favourable climate for expanding exports and attracting 
the required large inflows of external finance.

A long-term programme of international action is therefore needed to 
assist developing countries in reviving and implerenting plans to estab­
lish new industrial projects that have been postponed during the reces­
sion. The greatest need is for develop:ng countries to expand their pro­
duction of basic industries like chemicals, paper and steel t_.d to develop 
the capital-goods industries producing fabricated metal products, machin­
ery and transport equipment. Most of these projects are capital-intensive 
and have a high foreign-exchange component. Because some developing coun­
tries have high dent-servicing burdens in relation to their present level 
of export earnings, special types of project financing need to be con­
sidered. Some possible new ways were considered at the Consultation on 
Industrial Financing organized by UNIDO in 1982. More recently, some 
multilateral financing institutions such as the World Bank have begun to 
make increased use of co-financing opportunities. The development of such 
a comprehensive international programme is a complex task, but without it 
the flow of financing for new industrial projects is likely to be in­
adequate in the coming years. There is no need to emphasize how such a 
prograssne would in turn benefit the industries in the industrialized coun­
tries, which would supply part of the new machinery and equipment required.

The International Development Strategy adopted by the General 
Assembly calls for far-reaching changes in the structure of world indus­
trial production. Part of this change will occur naturally if economic 
growth in developing countries is faster than in industrialized countries 
and if the range of industrial goods they produce broadens further, there­
by reducing the need for imports from industrialized countries. But far- 
reaching changes can only be achieved if the developing countries continue 
to increase their share in world exports of manufacturing goods.

The need for developing countries to expand their exports of manu­
factured goods has been quantified by the World Bank, whose estimates 
suggest that the contribution of manufactured goods to the total export 
earnings of the developing countries might need to increase from about 30 
per cent in 1980 to about 45 per cent in 1990. This goal would imply that 
the voIu m  of such exports in 1990 would be about 2.5 times the level in 
1980, and that the developing countries' share of the North's domestic 
markets for manufactured goods, which doubled from 1.7 per cent in 1970 to 
3.4 per cent in 1980, would need to double again to about 7 per cent in 
1990.
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Such an increase in market penetration could be absorbed by the North 
in an expanding world economy, but the growing pressures for protection by 
industries in the industrialized countries now make the prospects for such 
a large increase uncertain. Some of the industries in which exports were 
most successfully promoted in the 1970s - clothiDg and textiles, footwear 
and leather products - are now to a greater or lesser extent constrained 
by import quotas. Exports of iron and steel have also been limited by 
import restrictions and there is a danger that exports of petrochemicals 
may encounter similar resistance. It is therefore essential that the 
present trend towards increased protectionism be halted and reversed.

If the international community were to adopt these three sets of 
measures, namely, a special short-term programme for financing the import 
needs of industrialization, a long-term programme for financing the 
estaoiishment of new industrial projects and policies to reduce the bar­
riers to exports of manufactured goods by developing countries, the ex­
ternal environment for industrialization in developing countries in the 
coming years would be greatly improved. Indeed, provided the world eco­
nomic recovery, which started in industrialized countries in 1983, can be 
sustained through 1984 and 1985, the external environment for the indus­
trialization of developing countries could be much more favourable. The 
main remaining constraint will be the high cost of interest payments cn 
external debts that many developing countries have to continue to bear.

Developing countries will be preoccupied in 1984 and 1985 with the 
need to lay the foundation for a return to faster industrial growth, while 
coping with an acute shortage of foreign exchange that will be the legacy 
of the prolonged recession. Most developing countries have already begun 
to adapt their economic and industrial development strategies to the con­
ditions likely to prevail in the remaining years of the 1980s. One can 
already discern a new emphasis on:

(a) Measures to increase capacity utilization in existing manufac­
turing plants as an alternative tc building new capacities;

(b) Greater scrutiny of investment in new industrial projects with a 
view to reducing the foreign exchange content of both capital and operat­
ing costs that have been approved;

(c) Measure* that will encourage local industry to rely more on 
domestic raw materials and supplies and less on imports;

(d) Policies that will further reduce the level of imports of food 
and consumer goods so as to leave more foreign exchange available for im­
ports of the capital goods and the raw materials that are required for 
industrialization;

(e) Policies that stimulate production of a broader range of agri­
cultural and industrial products for export to the North.

The changed external evnironment has also encouraged many developing 
countries to promote greater reliance on supplies of manufactured goods 
from other developing countries through counter-trade agreements and other 
trade arrangeswnts. These arrangements involve trade in oil, raw 
materials and food, as well as in manufactured goods. They build on the 
substantial volume of trade that has already developed within regions of
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the South, but to an increasing extent they also involve trade between 
countries in different regions - Africa and Latin America, Asia and the 
Middle East, Asia and Africa etc. In the near future, one can expect 
these efforts to be intensified and be supported by new arrangements for 
settling international payments, including acceptance of payment in local 
currency to a certain extent in order to overcome the continuing shortage 
of hard currencies.

As developing countries develop closer trading ties and find that 
foreign exchange is not available to import sufficient quantities of basic 
and capital goods from the North, greater efforts will be made to locate 
alternative sources of supply in the South. These efforts need to be 
marshalled and co-ordinated by a special programme on South-South indus­
trial co-operation aimed at identifying industries in developing countries 
with excess capacity available for export and matching them with the 
import needs of other developing countries.

Although the range of products in the basic and capital-goods indus­
tries produced in the South has broadened considerably in the last 
20 years, there is still a very wide range of products that are not pro­
duced in the South. A second component of a special programme on South- 
South industrial co-operation should be aimed at identifying these gaps in 
the industrial structure of the South. This programme should assess the 
present and future market requirements of all the regions in the South and 
see how they might be met by joint planning of new industries at the sub­
regional, regional and interregional levels.

Such initiatives, which developing countries can take themselves, 
would be a natural response to the changed external environment. 
Basically, they would aim at making the South more collectively self- 
reliant and hence less vulnerable to the external shocks which have been 
experienced in recent years. The South needs to develop a much stronger 
and more broadly diversified industrial base, if it is to make a signif­
icant contribution to future growth of the world economy. Viewed in this 
broad context the steps that developing countries might take to adjust 
their economies so that their economic development is less vulnerable to 
the external economi'. environment would deserve the support of all con­
cerned, including UNIDO.

In recent years, UNIDO has adapted its ongoing programme of activi­
ties to support implementation of the Caracas Programme of Action adopted 
by the High-level Conference on Economic Co-operation among Developing 
Countries, held at Caracas from 13 to 19 May 1981 (A/36/333, annex). 
UNIDO also has convened ministerial solidarity meetings to identify and 
promote opportunities for co-operation iu the industrial development of 
individual countries, most of them least developed countries. In addi­
tion, it has assisted in the identification and prosiotion of joint indus­
trial projects by groups of developing countries in Africa, Asia and Latin 
America. An exchange of information on technology among developing coun- 
trie. has been promoted, as has the establishment of new technological 
institutions to serve the specific needs of developing countries, and 
increased use has been made of opportunities for industrial training in 
developing countries.

A number of specific ways in which the international community can 
create a store favourable external climate for the industrialization of 
developing countries have been outlined in the present article, including
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a short-term programme for financing the import needs of industrialization 
in developing countries, a long-term progresse for financing the estab­
lishment of new industrial projects, and policies that would reduce the 
barriers to exports of manufactured goods by developing countries. These 
three programmes acknowledge the continuing interdependence of North and 
South in the areas of international finance and international trade. Like 
the challenge posed by the international debt crisis, they will test the 
creative ability of the international community to devise solutions that 
will lift the world economy out of its present sialaise.

The external environment, however, is not confined to North-South 
relations; it also involves the emerging relations among the developing 
countries themselves. The developing countries already import about 
15 per cent of their total import requirements of manufactured goods f’-om 
within the South. Two ways have been suggested here to increase the pro­
portion in the future, namely, a programme to identify the import needs of 
developing countries and assess the extent to which these needs could be 
supplied by using excess capacities available in industries in other 
developing countries and a second, longer-term, progranme to identify gaps 
in the industrial structure of the South and suggest how they might be 
filled by joint planning of new industries at the subregional, regional 
and interregional levels. These two programmes acknowledge the growing 
industrial interdependence of the developing countries and the need to 
make greater use of the potential for increasing industrial output that 
this interdependence offers
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THE INTERNATIONAL ECONOMIC ENVIRONMENT AND INDUSTRIALIZATION 
POSSIBILITIES IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES

Assar Lindbeck*

Introduction

For a number of years the state of the world's economy has been 
disappointing, largely owing to the long and deep-seated recessions that 
plagued the members of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and 
DevelopiKnt (OECD) in the mid-1970s and early 1980s, and their strongly 
negative, if somewhat delayed, effects on developing countries from about 
1979/8C onwards. Although there are, of course, important lessons to be 
drawn from what has happened, any discussion of the long-term economic 
prospects for developing countries should not be unduly coloured by 
shortterm events. Long-term growth and development problems supersede 
both "ordinary" business cylces and deep "stagflation-type" recessions 
such as those experienced in the periods 1974-1976 and 1980-1983. This is 
why the present report will focus on tbe long-term post-world-recession 
problems of the developing countries, in the context of the world 
economy. The only issues that will be considered are those that have left 
their mark on the growth prospects for the world economy. The short-term 
implications of long-term policy strategies will, of course, also have to 
be taken into account, as long-term policies are in practice the sum of a 
great number of short-term policy decisions.

In recent decades, United Nations conferences on long-term devel- 
opwent problems of tbe developing countries have been concerned largely 
with the international economic environment of the South. These external 
issues are certainly of the utsaist importance and will continue to be so 
in the future. Indeed, a successful build-up of productive capacity in 
the developing countries depends heavily on a favourable international 
environment. Moreover, the interdependence of developed and developing 
countries, through trade in manufactures, commodity markets, finance, 
investment and technology, have not only become more pronounced in recent 
years but are also better understood. Nevertheless, when international 
cyclical economic conditions improve again in the developed countries, the 
relative importance of domestic conditions for the economic performance of 
the developing countries will increase. Thus, even though the recent 
drastic deterioration in the economic situation in developing countries 
was largely initiated by events in tho outside world, it is important to 
recognize also the role of doswstic conditions: institutions, mechanisms, 
attitudes and policies.

Three aspects of the international, or external, conditions will be 
emphasized in this report: access to the markets in developed countries, 
largely an issue of market expansion and protectionism; the possibility of

«Institute for International Studies, University of Stockholm, Sweden.
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generating an adequate and sustained flow of capital and credit to the 
developing countries; and the possibility of bringing about increased 
economic interaction and co-operation among developing countries. On the 
last issue, the developing countries have both an opportunity and a re­
sponsibility to show that it is possible to arrange store equitable 
international relations than those that have so far dominated the economic 
relations between North and South.

Two questions will be focused on when considering domestic, or inter­
nal, conditions, namely: the iimnaterial infrastructure, or human re­
sources, with emphasis on technological competence, managerial skill and 
entrepreneurship; and the strength and efficiency of domestic amrkets and 
the economic incentives of households and firms. The main reason for this 
emphasis is that a strong case will be made for policies that stimulate 
the growth of domestic productivity and allocative flexibility. Indeed, 
in view of the very poor productivity performa;.ce of developing countries 
so far, improvement of the growth of productivity and of the allocative 
flexibility of developing countries may be regarded as the main theme of 
this report as far an internal reforms and policies are concerned.

By considering the internal factors on an equal footing with the 
external ones, it iiay be possible to introduce a r.ew approach to the 
discussion of economic development, with more concern for the macroand 
micro-economic environment of the actual decision-makers in the production 
system, namely, individuals in the large firms and small entrepreneurs.

Needless to s>iy, the developing countries devote a great deal of time 
and attention to the pursuit of doatestic reforms, although such reforms 
are neither a substitute nor a prerequisite for improvements in the inter­
national economic environment of those countries. The credibility of the 
desmnds by developing countries for the "outside world" to change its 
institutions and policies would probably be enhanced, nevertheless, if the 
developing countries themselves showed more concern for the importance of 
the economic structures within their own countries.

RECENT EXPERIENCES WITH INDUSTRIALIZATION IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES*

It is admittedly a traism, but nonetheless worth restating here, that 
the elimination of poverty and underemployment and the building up of ac­
ceptable living conditions in the developing countries within a reasonable 
period of time depend on a rapid rate of economic growth in these coun­
tries. Given current population trends, there is a strong motivation to 
achieve growth targets for gross domestic product (GDP) of 6-7 per cent a 
year. This would usually mean that production (value added) in manu­
facturing would have to grow even faster, in fact at a rate of some 10 per 
cent a year for developing countries as a group. It is in the litht of

•For a detailed assessment, see Industry in a Changing World, special 
inane of the Industrial Development Survey for the Fourth General 
Conference of UNIDO (United Nations publication, Sales No. E.83.II.B.6). 
When no reference is made in the present report to other statistical 
sources, data are obtained from that survey. China is not included in the 
statistics.
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such ambitions chat the actual growth performance in developing countries 
in recent decades, including the disappointing figures that began to show 
up at the very end of the 1970s, should be seen.

The rate of economic growth of course increased sharply after the 
Second World War in the developing countries, even more so, in fact, than 
in the developed countries. In the period 1960-1973, the rate of real 
growth in GDP seems to have been about 1 percentage point higher in the 
developing countries than in OECD countries, and in the period 1973-1982 
it was about 2 percentage points higher. These differences are, however, 
largely wiped c in per capita calculations. As a result of the more 
rapid growth in GDP in developing than in developed countries, the share 
cf the former in world GDP increased from about 14.8 per cent in 1938 to 
about 15.3 per cent in 1970 and to about 17.3 per cent in 1980 *

The faster rate of growth in output in developing countries is 
noticeable in the manufacturing sector as well. The growth rate of manu­
facturing value added in the developing countries exceeded the rate in the 
rest of the world by 1.7 percentage points in the period 1963-1973 and by 
2.4 percentage points in the period 1973-1980. As a consequence, the 
developing countries increased their sh«.re of world swnufacturing value 
added (MVA) from about 6 per cent in 1038 to 8 per cent in 1963 and to 
about 11 per cent in 7982. These achievements are of course less pro­
nounced on a per capita tasis, and the rate of increase in labour produc­
tivity has, as will be emphasized below, been very slow. Moreover, prac­
tically the entire relative giin in the post war period took place before 
1978.

The increased importance of manufactures in the developing countries 
is also reflected in the export sector. The share of manufactures in the 
total non-oil exports of the developing countries has increased from about 
13 per cent in 1960 to no less than 48 per cent in 1980. The still rather 
modest level of sophistication of manufacturing in developing countries, 
however, is reflected in the fact that while about 70 per cent of the 
developed market economies' exports of manufactures are finished goods, 
ready for use, the corresponding figure in 1980 for developing countries 
is just below 40 per cent.

Moreoever, the bulk of the output of manufactures of the developing 
countries is produced by a very sbmII group of countries. For instance, 
in 1980 10 developing countries accounted for about 70 per cent of the 
manufacturing value added of all developing countries. One country, 
Brazil, accounted for almost a quarter of the KVA of the developing coun­
tries. Together with China (Taiwan Province), the area of Hong Kong, 
Indonesia, Iran, the Republic of Korea, Singapore and Thailand, Brazil 
experienced a rapid growth in manufacturing output in the period 
1963-1980, while three other large countries - Argentina, Chile and 
Venezuela - showed a significant decline in their respective shares of the 
total manufacturing output of developing countries.

The developing countriec in the lowest income range (per capita gross 
national product (GNP) of less than $295 in 1978) saw a gradual decline in 
their share of the total KVA of developing countries from the early 1960s

♦Centrally planned economies are included on the basis of their net 
material balances.
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to the early 1980*. In 1980 they accounted for only about 11 per cent of 
the total HVA of the developing countries, while their «hare in the 
population of the developing countries was 51 per cent. For che least 
developed countries, the figures are even more startling, as these coun­
tries in the last two decades have accounted for only about 1.5 per cent 
of the HVA of developing countries, although their share in the population 
of those countries has been about 10 per cent throughout the period. 
Horeover, while the figure for their share in output has shown a dowi.ward 
trend, their share in population has been increasing.

These figures reflect a rather general observation in development 
economics, namely that the manufacturing sector expands most rapidly at 
intermediate levels of per capita income, and that its share of GOP tends 
to increase in countries that have reached those income levels. One obvi­
ous reason is that the demand for non-processed agricultural products at 
such levels does not rise rapidly with income, in contrast to the demand 
for manufacturing products, including processed food. Another reason is 
that a rapid rate of capital accumulation, which helps to bring about the 
rapid increase in per capita income, at the same time increases the 
comparative advantage of capital-intensive sectors, for example a number 
of branches of manufacturing, in contrast to most services and traditional 
agriculture. The same argument can be made for human capital, in the form 
of education and on-the-job training. For at the same time as a rapid 
accumulation of human capital boosts per capita income, the very same pro­
cess will gradually change comparative advantages in favour of shill­
intensive activities and products, like parts of manufacturing, in 
particular, of course. sophisticated forms of manufacturing output 
(although at very high levels of per capita income sophisticated services 
seem to be even more strongly stimulated by the accumulation of human 
capital).

In order to avoid paii ing too schematic a picture, it is iaiportant 
to point out that a number of factors are responsible for the marked vari­
ations in individual countries. The availability of natural resources is 
one such factor. For instance, the share of agriculture, which in 1980 
ranged from about 5 per cent to about 38 per cent of GDP in developing 
countries, varies considerably even among countries at comparable levels 
of per capita income. The size of the domestic market is another impor­
tant factor that influences the production structure, in particular within 
nmnufacturing, as small countries store than large ones have to specialize 
to be able to exploit comparative advantage and returns to scale. Differ­
ences in the econcmic system and the economic policies pursued, for 
instance the emphasis on import substitution and export promotion respec­
tively, also have a considerable influence on the production structure, 
and not just on the relative size of the foreign trade sector.

Granting the existence of such variations, it is nevertheless tiue 
that modernization and economic growth are regularly accompanied by an 
increased share of smnufacturing in total output and employment (at the 
per capita income level of the developing countries), that the increased 
importance of manufacture is particularly pronounced at intermediate 
levels of economic development, and that this tendency for manufacturing 
tc grow in relative importance disappears only at very high levels of per 
capita income.

It is, of course, impossible to make reliable forecasts of future 
trends of manufacturing production in different parts of the world. 
Assuming, however, that the tendencies apparent in the period 1960-1980
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will continue, the developing countries could hypothetically account for 
about 16 per cent of total manr 'acturing output in the world in the year 
2000, compared with the target o.' 25 per cent set in the Lima Declaration 
and Plan of Action on Industrial Developmet and Co-operation, 1/ while 
they could be expected to account for store than 70 per cent of the world's 
population. This straws just how slow the progress is in reallocating 
manufacturing productive capacity to developing countries.

ECONOMIC TRENDS IN DEVELOPED COUNTRIES 

Reasons for the deterioration of ecoromic performance

That there has been a deterioration in the performance of the 
developed market economies during the last devade is obvious: the GNP 
growth rate has been cut by about half; the level of short-term macro- 
economic instability has increased; unemployment rates have doubled or 
even trebled; and, until recently, inflation has been rising.

The slow-down in the growth rate of GNP was to some extent inevi­
table, as the extraordinarily rapid growth rate in the 1950s and 1960s was 
partly due to uniquely favourable circumstances. For instance, the rapid 
productivity growth rate in the first two decades after the Second World 
War was enhanced by the post-war economic reconstruction, by the vast 
delayed outflow of labour froir. low-productivity agriculture and by the 
once-and-for-all liberalization of international transactions after the 
protectionist and autarkical tendencies in the 1930s and 1940s. In the 
case of developed countries other than the United States of America, 
productivity growth was also facilitated by the process of catching up 
with United States technology. These favourable factors were bound to
disappear sooner or later. It is also a well-known fact that the ever- 
increasing share of GNP that in the last decade has been devoted to ser­
vices, in particular to public services, and to environmental improve­
ments of various kinds, has reduced the overall productivity growth rate 
of the national economy.

The increased short-term macro-economic instability in the OECD 
countries, by contrast, was largely the result of a series of specific, 
partly accidental, macro-economic "shocks’’ that impinged upon these econ­
omies. Obvious examples are the explosion of intsrnational liquidity 
around 1970 (largely due to speculation against the dollar); the supply 
shocks in connection with the drastic increases in oil prices in 1973 and 
1979; the so-called "real wage explosions" in several European countries 
around 1570 and 1975 (in particular in relation to the falling produc­
tivity trend after 1973); and the often rather erratic policy responses by 
Governments to these events. These events were reflected not :nly in
drastically increased unemployment and high and fluctuating inflation but 
also in violent fluctuations in exchange rates, interest rates and prices 
of raw materials.

The long-term growth potential of the OECD economies was seriously 
damaged by this short-term macro-economic instability, which further 
accentuated the unavoidable slow-down in the growth of productivity anu 
output. For instance, the length and depth of the last two recessions 
meant that the reallocation of resources was slowed down because of the 
reduced demand for factors of production, even in sectors with good
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long-term growth prospects. Moreover, capital formation wss seriously 
hurt by the low level of capacity utilization, the cyclical fall in 
profits and the high real interest rates, as well as by the increased 
uncertainties about relative prices, macro-economic developments and 
government policy.

It may be argued, however, that the recent deterioration in both the 
short-term and the long-term performance of the developed market econ­
omies to some extent also reflects changes in the basic functioning of 
these economies.

First of all, the rising inflationary trend from the mid-1960s car. be 
viewed, at least partly, as an adjustment of wage and price behaviour to 
the expectation cf unions and firms that the Government will guarantee 
full employment regardless of what happens to wages and prices. Thus, the 
gradual increase in the inflation trend would probably sooner or later 
have resulted in a more restrictive economic policy, with higher interest 
rates and greater unemployment, eve., without the specific inflationary 
"shocks" that impinged upon these economies in the 1970s. In other words, 
the stagflation in the 1970s and early 1980s should be regarded as a 
result not only of a number of specific, "accidental” shocks, including 
the supply shocks, but also of changes in the behaviour patterns of firms 
and unions, and the restrictive economic policies that were subsequently 
induced by these changes, in particular the very high interest rates.

Secondly, the increased instability of exchange rates and interest 
rates is not only a consequence of accidental disturbances. The increase 
in the instability of exchange rates is also due to deviations in macro- 
economic trends in individual countries with a strong economic inter­
dependence, in particular as reflected in highly integrated financial 
markets, while the wider fluctuations in interest rates reflect both a 
stronger determination on the part of Governments to fight inflation 
through monetary policies and increased emphasis, in the pursuit of such 
policies, on control of the money stock rather than interest rates.

Thirdly, there seems to have been not only a cyclical drop in 
profits, but also a trend-wise long-term fall in the profitability of 
firms in the developed countries, most pronounced in manufacturing. In 
some countries this is partly a result of overvalued currencies, or 
alternatively formulated, excessive real wages - in situations where 
profits were alsc squeezed by the increases in the relative prices of 
various intermediary inputs, such as oil and, temporarily in the early 
1970s, raw materials.

The falling rate of return on physical assets in the developed coun­
tries may also, however, be regarded as an expression of increased inter­
national competition and shifts in the comparative advantages in some 
manufacturing sectors in favour of developing countries. To the extent 
that this is the case, the falling rate of return on investment in some 
manufacturing sectors in the developed countries is a normal consequence 
of more competitive markets, and a signal that it is reasonable to shift 
the allocation of investment in such sectors to developing countries.

The ability of developed countries to make such reallocations seems, 
however, to have been reduced because of a long-term deterioration in the 
flexibility of the basic allocative mechanisms of the developed countries.
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There is evidence of increased demands by employees and firms for help 
from Governments to resist both reductions in relative income and 
contractions of productive capacity in sectors with deteriorating compar­
ative advantages.

These various developments have, of course, both accentuated tradi­
tional protectionism and stimulated the use of selective subsidies to 
ailing sectors and firms in many developed countries. In other words, at 
a time when the need is greater than ever before for a reallocation of 
productive capacity in the world economy, with a redeployment of certain 
types of manufacture production to the developing countries, not only 
macro-economic developments but also some changes in the basic function­
ing of the economic systems of the developed countries of the West have 
reduced the ability and willingness of these countries to pursue such 
reallocations.

Likely developments

One important, question is whether the deterioration in the perform­
ance of the developed Western economies in the last decade will continue 
indefinitely or whether it is likely to improve in the medium or long 
term. The cyclical situation of the early 1980s is not under discus­
sion. After all, business upswings have occurred regularly after every 
recession in the last one or two hundred years, and even, indeed, after 
the major depressions in 1921-1922 and 1931-1936 and there is no compel­
ling reason why such an upswing should not occur after the recession of 
the early 1980s, although the speed with which the recovery will take 
place is uncertain.

It would be foolish to attempt to forecast with any degree of 
precision the probable general performance of the developed Western econ­
omies over one or two decades. Nevertheless, the expression of some 
opinion is unavoidable. As a starting point, it may be argued that it is 
not very likely that the developed Western economies will be exposed in 
the coming decade to shocks of the severity experienced in the last one. 
In particular, it is not very likely that oil-price shocks of the magni­
tude experienced in 1973 and 1979 will occur again. The obvious reason is 
that the gross underpricing of oil before 1973 has now been rectified 
(perhaps excessively so for a while), and that the opening of new oil 
fields, substitutions on the production and consumption side and higher 
energy efficiency have reduced the importance of oil produced by siembers 
of the Organization of Oil Exporting Countries (OPEC) for the energy 
requirements of the world economy. This is an important point, as it was 
the abruptness of the oil price increases of the 1970s that had such 
profound effects on the world's economy. Indeed, as events turned out, 
several oil-exporting countries also encountered severe economic problems 
in the wake of the oil price increases, owing to an overexpansion of 
domestic demand, a distorted income relation and investments that were 
poorly allocated and managed in connection with the rush to spend the 
higher oil revenues. Indeed, among the group of middle-income countries, 
the oil exporters have experienced a slower rate of GNP growth than the 
oil importers. This experience points to the risks of having a large, 
high-profit sector that squeezes profits in other sectors - the so called 
"Dutch disease" (reflecting the consequences for other sectors of the 
natural gas boom in the Netherlands). These consequences were, of course, 
exacerbated by the subsequent world recessions, accentuated as the latter 
were by the oil price increases.
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The repercussions of the oil price shocks are likely to subside over 
the coming years, and this will help the world economy to revert to a 
smoother pattern. There is also at least a possibility that labour 
unions, employers' associations and Governments in developed countries 
have learned the danger of real wage explosions and wide fluctuations in 
exchange rates and interest rates.

Moreover, as inflation has now been brought down dramatically it the 
major OECD countries, and as this has occurred ac the cost of a large 
capacity slack and high unemployment, it is reasonable to assume that more 
expansionary economic policies will be pursued in the near future than 
during the last decade, and that therefore capacity utilization (for 
capital as well as labour) will, on the average, be somewhat higher in the 
coming decade than in the last decade. This assessment presupposes, in 
today's strongly international economic interdependence, that Govern­
ments in several major developed countries will simultaneously pursue a 
macro-economic policy that allows a cyclical recovery.

The improvement in capacity utilization will most likely take place 
at a rather moderate speed for the group of developed countries as a 
whole, because of the ambitions of Governments in the major countries to 
avoid a new round of high inflation. Owing to the large labour slack 
within firms, and the previous retardation of the outflow of labour from 
the household sector, it is likely that unemployment will fall rather 
slowly in the next 5 or 10 years - from the 30 million level prevailing in 
1984. Thus unemployment will probably continue tc be a severe problem in 
the developed market economies in the coming decade. This is an important 
legacy of the two recent deep recessions.

The trend towards prolonged unemployment is accentuated by the fact 
that the low level of capital accumulation in the last decade and the 
increased obsolescence of part of the existing capital stock have made it 
impossible to employ the entire labour force at existing real and rela­
tive wage rates. There is therefore a risk that traditional Keynesian- 
type unemployment in the coming decade may be amplified by structural 
unemployment; this is because the factors of production are not siobilc 
enough between various production sectors, with induced "mismatches'' 
between the composition of demand and supply, and because real and rela­
tive wage rates are not flexible enough. Such limited mobility and flex­
ibility could also induce technological unemployment, as future technol­
ogical development will most likely require drastic changes in the allo­
cation of labour and relative wage rates.

For these reasons, it is important to get investment activity going 
again in the developed countries. To a considerable extent, renewed 
investment will result automatically from an increased capacity util­
ization, although the likelihood of a new investment boom will also depend 
cn the possibilities for lowering capital costs by reducing real interest 
rates. It is possible, but not self-evident, that this boom will follow 
automatically on receding inflationary expectations and lessened macro- 
economic uncertainty.* What may, however, retard, stop or even reverse

*The high real interest rates in recent years reflect the frequently 
observed phenomenon that a movement from high to low inflation is 
connected with rising real interest rates, as lenders and borrowers do not 
revise their expectations regarding inflation downwards until a certain 
period of time has elapsed, possibly as much as a year or two.
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such * reduction of reel interest rates is not only increased credit 
demand by the private sector and some resurgence of inflation but also a 
possible inability of Governments to reduce the large budget deficits 
during the next business upswing, which would depress the aggregate saving 
ratio and crowd out private credit demand.

Thus, even though investment activity will most likely be stimulated 
by increased capacity utilization in developed countries, compared with 
the depressed levels prevailing at the end of the 1970s and the early 
1980s, it is far from certain that capital formation can be brought up to 
tne levels of the 1950s and 1960s. Since the rapid growth rate of total 
productivity during those periods, as explained earlier, partly reflected 
a uniquely favourable situation, it is reasonable to expect that the 
capacity growth ratt of OECD countries in the future, while it will be 
more rapid than during the 1970s and early 1980s, will be slower than it 
was in the 1950s and 1960s. A capacity growth rate of 3 per cent a year 
is probably more realisitic than the 4-5 per cent that characterized rates 
in the 1950s and 1960s in the developed countries, even though GNP may 
temporarily increase somewhat faster during the cyclical recovery from the 
1980-1983 recession, at least in some countries.

A more speculative issue is whether the previous trend in the devel­
oped countries towards less allocative flexibility will be reversed or 
not. On the one hand, it may be argued that some of the factors that have 
contributed to the recent reduction in the allocative flexibility of 
several OECD economies are likely to stay, for example an unwillingness to 
accept a deterioration in relative incomes, and demands for specific job 
security, as reflected in the ambitions of the labour force to stay in 
"accustomed" branches, geographical regions and firms. Moreoever, 
distortions of exchange rates, partly an effect of national economic 
policies, have created artificial trading disadvantages for some coun­
tries (such as the United States of America), thus generating additional 
protectionist pressures.

On the other hand, increased capacity utilization and possibly also 
higher profits would be expected to improve the reallocation process by 
creating more expanding sectors, and perhaps alio by reducing protec­
tionist pressure somewhat. Moreover, the remaining pool of unemployed 
labour, and the willingness of many people in the household sector to move 
into the open labour market, may very well increase the elasticity of the 
supply of labour in relation to the 1960s and early 1970s. It is, of 
course, also possible that both politicians and the general public have 
increasingly started to realize the long-run economic costB of a rigid 
economic system that cannot easily adapt to new circumstances. For 
instance, in several industrial countries young people have recently 
become less "choosy" about jobs, in the sense that they are more willing 
to take jobs in the manufacturing industry and in services like retailing 
and cleaning, which a few years ago were regarded as unacceptable. This 
may help to reduce the "mismatches” between labour desuind and labour sup­
ply.

Assuming, hopefully, that the latter types of factors dominate the 
former, it can be predicted that the allocative floxibility of developer 
countries will improve again in the future. As long as unemployment is 
still high by historical standards, however, protectionism is not likely 
to subside drastically, and this should moderate any optimism about the 
possibilities for the developed countries to shift rapidly from sectors 
that are losing their comparative advantages.
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Recent and likeIt future trends in centrally planned economies

One of the most pronounced long-term developments in the world econ­
omy during the period after the Second World War has been the industrial­
ization of the centrally planned economies. Thus, while throughout the 
period 1963-1982 the share of the developing countries in world manufac­
turing value added increased from about 8 to about 11 per cent, the 
corresponding share of the socialist countries rose from about IS to about 
25 per cent. This rise reflects not only a rather rapid growth of total 
output in those countries but also a heavy concentration on manu­
facturing -

As in the developed market economies, a pronounced slow-down may be 
seen in the rate of growth in the centrally planned economies in the last 
decade for the economy as a whole as well as for manufacturing. This is 
partly a natural consequence of higher income levels. It would also seem, 
however, that the economic systems of the centrally planned econ- omies 
are not conducive to productivity growth in the more differentiated types 
of economies that are emerging in these countries.

The general direction of structural change within manufacturing among 
the more developed of the centrally planned economies is broadly similar 
to the structural trends in the developed market economies, with a 
gradually greater role for the engineering and chemical industries, 
matched by a relative decline in the textiles, clothing and food indus­
tries. The service sector, however, is developing much more slowly. A 
tendency to rely more heavily on decentralized decision-making and mar­
kets may be detected in some of the centrally planned economies, and this 
might increase their innovative and producti.ity-enhancing capacity. If 
such trends continue, the future relation of the centrally planned econ­
omies to the rest of the world will certainly be influenced.

INTERRELATIONS BETWEEN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES AND 
DEVELOPED MARKET ECONOMIES

Impulses from developed market economies to developing countries

As noted above, recent trends in the developed market economies are 
known to have seriously damaged the international economic environment of 
the developing countries. Sosie of the most important effects have been:

(a) A serious blow to the export demand of the products of devel­
oping countries, resulting from low capacity utilization, slow GNP growth, 
inflexibility, and protectionism in the developed countries that has often 
discriminated against developing countries;

(b) High real interest rates, as a result of restrictive monetary 
policy combined with inflationary expectations, large budget deficits and 
great uncertainty;

(c) An at least temporary collapse in the relati.a prices of a great 
number of primary cosssodities;

(d) Strongly negative effects on the balance of payments of some 
developing countries, and related difficulties in financing imports and 
servicing the foreign debt;
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(e) A reduced willingness on the part of the developed countries to
give foreign aid and technical assistance to developing countries,
reflected also in a fall in the quality of the aid, which has become
"tied” to a greater degree than it used to be.

The serious consequences of all this for developing countries are 
well documented. For instance, as pointed out recently by the Secre­
tary-General of the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development 
(UNCTAD), the political forces in developed countries in the field of
trade policy have "shifted away from the question of how developing coun­
tries should be helped to compete with other suppliers in the markets of 
the industrialized countries to that of how the domestic suppliers in
those countries can be protected against developing country exports”
(TD/271, p. 32).

It is true that the internationalization of credit and capital mar­
kets in the 1960s and 1970s helped many developing countries, in partic­
ular the so-called newly industrializing countries, to keep up their 
domestic economic activity by incurring drastically increased foreign 
debts, and that those countries' heavy borrowing counteracted the eco­
nomic downturn in the entire world economy. Indeed, development was 
strongly stimulated by changes on the supply side of international
financial markets, including the supply of "oil-money", and the eagerness
of Western banks to expand their lending on the basis of their increased 
financial funds. As is now realized, however, this heavy borrowing has 
backfired. One reason is that the use of the borrowed funds was not 
always conducive to long-term economic growth. But perhaps an even more 
important reason was the subsequent rise of interest rates to unexpected 
and unprecedented levels, at the same time as the possibilities of serv­
icing the debt were being eroded by the drastic deterioration in export 
markets and the related collapse in the terms of trade of primary commod­
ities. Moreover, even though it was quite rational to borrow in the short 
term to avoid being locked into very high interest rates for long periods, 
the short maturity of debt has strongly accentuated the liquidity problems 
for many developing countries. This problem of liquidity not only in­
fluences government policies, which may be forced into a more restrictive 
dtance than would otherwise be thought desirable, but it also affects in­
dividual firms, in particular in the case of investsient decisions, as 
funds cannot be obtained even for projects with good economic potenti-1.

Rather than mulling over the problems and failures of the inmediate 
past, however, it is more profitable to investigate the implications for 
developing countries of probable future trends in the OECD economies. 
Assuming that the above assessment of future trends is realistic, it can 
be shown that even with this rather optimistic scenario the international 
economic environment poses serious problems for the developing countries.

It is true that the export markets for the developing countries would 
recover given a higher rate of capacity utilization and a return to a 
higher level of capacity growth than in the 1970s. If the developed 
countries were to Improve the allocative flexibility of their economies, 
scsm reduction in protectionist pressure in these countries could perhaps 
also be hoped for. The long-term trend for the terms of trade for pri­
mary commodities would also become somewhat brighter, which would increase 
the incomes of several developing countries, though it would hurt some 
developing countries that are heavy net importers of primary commodities.
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Both an improvement of the export market» and a partial recovery in 
the terms of trade for primary commodities would certainly make it pos­
sible to increase investment activity in the manufacturing sector of 
developing countries in relation to the catastrophic levels of recent 
years. The investment activities of transnational corporations would be 
expected to improve as well, though the quantitative importance of thi6 
factor depends strongly on government policies towards these firms in 
developed as well as in developing countries.

Improvements in expert markets would also improve the debt service 
situation. A gradual fall in real interest rates, which may or may not 
occur, would accentuate this effect.

The prospects of continued very high levels of une>aployment in the 
developed countries and the related pressure on Governments to adopt 
protectionist policies bring into question the extent to which developing 
country exports can really gain from a future cyclical upswing in the 
developed countries. Moreover, it is obvious that not even fairly
favourable developments in the OECD economies can eliminate the need both 
for a consolidation of existing debts and for a major improvement in the 
future availability of long-term and short-term credit on reasonable 
terms. The maturity pattern of recently acquired debts of developing
countries is simply not adequate for development purposes.

It is also likely that some difficult problems will emerge for 
developing and semi-developed countries in connection with the emigration 
(temporary as well as permanent) of unskilled labour to developed coun­
tries. Wot only may the prolonged unemployment problems in the OECD 
countries perpetuate the existing resistance tc immigration of unskilled 
workers to these countries but the increased willingness of young people 
in developed countries to take low-prestige jobs will reduce the need for 
immigration of unskilled labour from developing and semi-developed coun­
tries, with obvious consequences for the labour market situation in 
several of these countries.

Impulses from developing countries to developed market economies

That the economic performance of the OECD countries is important for 
the economies of the developing countries is well understood today. 
Indeed, this understanding is the basis for the perennial suggestions of 
fundamental reforms in the economic relations between North and South. It 
is important, however, to realize that economic trends in developing 
countries today have a profound influence on the OECD economies as well as 
markets for exports, as sources of imports of important products, as 
outlets r oc real and financial investment, and often also as sources of 
manpower and human capital. There has thus been a dramatically increased 
interest on the part of OECD countries in contributing to a successful 
economic performance by the developing countries. Mutual interest has 
been strengthened by the greatly increased economic interdependence 
between North and South.

For instance, the proportion of the combined exports of manufactured 
goods of the United States, Japan and the European Economic Community 
(EEC) (excluding EEC intra-trade) that goes to developing countries has 
increased from about 31 per cent in 1970 to about 40 per cent in 1980. By 
way of comparison, the combined share of imports by the s u m  group of 
countries from the developing countries rose from 10 to 19 per cent of the
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total imports of manufactured goods of the former. Indeed, the OECD area 
as a whole has a considerable trade surplus with the developing countries 
(though the United States has a deficit) - a fact that has not been 
appreciated enough in general discussions in OECD countries, when 
complaints are made that trade with developing countries destroys jobs in 
the developed countries. In fact, for the same group of developed 
countries, manufactured exports to developing countries were in 1980 four 
times higher than manufactured imports from developing countries.*

Indeed, studies indicate that more jobs have been created by the 
growth of exports to developing countries than have been lost by growth of 
imports from these countries. Of course, while the jobs that are lost are 
often in labour-intensive, low-technology activities and in "smoke- stack” 
industries, those that are gained are often in sectors that are using 
human capital skill intensively. Thus the shift in the composition of the 
demand for labour is exactly what is needed to improve living standards 
and to bring about better working conditions in developed countries in the 
long run, though the short-term income losses and social tensions that 
often accompany these developments tend to create strong political 
pressures to slow down, or even to stop or reverse, the real-locative 
process.

It is also worth noticing that developing countries account for 
sizeable shares of OECD imports of many specific products of crucial 
importance for the production process in developed countries - imports 
that could not easily, or without heavy expenditure, be replaced by 
domestic production. In addition to oil, obvious examples are natural 
gas, coal, iron ore, bauxite, copper, rubber and a number of minor 
metals. **

Though direct foreign investment in manufacturing in developing 
countries by firms based in developed countries represent a rather small 
share of total investment in manufacturing in the OECD countries, they are 
of considerable importance for specific firms in those countries. While 
such investment increased in real terms from 1960 to 1970, they have 
subsequently declined. £/

Trends in financial investment have, of course, until recently gone 
the other way. For instance, according to available data (which are 
probably incomplete) the total gross financial claims of the OECD coun­
tries on developing countries have increased from $US 220 billion in 1976

*More specifically, no less than 39 per cent of exports of manu­
factures from the United States (36 per cent of total exports) goes to 
developing countries today. The corresponding figure for Japan is 45 per 
cent (45 per cent also in the case of total exports) and for EEC (the 
latter area being regarded as a consolidated unit) the figure is 38 per 
cent (37 per cent of total exports). This should be compared with the 
imports of manufactures to these various areas from the developing coun­
tries, amounting to 21 per cent, 27 per cent and 15 per cent respectivel)

••Quantitative information from World Bank, Commodity Trade and Price 
Trends; and "World trade by commodity classes and regions” . Monthly 
Bulletin of Statistics. May 1983.
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to $US 62S billion in 1982. As s consequence, by the end of 1981 the 
share of developing countries in the liabilities of banks in the reporting 
area of the Bank for International Settlements (BIS) «ras no less than 31 
per cent, and the corresponding figure for claims «ras 35 per cent. For 
several individual banks, the claims on developing countries are often 
several times the countries' equity capital. All this vividly illustrates 
the importance for the Western financial system of a sound economic and 
financial performance in the developing countries, an issue that is no«r 
becoming much more fully understood.

These various developments, resulting in a strong interdependence 
bet«reen developed and developing countries, have involved the two groups 
of countries in a chain of circumstances in «rhich there is an interna­
tional transmission of changes in long-term economic gro«rth trends and of 
macro-economic fluctuations.

A weak economic performance in developing countries can thus be 
expected to have important consequences for the OECD countries.

Pirst of all, if the developing countries stagnate, or if they are 
forced to cut back their imports drastically, the export industries in 
developed countries will be severely hurt. For instance, a 10 per cent 
drop in imports of manufactures by developing countries, uniformally 
distributed, would reduce total manufacturid exports by 3.9 per cent for 
the United States, by 4.5 per cent for Japan and by 3.8 per cent for EEC.

A setback in the economic performance of the developing countries 
«rould also reduce the opportunities for real investments by Western cor­
porations in these countries, «fhich «rould hurt both groups of countries, 
as such investments often increase overall efficiency in the allocation of 
economic resources in the trorld economy. This «rould further reduce the 
ability of developing countries to supply important products to developed 
countries, with a risk of disturbing the production process in developed 
countries as «roll.

A more ismiinent danger is that a number of developing countries might 
be unable to service their debts; this could obviously lead financial 
institutions in Western countries into the bankruptcy and the ensuing 
financial crisis could lead to serious «rorld-wide macro-economic 
repercussions. Moreoever, if the debt problem cannot be handled in a 
satisfactory way, developing countries will be forced to restrict dras­
tically their imports from the developed countries. This is another 
example of how the two recent «rorld-wide recersions and the policies then 
pursued have left an important legacy that will impinge strongly on the 
mediumand long-term gro«rth prospects of the «rorld economy.

INTEEKELATIONS BETWEEN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES AND 
DEVELOPED SOCIALIST COUNTRIES

The interdependence between the centrally planned economies and the 
developing countries has so far been quite limited, except for a few 
specific developing countries. This holds good for trade, investment, 
finance and technology.

It is also interesting to note that manufactures occupy a very small 
place in the exports from developing countries to centrally planned
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economies. while they play a relatively more important role in the trade 
flows in the opposite direction (as is also the case for trade between 
developing countries and developed market economies). Indeed, manufac­
turing exports to centrally planned economies from developing countries, 
as a share of total exports of manufactures from these countries, de­
clined from about 10 per cent in 1970 to about 5 per cent in 1980. Cj the 
other hand, the developing countries accounted for roughly 19 per cent of 
the total exports of manufactures by the centrally planned economies 
throughout the period 1970-1980. Another way to highlight the same issue 
is to note that while manufactures accounted for about 61 per cent of 
total imports from member states of the Council for Hutual Economic 
Assistance (CMEA) in 1979, they represented only about 8 per cent of the 
imports from developing countries. While the exports of developing coun­
tries to the centrally planned economies are dominated by agriculture 
products, fuel and crude materials, trade flows in the opposite direction 
are dominated by producers' capital goods.

There are several reasons for expecting an increase in trade between 
developing and centrally planned economies in the future. One reason is 
that several of these countries will most likely shift to a greater 
emphasi* on consumption, which could be expected to result in domestic 
demand for a more differentiated consumption basket. Developing coun­
tries will thus have a chance to increase their exports to centrally 
planned economies not only of tropical and semi-tropical agricultural 
products but also of various types of agro-based manufactured goods and 
other manufactured consumer goods. It is more difficult to forecast what 
types of goods will account for the increased exports of the centrally 
planned economies to developing countries. Products using moderately 
capital-intensive production techniques and riddle-level know-how are, 
however, likely candidates.

Along with a build-up of productive capacity in aianufactures in 
developing countries, these countries can also be expected to acquire a 
production structure that is becoming more and more like that of some 
centrally planned economies. Although this will lead to growing competi­
tion between the manufacturing sector of some developing countries and 
that of some centrally planned economies competitors in various markets, 
the very same development could also open up possibilities for increased 
intrasectoral trade between the two groups of countries, which would be 
stimulated by higher incomes and hence a more differentiated demand 
structiuv in both groups of countries.

Whether there will also be increased flows of finance, direct 
investment and technology between centrally planned economies and devel­
oping countries is largely a question of the future policies of the 
Governments of these few countries - an issue about which it is difficult 
to siake useful forecasts.

OPTIONS P0R NORTH-SOUTH RELATIONS

A discussion of the basic options for developing countries may 
conveniently be divided into three broad issues: North-South relations; 
possibilities of greater South-South integration and co-operation; and 
internal reforms within the developing countries.
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The issue of North-South relations concerns the possibilities of 
cresting and perpetuating a favourable external econoaic environment for 
econoaic growth in the developing countries. As this is a multifaceted 
problem, it is possible to take up only a few of its most important 
aspects here.

first of all, a successful long-term international reallocation of 
manufacturing productive capacity in favour of developing countries 
requires that the developed market countries keep their markt4"' open, in 
other words, that they rvoid protectionism and als„ that they keep a tight 
rein on their attempts to bail out ailing firms and sectors. This is 
perhaps the most important contribution that the developed market 
economies can make to the industrialization process in the developing 
countries in the long term. To achieve it requires not only reasonably 
high levels of capacity utilization and a reasonably rapid rate of 
economic growth; it also presupposes considerable allocative flexibility, 
which may be facilitated by positive adjustment policies by the Govern­
ments of developed countries.

One reason why protectionist actions in the developed market econo­
mies tend to discriminate against developing countries is that trade 
between these groups of countries often implies "inter-industry" rather 
than "intra-industry" trade. An expansion of the former usually requires 
a much more troublesome reallocation of resources then expansion of the 
latter, for while an expansion of inter-industry trade means that labour 
and capital have to leave their plant, and often also the geographical 
regions in which the factors are engaged, a re.llocation of resources in 
connection with increased intrasectoral trade can often be accomplished by 
reallocations within firms. Moreover, the production sectors in developed 
countries that are feeling th.- pinch of competition from developing 
countries are often dominated by large and old-established firms, in which 
strong interest groups have had time to emerge among both firms and 
employees. This fact boosts the protectionist pressures.

In their requests to developed countries to eliminate protectionism 
against them, the developing countries have a very strong case, as open 
markets in the developed countries in the long term are favourable not 
only to developing countries but also to the world as a whole, in that 
they reallocate resources in the world economy in conformity with compar­
ative advantages, few observers would deny that such a reallocation must 
include a fast build-up of industrial capacity in the developing coun­
tries and that the developed market economies, for such a process to take 
place, have to shift resources away from several traditional manufac­
turing sectors to sectors of production that fit the developed countries 
better in the long run, both in manufacturing and services. Often the 
type of production involved will require highly specialized skills and a 
proximity to research and development facilities. In many cases, this 
will imply the production of new types of goods and services. A pro­
nounced protectionist stance by the developed countries will not only 
block the industrialization process of the developing countries but will 
also interfere with the achievement of improved living standards in the 
developed countries themselves.

It is thus of the utsost importance that the developing countries 
should continue to put forward concrete proposals and demands for 
increasing access to markets in the developed countries. These demands 
have to include the progressive elimination, according to a fixed time­
table, of protectionist measures against the exports of the developing
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countries, not leaet in manufacturing, including quotas and the so-called 
"voluntary" restraints, also encompassing those that have accompanied the 
generalised system of preferences. Increased active participation by the 
developing countries in the General Agreement on tariffs and Trade (GATT) 
may also be a useful means of pressing this point with representatives of 
developed countries.

If some developed countries nevertheless resort, temporarily or 
permanently, to protectionism in certain sectors, it will then be 
extremely important for them to announce their intention in advance, so 
that developing countries can avoid a badly damaging misallocation of 
their scarce resources for investment. This is particularly important for 
newcomers among the exporters from developing countries, as they are often 
especially hard hit by protectionist actions.

Secondly, the above discussion shows how importmt it is to ensure 
that capacity utilization, capacity growth and macro-economic policies in 
the developed countries are conducive to the economic performance of the 
developing countries. Without a reasonably high and stable level of 
capacity utilization, and a reasonably rapid growth rate, it is impos­
sible to achieve favourable market conditions for the exports of the 
developing countries, including a fair amount of stability in the prices 
of primary commodities. To achieve this, an active stabilization policy 
in the developed countries is certainly necessary. One complication that 
arises with an active stabilization policy, however, is that it will often 
create violent swings in interest rates and exchange rates, and these 
fluctuations, too, can have a disruptive influence on developing 
countries. A delicate trade-off is therefore necessary between stability 
of the target variables of economic policy, such as the unemployment rate 
and inflation, on the one hand, and stability of the instruments of 
stabilization policy on the other hand. The conditions for this trade­
off can be improved by choosing adequate policy tools. Though this if 
mainly a domestic problem of the developed countries, recent experience 
shows that it is important for the repercussions on other countries to be 
taken into account when policy strategios are chosen in individual coun­
tries, in particular in the major developed countries.

Thirdly, it is also veil understood today that drastic reforms are 
necessary in North-South relations in the financial markets, both to 
reduce the acute debt problem and to guarantee sufficient future capital 
flows. In the short term, it is necessary to transform short-term debt 
into long-term debt to avoid a permanent preoccupation with the rolling- 
over of debt and releted uncertainties in the financial markets. More­
over, for some countries the problem is not only one of liquidity, related 
to an unfavourable maturity pattern of debt and temporarily high interest 
rates. Some countries may simply have borrowed too much on commercial 
terms, considering the returns that they have been able to obtain on the 
borrowed funds.

This is not the place for a detailed discussion of how to achieve a 
consolidation of the debt situation and to guarantee a satisfactory flow 
of financial resources in the future. It is, however, Important to point 
out that many practical and useful reforms are possible in this field. 
For instance, the banks in the OECD countries may themselves transform 
part of the fhort-term debt into long-term debt instruments, in 
co-operation with other types of credit institutes, which in some cases 
will require government approval and support. Zt may alec be necessary to 
make some institutional reforms to prevent losses for the depositors in
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Western banks - without necessarily bailing out the shareholders, who 
should have kept a acre careful watch ever lending policies.

Governments may also help to create new "intermediation institutes'* 
between banks and debtors in developing countries. These intermediation 
institutes may then take over part of the claims on the debtor countries 
and instead offer the banks claims on themselves. To clarify to banks 
that they, as well as the debtor countries, have to be more careful in 
supplying credit that is used for consumption or bad investment, rather 
than foi an efficient capacity built-up, it is probably reasonable to 
expect that some banks will have to make losses in the process. Under 
present conditions, postponements for a number of years of debt-service 
payments may also be necessary in some cases.

Moreover, considering the magnitude and the international character 
of the problem, participation by intergovernmental institutions like the 
International Monetary Fund (IMF) and the World Bank has to play an 
important part both in the consolidation of the debt situation and in the 
provision of future capital flows on realistic terms. A main reason is 
that private banks have become more careful, and hence more restrictive, 
in the wake of the severe debt problems experienced in connection with 
loans oiade both to developing countries and to some centrally planned 
economies. Thus, the international banking community cannot be expected 
by itself to play the same important part in financing balance-of-payment 
deficits of the developing countries as it did during the 1970s. This 
would to some extent force The IMF and the World Bank to play new roles 
and to niodify their criteria for financial engagements.

In contrast, unilaterally declared aioratoria of debt payments by a 
number of developing countries would certainly not be in the long-term 
interest of the world economy, as such actions would threaten to destroy 
the international financial niarkets for a long time to come.

Obviously, both a solution to the acute debt problem and a continua­
tion of a steady capital flow to developing countries require that devel­
oping countries have good access not only to international financial mar­
kets but also to export niarkets in developed countries. Thus, to avoid 
serious financial problems and severe setbacks of the economies of both 
developed and developing countries, there has to be a certain minimum of 
consistency between debt service, capital atovemants and trade flows. This 
simple point cannot be stressed too much.

A fourth important issue in North-South relations concerns the oiech- 
anism of international technological flows. It is quite clear that such 
flows are potentially crucial for a successful industrialization of the 
developing countries. In the case of conventional technologies, there are 
several alternative and compleamntary mechanisms that have been found 
useful: the purchase of otachines and intermediary inputs, the granting of 
patents and production under licence, as well as the establishment of 
subsidiaries of transnational firms, joint ventures, studies abroad etc. 
For most industries employing conventional techniques, the prospects for 
future technological flows are probably as good as ever. This is impor­
tant for developing countries, as most of their investments probably have 
to build on such conventional techniques, in industries characterized by 
"technological maturity”. In new technological fields, however, there is 
an obvious possibility that the technological protectionism of developed 
countries may be accentuated, and that many new technologies of potential 
importance for developing countries will therefore not be ea«y to acquire.
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Developing countries have good reasons for insisting that such techno­
logical protectionism is reduced to a minimum.

Fifthly, it may also be a good idea for the developing countries to 
align themselves with consumer interests in the developed countries, as a 
way of reducing the strong influence of special producer interests - firms 
as well as labour organizations - on policies in the developed countries. 
It is important for developing countries to consider how such a union with 
consumer interests in the developed countries can be brought about.* For 
instance, associations of manufacturing firms in the consumer goods sector 
in developing countries may mate contact with the consumer co-operative 
movements in OECD countries, as such movements to some extent operate as a 
pressure group for consumers in these countries. Organizec o-operation 
with associations of retailers in the OECD countries may also be a useful 
way of joining pressure groups with interests similar to those of manu­
facturing firms in the developing countries. Information and advertising 
campaigns in the developed countries designed to convince consumers in 
th*se countries that they can benefit from buying from developing coun­
tries are also worth considering.

In all these cases, conflicts can easily arise with specific pro­
ducers and labour-union interests ir developed countries, but this is a 
price that may sometimes have to be paid.

Sixthly, the centrally planned anomies should of course also be 
urged to open up their markets to products from the developing coun­
tries. Indeed, it is hard to cee why the socialist countries should have 
less responsibility than the OECD countries for doing so, particularly 
since the centrally planned economies, as pointed out earlier, often and 
increasingly compete with developing countries in ''third markets", i.e. in 
the developed market economies, with rather similar products. Strategic 
arguments concerning self-reliance and national defence can hardly be an 
argument for them not to open up their markets to products from developing 
countries, considering how small a part trade with developing countries 
plays today; moreover, the developing countries cannot possibly be 
expected to impose embargoes, at least not in a co-ordinated manner.

Furthermore, recent experiences with unstable markets and a pro­
liferation of protectionism in the developed market economies imply that a 
diversification of the exports of tne developing countries could look store 
attractive than :t used to. One important elestenf of such a diver­
sification could be increased exports to the centrally planned economies, 
whereby the total market ri ks of the exports of each developing country 
could be reduced.

Most likely, much of the future trade expansion between centrally 
planned economies and developing countries will be based on long-term 
agreements. Mere flexible, and perhaps also rather unconventional trade 
arrangements may also be expected in the future. Some of these may also 
include fins in the developed market economies. In fact, some such

*A modest start has been made in the agreed tens of reference for 
the UNIDO Consultations, in which is is stated that consumer groups should 
be represented in the Consultations (UNIDO, The System of Consultations 
(PI/84), para. 23).
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arrangements already exist. One example is the tripartite agreements that 
have been concluded between enterprises in a socialist country, a devel­
oping country and a developed market economy. The Western firm then often 
has the role of subcontractor and may be paid in the currency of the 
developing country, earned by the socialist country as part of its trade 
surplus with the developing country. A further extension of the relations 
between developing countries and socialist countries may be expected 
beyond trade in goods, in which the latter, for instance, could not only 
supply equipment but could also train personnel.

Thus, the case for stronger economic relations between developing 
countries and centrally planned economies is in principle a strong one. 
For such relations to be of real value for the developing countries, 
however, the socialist countries have to permit a drastic increase in the 
access to their markets of exports from developing countries, in partic­
ular for manufacturing products.

Lastly, in addition to the policy changes in developed countries 
discussed above, it has become increasingly clear in recent years that the 
basic rules that regulate the international trading and payments system 
need to be systematically reviewed.

The Bretton Woods and GATT systems have in many respects served the 
world's economy well, as reflected in the enormous expansion of world 
trade and capital movements during the period after the Second World War. 
The world economic situation is certainly quite different now, however, 
from what it was when these systems were set up in the late 1940s. An 
obvious illustration of this is the increasing tensions between a highly, 
and increasingly internationalized, economic system and nationally based 
political systems. Another illustration is the drastic changes that have 
come about in the relative economic importance in the world's economy of 
different nations and groups of nations.

So far, the adjustments of the Bretton Woods and GATT systems have 
been made on an ad hoc basis, rather than by grand design, as when the 
systems were originally created. Obvious examples are the exchange rate 
rules (or absence of them), the principles of balance-of-payment adjust­
ments, the conditionality rules of IMF and World Bank lending, the supply 
of international reserves, the regulation of international credit and 
capital flows, the co-ordination (or rather the lack of it) of macro- 
economic policies of individual nations and the roles of protectionist 
devices and selective subsidies. In all these fields, the need to take a 
comprehensive look at the international trading and payments rules is 
overwhelming.

To summarize, improved North-South economic relations presuppose both 
changes within individual developed countries and revisions of 
international rules in trade and finance. The most important changes 
within individual developed countries are probably: (a) a removal of 
protectionism; (b) a more successful macro-economic policy, so that the 
level of capacity utilizaticn and the growth rate can be kept at reason­
ably high levels; and (c) increased stability of financial markets. These 
changes, however, also require, in many cases, improvements in the 
functioning of some basic economic mechanisms in developed countries, 
including higher allocative flexibility, by way of better functioning 
domestic markets, for labour and capital, a redirection of economic 
incentives in favour of productive effort, reforms of the system of wage 
formation to reduce the inflationary bias in these economies etc. Indeed,
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in addition to the demands for reforms of the international rules of trade 
and finance, the quest for an icprovement of the external economic 
environment of developing countries turns out to be mainly a list of 
desirable changes in mechanisms and policies within developed countries.

OPTIONS FOR SOUTH-SOUTH RELATIONS

During the first phase of modernization in the 1950s, 1960s and
1970s, it was natural for developing countries to be heavily dependent on 
the developed countries in trade, finance, direct investment and tech­
nology. As time passes, however, not only will the relations between
developed and developing countries change character - by being charac­
terized more and more by mutual interdependence than by one-sided depend­
ence but the possibilities of a mutually beneficial interaction between 
different developing countries may also be expected to increase, as these 
countries gradually build up both their productive capacity and their 
ability to participate as active partners in international exchange. By 
wsy of comparison, when the present developed market economies were 
developing nations about a century ago, they were engaged in a strong 
mutual economic exchange in trade, finance and technology. They did not 
need, for their development, large and rich markets outside the group of 
what were then "developing countries". Thus, even if future inter­
national economic transactions between developed and developing countries 
are potentially highly beneficial for both parties, it is clear that a 
strong case can be made for greatly increased economic transactions among 
developing countries as well.

There are many reasons for this. In particular, unexploited pos­
sibilities for trade among these countries, based on comparative advan­
tage and economies of scale, certainly exist and may be expected to 
increase over the years as productive capacity is built up. Indeed, in 
the 1970s, before the deep international recession of the early 1980s, 
trade among developing countries grew faster than their trade with the 
rest of the world. By way of comparison, looking at economic relations 
between developed countries, both a similarity of income levels and 
geographical proximity seem to have strongly enhanced international 
economic transactions, in particular trade in manufacturing. This seems 
to be the case in particular for trade within various production sectors, 
i.e. "intra-industry trade". This type of trade also tends to increase 
rapidly as income rises, making it possible for individual countries to 
bring about a more differentiated basket of domestic use of consumer and 
producer goods, without having to abstain from division of labour and the 
exploitation of returns to scale in production. In other words, intra­
sectoral trade tends to expand hand in hand with the growth in per capita 
income, in order to satisfy the greater demand for product variety with­
out any loss of efficiency in production. This type of trade may there­
fore be expected to increase rapidly between developing countries as their 
per capita income advances. With the growing sophistication of the labour 
force, trade in services, such as finance, insurance and various types of 
information, may also expand rapidly among developing countries. It is 
also likely that world trade in raw materials may be increasingly con­
centrated among developing countries, as auny developing countries can be 
expected to take over industries that process raw materials - the so- 
called "smoke-stack Industries".
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Experience shows, however, that the development of successful 
international exchange depends very much on sophisticated and properly 
designed rules, institutions and incentives. Thus, if the potential of 
international economic transactions among developing countries is to be 
fully exploited, it will be important to facilitate the emergence of rules 
and institutions that are conducive to these developments. Indeed, there 
is a strong case for developing countries to mske organized attempts to 
co-operate with each other in the build-up of such rules and institutions, 
in particular internationally oriented institutions. UNIDO should play an 
important role in this. Some rather general suggestions follow regarding 
useful avenues for such co-operation.

The first, and most obvious, examp'.e is the formation of free trade 
arrangements, and perhaps also common markets, between developing coun­
tries. There are, of course, already various arrangements of this type, 
such as the Andean Common Market, the Associations of South-East Asian 
Nations (ASEAN), the Caribbean Coinnunity etc., though these have cer­
tainly not yet been developed to their full potential. There are thus 
good reasons for looking very carefully into ways of eliminating the 
obstacles to arrangements of this type or into the desirability of 
avoiding regionalization in a system of freer trade among developing 
countries.

One particularly important benefit of trade liberalization ao.~>ng 
developing countries is the added flexibility it gives to domestic mar­
kets. It is interesting to note that the trade liberalization of the OECD 
countries in the 1950s had the side-effect of breaking down many of the 
domestic rigidities and regulations. There is, however, always a risk 
that after a while, once the effects of freer trade on domestic allocation 
of resources have been felt, new types of protectionist devices may be 
built up. The neo-nercantile policies of the developed countries in the 
1970s, which took the form of selective subsidies, including specific 
trade discrimination against the developing countries, are an obvious 
example of this.

A second point worth noting is that expanded South-South trade 
requires the development of marketing institutions that specialize in such 
activities, in contrast to North-South trade, for which specific marketing 
institution already exist. Indeed, Governments in developing countries 
are well advised to remove existing obstacles for the development of such 
institutions. In some cases it may even be necessary for the Government 
to create firms that specialize in South-South trade, although there is no 
need for these firms to be owned or operated by the State.

Comnon infrastructure investment by two or more developing countries 
is another possible important means of future co-operation. Such invest­
ment would not only involve joint ventures in physical infrastructure for 
countries with a close geographical proximity. Joint ventures in the 
field of non-material infrastructure, in particular in technical re­
search, education, training and research and development could also be 
very important. Indeed, for many, and perhaps all, developing countries, 
such conmon institutions could clearly represent a challenge for the 
future. In many cases, it would also be extremely important to involve 
boom developed countries with a high level of competence in the relevant 
fields.

A third point is that South-South economic interaction would also
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be stimulated by the establishment of more transnational firms owned by 
interests in the developing countries. Indeed, developments along these 
lines have already started, for instance in India and in the area of Hong 
Kong. New legislation and bilateral or multilateral agreements between 
Governments of developed countries are clearly needed to exploit the 
potentials fully. Reforms of the rules and regulations of credit and 
foreign exchange markets would also be required.

Fourthly, legislative action and international negotiations are also 
necessary to make it possible to integrate various markets for services 
between developing countries, for instance in the fields of finance and 
insurance. It should then be possible to draw on experience with the 
integration of service markets among developed countries - both to exploit 
the possibilities fully, for instance to deal with protectionism in these 
markets, and to avoid the negative side effects as much as possible. An 
integration of financial markets would, to be efficient, however, require 
a greater degree of convertibility of the currencies of developing 
countries, which would in many cases require more realistic exchange 
rates, which are important for other reasons as well.

Fifthly, it is also important to realize that strong international 
integration between various developing countries requires that individual 
countries will refrain from adopting far-reaching import-substitution 
policies. Increased economic integration bevveen the countries of the 
South contradicts any far-reaching forms of import substitution policy 
adopted by individual developing countries. lo resist the temptation to 
adopt further import-substitution policies should not, however, be re­
garded as a sacrifice. Economic research has convincingly shorn the 
disadvantages o pronounced import substitution policies. This is not 
surprising, as most developing countries are hardly any larger than major 
Western cities as economic units. Even though a comparison of developing 
countries with Western cities is rather brave, it is nevertheless inter­
esting to note that no responsible person seems to have suggested import 
substitution policies for these cities.

Finally, it must be emphasized that stronger South-South co-oper­
ation and interaction should be considered not so much a substitute for as 
a complement to North-South relations.

DOMESTIC OPTIONS FOR DEVELOPING COUNTRIES

The discussion of policy strategies has thus far emphasized the 
international economic environment of the developing countries. It is 
equally important, however, to consider the internal conditions within the 
various countries. Their importance is illustrated by the varying 
successes, or failures, of various developing countries in using the 
existing international economic environment for domestic economic devel­
opment. These variations in economic performance are also found among 
groups of countries that have experienced rather similar changes in their 
external environment, such as the groups of oil-exporting and oil­
importing countries.

Many developing countries have been quite successful in achieving a 
high level of savings and investment. In fact, both gross capital for­
mation and gross saving in developing countries seem to be about 25 per 
cent of GNP (for the period 1976-1979). Moveover, industrial production 
has in the 1970s grown at a rather impressive rate. It is now time.
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however, to bring about a more efficient allocation and management of 
investment and production and to speed up the rate of technological 
development with a view to increasing productivity at a faster rate. For 
instance, while output in manufacturing increased annually by 5 per cent 
in the period 1973-1980, the accompanying increase in labour input was 4.2 
per cent, which implies that the increase in labour productivity was only 
0.8 per cent. This is a very poor performance compared with the average 
for developed countries in the post-world war period. For instance, in 
the period 1960-1973, when output growth in manufacturing was rapid in the 
OECD countries, labour productivity increased by about 5.8 per cent a 
year, and in the period of slower output growth in 1573-1978, labour 
productivity increased by 3.4 per cent a year. 3/ Many developing 
countries are simply getting too small an increase in output and labour 
productivity from their investment (the marginal ratios of capital to 
output are unnecessarily high).

It is not possible, and hardly appropriate, to prescribe recom­
mendations for individual countries in this report. All have their own 
historical background, their unique natural and human resources, and their 
own principles, ideologies and political limitations. It is also dif­
ficult to prescribe general principles that are equally appropriate for 
all developing countries. Indeed, one of the most striking tendencies 
during the last decades has been the increased heterogeneity of the group 
of developing countries. There is, nevertheless, enough experience to 
conclude that certain types of reforms of policies and institutional would 
be helpful for a great number of developing countries. It is with this 
limited ambition that the following ideas are expressed on conceivable 
future domestic reforms.

The relative importance of the various points differs considerably 
between for instance the small and rapidly growing newly industrialized 
countries (where the upgrading of product quality has become a crucial 
factor), the large developing countries (where production for the domes­
tic market is more important), the oil-exporting developing countries 
(where investment "rushes" of poorly allocated and implemented investment 
have to be avoided), and, finally the least developed countries (where the 
highest priorities have to be given to basic education, sanitation and 
agricultural development, as well as to the mobilization of domestic and 
foreign saving for a "take-off" process of economic modernization). It is 
also obvious that recommendations for domestic policies have to differ 
substantially for market-oriented mixed economies and developing countries 
that rely mainly on State ownership and central planning. The discussion 
on internal reforms refers mainly to the former types of economies, though 
several of the points are certainly important for economics characterized 
by State ownership and central planning as well.

When considering reforms of domestic policies and institutions, it is 
important to be clear about the specific purpose of the reforms, which is 
to promote industrialization and productivity growth in manufacturing in 
ways that are conducive to the development of the entire national 
economy. The reason for emphasizing industrialization is not only that 
UNIDO is designed to do just that, but also that industrialization sooner 
or later is a key to economic development, as illustrated by several 
hundreds of years of experience in various countries throughout the world.

The other sectors, such as services and agriculture, should not, of 
course, be forgotten either. For instance, an industrialization process
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is easily hurt, or may even fail, if agriculture is neglected. The reason 
for this is not only that higher incomes in non-agricultural sectors 
require an increased supply of food for consumption among the
income-earners in those sectors. Agriculture is important also as a 
supplier of intermediate products for industry. Practically all outputs 
of agriculture serve, except in some of the least developed countries, as 
inputs into industry, particularly, of course, in the food-processing 
industries. Experience has also shown the importance of the agricultural 
sector as a market for the products of mar facturing - including both 
goods for final consumption by the farm population and inter; ediary 
products of various types in agriculture, machines, building materials and 
fertilizers being the most obvious examples. Indeed, as the bulk of the 
population for a long time to come will be working in agriculture, the 
successful development of agriculture is crucial to national economic 
development. A modernization of agriculture will be important also for 
achieving a geographically dispersed income growth in society - both among 
regions and population groups. The purpose is not only to giv<* all 
population groups a chance to participate in the developing process, but 
also to prevent congestion, or even chaos, in some of the large urban 
agglomerations. Obvious policy tools for this purpose are, besides a 
dynamic development of agriculture, public services and tax and transfer 
systems that redistribute income among regions and population groups.

It is also well known that long periods of improving productivity in 
agriculture preceded the industrial revolution in the present developed 
countries in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries. Moreover, some of 
the present developed countries have for a long time been successful ex­
porters of agriculture products - Australia, Canada, Denmark, New Zealand 
and the United States being obvious examples. But sooner or later a pro­
nounced industrialization process will be necessary to generate greatly 
improved incomes and living conditions.

The main question is, then, what internal conditions in the present 
developing countries have, in particular, restricted the industrial­
ization process, and what can be done to remove these obstacles and, 
indeed, replace them by conditions that are as favouraole to the indus­
trialization process as possible. It then becomes important to emphasize 
that the purpose of these proposals is not to favour manufacturing at the 
expense of other sectors. Basically, all types of productive effort 
depend to a considerable extent on some basic features of the social, 
political and economic environment with which firms and individuals have 
to contend. Thus, policy prescriptions for stimulative econom-'c devel­
opment in general are usually also highly favourable to the manufacturing 
sector, and vice versa. It is also possible, however, to consider some 
specific features of society that are particularly important for the 
manufacturing sector alone. If these features are made store favourable 
for manufacturing production, several other sectors will often benefit 
from them too, owing to the linkages between the various sectors, as 
illustrated above by the relations between agriculture and manufactur­
ing. Moveover, if the rate of increase of total productivity can be 
increased in manufacturing, so that larger output increases can be 
achieved with given investment outlays, larger resources will be avail­
able for investment in other sectors. For these reasons, a store rapid 
rate of productivity increase in swnufacturing should be welcomed by other 
sectors as well. Similarly, a rapid increase in the labour productivity 
of agriculture will not only widen the starkets for manufactured output bi.t 
will also help to create the expectation among managers of manufacturing 
firms that real wage rates will go up gradually in the future, and that a
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rationalization of production (i.e. productivity increases) will therefore 
be necessary.

For these general reasons, a one-sided critique of the outside world, 
without considering the need for some reforms in domestic mechanisms, 
institutions and policies, should, if possible, be avoided. Indeed, 
economic modernization implies not just increased output and higher 
productivity but also, and to a great extent as a prerequisite, reforms 
and modifications in economic and social mechanisms and institutions. For 
reasons of space, only a few examples can be given here.

For instance, it need hardly be mentioned that economic development 
has to be accompanied by the development of laws, rules and public insti­
tutions that are different from those that prevail in traditional or 
colonial-type societies. Obvious examples are laws that regulate and 
enforce contracts in all fields of economic activity and that protect 
property rights; labour-management relations that allow an efficient and 
socially responsible use of the labour force; an efficiently functioning 
public infrastructure in such fields as transportation, energy, educa­
tion, research, technical standardization and information; and tax systems 
that make it possible tc finance an expanding public sector, to disperse 
thj benefits of growth and to make the Government less dependent on 
tariffs as a source of income.

Moreover, it is extremely important that the rules of the economic 
games should be reasonably stable, so that the various agents of the 
economic system can predict the relation between productive performance 
and rewards. Increased "game stability” would also increase respect for 
the rules and hence reduce the risks of various types of cheating and 
corruption.

However, what will be emphasized in particular in this report is the 
importance of releasing decentralized initiatives and of building up human 
resources.

Initiative-, incentives and the functioning of markets

To bring about domestic reforms that release initiatives requires a 
strengthening of productivity-enhancing economic incentive’s and improve­
ments in the functioning of markets for labour, capital, goods and 
services. Some developing countries (and some developed ones) have made 
it very difficult for people with ideas and ambitions to take productive 
initiatives on their own. Government regulation of production, invest­
ment, trade, prices and wages often prevent productive initiative among 
energetic and creative people and organizations. It is not always under­
stood that reforms that released individual initiatives preceded and 
paralleled the industrialization and modernization process in the present 
developed countries over the last 200 years.

To release vigorous initiatives in the production system also 
requires an appropriate incentive system. In many countries, policy­
makers and public administrators do not seem to be fully aware of the fact 
that the incentive systems in their countries are often very unfavourable 
to economic modernization, capital accumulation and productivity growth; 
this point is often regarded as particularly important for mixed econ­
omies, but it is highly relevant for centrally planned economies as well. 
Existing incentives and regulations often direct resources away from



35

high-prodiK .ivity to low-productivity activities, as well as to 
rent-seeking activities, with a view to exploiting the returns from 
bargaining with government authorities. Different forms of corruption 
breed in such an environment. It is mainly when public authorities have 
something to sell - such as licences for production, investment, imports, 
exports, credit etc. - that corruption becomes a serious problem. It is 
therefore important to replace negative productivity- restraining regula­
tions and incentive systems with policies that allow, and indeed stimu­
late, high-productivity initiatives, flexibility and a more efficient 
allocation of resources, and that reduce the scope for corruption.

Obvious examples of inappropriate incentive systems include are 
highly overvalued exchange rates, which keep the profitability level of 
large parts of the manufacturing sector on levels that are too low for the 
successful expansion of production, investment and employment. It is also 
well known that the tariff structure often distorts the comparative 
advantages, and hence directs the allocation of resources in ways that are 
not in the best long-term interests of the country. Moreover, low pro­
fitability, often in combination with aggressive (politically directed) 
investment by State enterprises, have often squeezed out private economic 
activities in some parts of manufacturing. As a result, the mix of 
private and state activity has often shifted in favour of the latter 
without any apparent economic rationale.

Indeed, the efficiency of investment is in many countries a partic­
ularly severe problem for State enterprises, which have often invested 
without much concern for profitability, simply because decision-makers in 
the public sector have not looked very carefully at the rate of return on 
capital investment. Indeed, many examples of irresponsible borrowing and 
investment during the last decade are found among State enterprises, to 
force the managers of firms to look at rates of return on capital, rather 
than on seme arbitrarily chosen output targets, is crucial for future 
success in many developing countries.

If politicians and public administrators concentrated more on the 
general rules concerning economic incentives and the public infra­
structure (physical as well as intangible) and if they intervened less in 
individual firms, a more efficient allocation of investment could often be 
achieved. This, however, presupposes that manager', of individual firms, 
as well as of publicly owned firms, have strong incentives to watch the 
rate of return of the capital stock that they are administering.

Human resources

It is by now also understood that one of the important tas'-s of the 
development process is to develop human resources, in the widest sense of 
the term, from elementary training to the training of advanced special­
ists in engineering, management and research. What has perhaps not always 
been appreciated is the importance of middle-level management, including 
engineers and technical personnel, as woll as market-oriented consulting 
firms. In all developing countries there is also an enormous need to 
improve upon the system of vocational training.

It is not within the scope of the present report to determine exactly 
how the accumulation of human resources can be achieved. The topic is 
simply too large and complex, as demonstrated by the fact that while most
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people in the developing countries live in rural areas, where they are not 
reached very effectively by formal education, it may in some cases be 
important for developing countries to catch up with major developments in 
newly emerging areas of technology, such as biotechnology, genetic 
engineering and dataand micro-processors. Moreover, it is useful for 
various countries to experiment with different strategies so that a wide 
variety of possibilities can bo tried; which will increase the pool of 
international knowledge that is available for developing countries in the 
future.

To keep the efforts to develop human skills within the limits of the 
resources of developing countries, each country has of course to be quite 
selective. Without generalizing too broadly, it may be argued that a 
dramatic shift of the proportions of the resources that are devoted to 
various subjects - at primary, secondary and advanced levels - is sorely 
needed in most developing countries. For instance, from the point of view 
of enhancing economic development, technical and managerial training is 
often underemphasized in relation to training in the humanitarian and 
social sciences. It also seems that the physical infrastructure, i.e. 
buildings for various institutions, is often given priority over such 
intangibles as training programmes, training of instructors, fellowships, 
laboratory equipment, instruments, literature and new learning aids.

It is also important that public efforts in the field of education 
and training should recognize the need to build up competence that is 
relevant at the micro-economic levels of society, in particular within 
individual firms. For that reason, it is important that production firms 
should be used as much as possible for education, training and research 
and development. Tax concessions to firms that contribute in that proc­
ess, and increased public support for research and development could 
conceivably be used.

Needless to say, it is important tbit developing countries should not 
just imitate the technical and manageiial training and research that iB 
pursued in developed market economies. Many branches of technology ana 
management have to be developed by the developing countries themselves, 
though in many cases in co-operation with institutions in developed 
countries. Obvious examples are tropical agriculture, soil analysis and 
management for developing countries, integrated development in arid areas, 
aquaculture and tropical medicine. In manufacturing too, however, it is 
important that indigenous technological development, directed to the 
specific needs of developing countries, should be stimulated. To develop 
labour-intensive technologies is perhaps the most obvious example. 
Research and training to promote local entrepreneurship in small and 
medium-sized industrial enterprises, with special concern for specific 
conditions in the various developing countries, is another obvious example.

Though technical assistance from developed countries is an important 
input into the build-up of domestic competence in the technical and 
managerial fields, the bulk of the work has of course to be done in and by 
the developing countries themselves. By way of comparison, some of the 
present developed market economies that started their industrialization 
quite late, but proved to be exceptionally successful - the Federal 
Copublic of Germany, Japan and Sweden - emphasized domestic technical 
schools at all levels quite early in their modernization process. The 
same holds for some of the most successful newly industrialized coun­
tries in recent decades.
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Training of students abroad is important but this method has narrow 
limits, considering the enormous scale of the necesary build-up of compe­
tence in the field of technology and human resources in general. More­
over, heavy reliance on the training of students abroad accentuates the 
brain-draiu problem. In the ¿ase of training through practical work in 
Western firms, there seems to be an increasing reluctance on the part of 
industry in developed countries to take trainees at high levels, owing to 
the need to protect confidential information.

For these reasons, it may be a good idea for developing countries, in 
their negotiations for foreign aid and technical assistance for financing 
the development of human resources for industrialization, to give priority 
to the training of trainees.

A few developing countries already have a fairly ample supply of 
highly competent scientists, engineers and techicians. With proper 
institutional conditions in such developing countries, it should be pos­
sible to allocate a much larger fraction of world spending on research and 
development to these countries in future - by firms owned by developing 
countries as well as by transnationals from developed countries. Such u 
development is facilitated by the fact that the salaries of the tech­
nicians and scientists in those countries are only a small fraction of the 
salaries of people witn similar competence in developed countries. A 
development of that type could also help to reduce the braindrain to 
developed countries - an issue that has to be faced sooner or later. 
Perhaps some contribution to a solution of that problem could be made by 
stimulating transnational firms to place some of their research and 
development activities in developing countries.

Besides technological competence, the two most important bottlenecks 
in human resources are perhaps managerial skills and entrepreneurship, in 
both the private and the public sector.

The role of managerial skills is not only a question of the compe­
tence of managers at the top level. Particular attention has to be 
directed to middle-level management, supervisory staff and people pro­
viding specialized services at the middle level, for example procurement 
and inventory management, production management, control research and 
marketing, tnol-room service, testing of raw materials and products, 
machine assembly and equipment maintenance, staff recruitment, adver­
tising and project development.

At least equally important for economic modernization and industri­
alization is the development of entrepreneurial capabilities. This is 
well put in the report on critical capabilities required for industrial 
development, submitted to the high-level expert group meeting held at 
Yaounde preparatory to the Fourth General Conference of UNIDO:

"What needs to be firmly stated is that it is entrepreneurs in the 
private and public sectors (their quantity, orientation, abilities, 
sectoral distribution, etc.) that determine whether industrial­
ization will at ell take place and whether this can be at an ac­
celerated or a slow pace. It is also entrepreneurs that create the 
demand for industrial manpower and industrial employment and help to 
develop the technical elements of local culture by undertaking the 
innovations of social and material inventions. Any effort, there­
fore, which is devoted to enlarging the supply of entrepreneurs, to 
improving the quality of their functioning, inducing their transfer
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from well established or over-crowded areas of production to new ones 
where their presence and activities are essential for organizing the 
production of new product lines, etc. must be a prime consideration 
of policy-makers and planners ” (ID/WG.394/3, p. 5.)

The experiences of many countries over the years illustrate the 
enormous role of entrepreneurship in the domestic development process, not 
least in small and medium-sized firms and newly started businesses. 
Because of the difficulties of quantifying the importance of this factor, 
it can easily disappear both in domestic development plans and in the 
political and administrative discussions, which are often concentrated on 
existing firms and large firms. All developing countries that opt for 
industrialization and modernization are, however, strongly urged to 
facilitate the emergence of vital entrepreneurship by pursuing formal 
education and training programnes and also, in particular, by stimulating 
entrepreneurial initiatives. It is only by giving a large number of 
people the chance to try their hand at entrepreneurship that those with 
talent can be spotted. It does not make much sense to have private 
entrep-eneurship if the entrepreneurs are drastically prevented from 
acting, because of rigid and explicit government regulations, or tax or 
subsidy systems that induce existing entrepreneurs to engage in short­
term financial speculation or "rent-seeking" activities, while contin­
uously bargaining for favours from government authorities. Indeed, as 
stated in the report on critical capabilities required for development:

"When the role of indigenous entrepreneurship came to be 
recognized, attention tended to concentrate on their needs for 
financial resources (credit) rather than on ways that partic­
ular environments helped or hindered the entrepreneurial 
function" (ibid.).

It is also important to stimulate indigenous entrepreneurship in 
order to avoid excessive dependence on foreign entrepreneurs and foreign 
transnational firms, even though these, when they do not dominate a coun­
try, can stimulate domestic entrepreneurs and raise their aspiration level.

Domestic aspects of external relations

If is well known that in the 1960s and 1970s some developing coun­
tries made spectacular economic progress, partly with the help of an 
export-oriented development strategy. These countries are also known, 
however, to be encountering serious problems with regard to their access 
to export markets, and in some cases with regard to their foreign debt, 
and some of these problems may be accentuated if many more developing 
countries try to follow the same development strategy. There are never­
theless certain things that can be done to facilitate export-oriented 
development strategies - in addition to convincing developed countries of 
the importance of letting their markets expand and stay open, and of 
contributing to a steady flow of credit and capital.

Pirst of all, the reforms in domestic production incentives that have 
already been discussed, for example the elimination of productivity- 
reducing regulations and the stimulation of decentralized initiatives ana 
entrepreneurships, are particularly important for export markets, e* *:h«se 
require a particularly flexible domestic production system. Indeed, when 
more developing countries at quite different levels of real wages enter
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ms competitors on world markets, very high flexibility will be required of 
individual countries if they are to be successful, owing to the 
continuously changing competitive situations.

Developing countries will also be well advised, however, to try to 
avoid crowding their export goods into the same types and products and 
qualities as most other developing countries. Indeed, whenever possible, 
they should endeavour to diversify both products and markets, thereby 
minimising both the risks of protectionist policies in developed coun­
tries and the consequences of such policies, should they arise. For it is 
often not the aggregate value of imports from developing countries that 
triggers protectionist policies in developed countries, but rather 
disturbances in specific sectors in specific countries.

Of course, there are limits to such diversification. It is often 
forgotten that many developing countries have the potential to engage in 
production, with a great measure of success, in many different types of 
industrial branches. The conventional definitions of industrial branches 
should not be allowed to act as a brake on the imagination. Indeed, it is 
not really the industrial branch as such that is important when looking 
for comparative advantages in production, but rather the type of activity 
involved, regardless of which branch it is in.

Another important point to consider for externally oriented policies 
in developing countries is the great danger of borrowing for the purpose 
of expanding either consumption or poorly allocated and managed invest­
ment. Thus, a future concentration of borrowing for investment rather 
than consumption purposes, and improvements in the domest.c mechanisms 
that allocate investment, are particularly crucial for countries that 
borrow heavily abroad. Looking back at the experiences of the last 
decsde, the main mistake of developing countries would seem to have been a 
poor allocation of investments rather than an increased consumption on the 
basis of borrowed funds. For instance, in the case of middle-income 
countries, the share of GDP that goes to consumption has fallen from about
84.5 to 77.5 per cent from 1965 to 1982, and the investment ratio has 
risen from 21.6 to 26.5 per cent. In the case of the non-oii-exporting 
middle-income countries- the ratio of imports to GNP rose from 24.4 to
33.5 per cent of GDP. Indeed, the deterioration of the current account 
from -2.7 to -6.8 per cent of GDP between 1965 and 1982 for the latter 
group of countries should really be classified as over-absorption and low 
allocative efficiency of investment rather than over-consumption.

Moreover, for developing countries that are anxious to play host to 
transnational corporations, it is important to provide a reasonably 
favourable environment for them - in terms of rates of returns on invest­
ment, certainty about continuous operations, and reassurances about 
respect for property rights, including the possibility of distributing 
profits to the home country. The often rather negative attitudes in 
developing countries towards transnational firms in the last decades have 
made many of these firms reluctant to invest in developing countries. 
Many have simply lost confidence in developing countries as a hospitable 
environment - just as man; developing countries had earlier lost con­
fidence in the transnational firms. Now that the Governments of several 
developing countries have come to believe that transnational corporations 
could make an important contribution to the industrialization process, 
more hospitable attitudes and policies towards those firms will be 
necessary in order to restore confidence. This holds true regardless of
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whether a Government plans to allow foreign-owned subsidiaries to operate 
in its country or wants to confine the activities of transnational firms 
to joint ventures. Needless to say, mutually acceptable rules of conduct 
are necessary in the relations between Governments and transnational 
corporations.

It is also important to realize that the types of foreign direct 
investment that are made in a developing country are greatly influenced by 
the choice between import substitution and export-oriented incentives in 
the domestic economy. Export-oriented incentive structures tend to result 
in direct investments that are oriented towards world markets rather than 
towards the dontestic markets. Often this s№ans that more technologically 
dynamic types of foreign direct investment will materialize than would be 
the case with import substitution policies. For instance, the possibility 
of being a part of the international product-cycle, in which new products 
flow from high-wage countries to low-wage countries over a period of time, 
is much greater in countries with export-oriented strategies in manu­
facturing than in countries with import-substitution strategies.

CONCLUSION

Economic development is a process that embrace all sectors cf the 
national production system. Indeed, there is no good reason to discri^ 
inate against any specific sector in favour of others. Even without 
discrimination in favour of manufacturing, the facilitation of industri­
alization is a necessity for the developing countries. The idea that has 
sometimes been expressed that developing countries should play down, or 
even avoid, industrialization, is a dangerous form of day-dreaming.

It is also important to confirm previous statements by UNIDO that the 
successful industrialization of developing countries presupposes a drastic 
increase in the share cf developing countries in total world production of 
manufacturing goods. It was exactly to make this point, strongly and 
concretely, that the Lima target of 25 per cent of manufacturing output 
within a few decades was codified. 1/ What has to be emphasized much more 
strongly than before, however, is the need to speed up the rate of 
productivity growth in developing countries, as their performance in this 
respect has been quite poor so far, particularly in view of the high 
investment ratio involved (and accompanying rapid increase in capital 
stock).

To make such a development possible, both the international economic 
environment and domestic conditions have to be more conducive to a broad­
ly based industrialization process, with a rapid build-up of industrial 
capacity in developing countries and related reallocations of manutac- 
turing production in the world economy, as well as a rapid rate of domes­
tic productivity growth in developing countries. It is therefore impor­
tant that developing countries make demands not only on the international 
institutional arrangements and policies of developed countries, but also 
on their own policies and institutional arrangements. Thus not only 
North-South and South-South economic interactions but also external ar>d 
internal reforms should be considered as complementary rather than as 
substitutes.

* 9 ms d
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It is easy to make lists of potentially favourable factors for a 
successful industrialization process in the developing countries. It is 
nore difficult to set priorities. Even though the present report has 
deliberately made a rather narrow selection of points of relevance for the 
developing process, the number of issues that have been touched upon is 
still quite large. It may therefore be worth while restating that the 
most urgent problems to be dealt with in order to facilitate the indus­
trialization process are probably the need to ensure: (a) that the export
markets in developed countries will expand and be kept open; (b) that 
sufficient flows of capital and credit are provided for developing 
countries; (c) that South-South economic interaction is stimulated; and 
(d) that reforms of institutions, mechcnisms and policies within the 
developing countries themselves are implemented, so that the market op­
portunities, at hosie and abroad, can be judged. In addition to physical 
infrastructure, siany important domestic reforms have been recommended, and 
particular emphasis has been placed on efficient economic incentives and 
competence in technology, management and entrepreneurship, as well as on 
institutional and political reforms that release initiatives, so that such 
competence can be fruitfully used.

To summarize very briefly the main thrust of this report, increased 
productive capacity and productivity in manufacturing in the developing 
countries is a precondition for any substantial improvesient in living 
standards in the long term. This requires continuous adjuststents in the 
production structure and hence requires great allocative flexibility in 
both developed and developing countries. A successful reallocation of 
productive capacity to developing countries therefore presupposes a 
reasonably high level of capacity utilizat;on and abstinence from pro­
tectionism in the developed market economies, as well as a continuous flow 
of financial resources and technical know-how to the developing 
countries. These are basic demands that developing countrier can, and 
should, place on the outside world.

It is equally true, however, that the developing countries them­
selves have to improve their own domestic institutions and mechanisms to 
make markets flexible and incentives appropriate, and to build up capacity 
in human resources, including technology, management and entrepreneur- 
ship. In other words, it is important that developing countries should 
accentuate their attempts to increase domestic productivity. Not only is 
increased labour productivity the only realistic foundation for a 
substantial long-term increase in living conditions in developing coun­
tries; it will also expand the domestic markets, and this is a crucial 
elesient in economic development, as foreign markets will always represent 
only a modest fraction of the dosiestic markets. Moreover, if produc­
tivity increases can be brought about in all sectors of the economy - 
agriculture and services as well as manufacturing - this will create ex­
pectations among managers in all sectors about rising real wage rates, 
thereby enhancing the interest of management in productivity-raising 
measures.

It should be reaffirmed, in conclusion, that the successful indus­
trialization of the developing countries is not only a necessity but also 
a realistic possibility. Indeed, to quote the report on world industrial 
development: dynamics of growth through co-operation, submitted to the
high-level expert group meeting held at Lima preparatory to the Fourth 
General Conference of UNIDO:

"The South offers a growth frontier to the global economy just as
the AMrican West did during the 18th and 19th centuries. It
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offers enormous scope for absorption of technology and employment of 
surplus labour. It contains a wealth of natural resources and 
investment opportunities, extensive potential consumer markets, and 
»n abundance of initiative, incentive, and enterprise." (ID/VG.391/9, 
p. 3.)

1/ Report of the Second General Conference of the United nations 
Industrial Development Organization. Lima. Peru. 12-26 March 1975 
(ID/COHE.3/31), chap. IV.

2/ Organisation for Economic Co-operation anu Development, Develop­
ment Co-operation Review.

3/ A. Lindbeck, "The recent slowdown of productivity growth", Eco­
nomic Journal. March 1983.



43

THE INTERRUPTED INDUSTRIAL REVOLUTION OF THE 
THIRD WORLD: PROSPECTS AND

POLICIES FOR RESUMPTION
Ajit Singh*

A. The industrial crisis in the third world

During the two decades 1960-1980, third world countries made rapid 
industrial progress; many of them in Asia and Latin America embarked on a 
veritable industrial revolution. The third world’s share of world 
industrial production is still very small. However, it increased by 
nearly 50 per cent over the 20 year period - from a little under 7 per 
cent in 1960 to over 10 per cent in 1980. This was accompanied by an 
impressive transformation of the productive structure of the third world 
economies: the share of industry in national production increased 
considerably, from an average of 13 per cent in 1960 to nearly 20 per cent 
in 1980. Equally significantly, industrial progress was not confined to 
consumer goods or light industries but took place on a wide front. The 
developing countries' share of the world output in heavy industry, for 
example, rose from 4.9 per cent in 1960 to 6.2 per cent in 1976, while 
that in light industries increased from 11.6 per cent to 12.4 per cent 
over the same period. Many third world countries emerged as important ex­
porters of manufactured products to the advanced economies during these 
two decades.**

These achievements are being seriously jeopardized by the world eco­
nomic recession of the last four years. As can be seen in table 1, since 
1980 there has been a sharp deceleration in economic growth in the devel­
oping countries, notwithstanding the continuing good performance of China, 
India and other Asian countries. In 1981 and 1982, there was on average 
little or no increase in per capita GDP in the third world countries, and 
the latest World Bank estimates point to an average fall of more than 1 
per cent in per capita GDP in 1983 in the developing countries (World 
Bank, [4]).

There has been a similar retrogression in third world industrial de­
velopment. UNIDO statistics indicate that the average rate of growth of 
manufacturing production in the developing countries was 8.0 per cent per 
annum during 1963-1973 and fell to 5.8 per cent during 1973-1980. There 
appears to have been little or no increase in industrial production during 
1981-1982 [5]. Although China, India, the Republic of Korea and some 
other countries of eastern Asia have continued to expand their industries 
recently, there is evidence of sharp declines in industrial production and 
of de-industrialization in many countries in Africa and in Latin America. 
For example in the United Republic of Tanzania, which is typical of

*Paculfy of Economics, University of Cambridge.

••Statistics quoted in this paragraph are from the United Nation Con­
ference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) (1, 21. Figures are averages 
for the developing countries as a whole and thus conceal the wide vari­
ations in the industrial progress of individual countries.

*



Table 1. Growth of GDP by major economic groupings, 1960-1982

Average annual growth 
1980 GDP __________________________(percentage)_____

Country group (billions of 
dollars) 1960-1973 1973-1979 1980 1981 1982 a/

All developing countries 2 231 6.0 5.1 3.0 2.0 1.9
Low-income 544 4.5 5.1 6.1 3.7 3.7

Asia 492 4.6 5.6 6.6 4.1 3.9
China 283 5.5 6.3 6.8 3.0 4.0
India 159 3.6 4.4 6.6 5.6 2.8
Africa 52 3.5 1.5 1.2 0.1 0.8

Middle-income oil importers 920 6.3 5.5 4.2 1.1 1.1
204 8.2 8.5 3.6 6.9 4.2

Middle East and North Africa 28 5.2 2.9 4.7 0.1 2.7
Sub-Saharan African b/ 43 5.5 3.7 4.0 3.7 4.0
Southern Europe 201 6.7 5.0 1.5 2.4 2.2
Latin America and Caribbean 444 5.6 4.9 5.7 -2.4 -1.2

Middle-income oil exporters 687 7.0 4.8 -1.3 1.5 1.9
High-income oil exporters 221 10.7 7.5 7.5 -1.8 -11.7
Industrial countries 7 395 5.0 2.8 1.3 1.0 -0.2

Source: World Bank (3].
a/ Estimated.
fe/ Does not Include South Africa.



45

low-incone sub-Saharan African economics, manufacturing production has 
fallen by more than 25 per cent in each of the last two years. Capacity 
utilization in industry is at present about 20 per cent. It is uncertain 
whether the country's existing manufacturing structure will ever be viable 
again, even after the world economy revives. In Latin America in the most 
advanced countries, Brazil and Mexico, there has been a sharp decline in 
industrial output, employment and capacity utilization over the last two 
years.* Again, the long-term viability of the existing manufacturing sec­
tor'. in these countries and the industrial strategies pursued by them in 
'.ae past are questionable.

Thus, the Fourth General Conference of UNIDO will be meeting against 
this background of extremely unfavourable industrial development in large 
parts of the third world. From the point of view of the third world coun­
tries, the first task of the Conference must clearly be to examine pol­
icies and measures that would halt and reverse the process of de­
industrialization which is affecting many of them. Equally importantly, 
the second central task of the Fourth General Conference should be to ad­
dress the longer-term policy issues involved in resuming or continuing in­
dustrial revolutions in third world countries in the difficult but real­
istic context of a lorg-term deceleration in the rate of growth of the 
world economy. Thus, the central theme of the Conference should be the 
continuing industrial revolution in the third world: (a) its undeniable 
achievements so far; (b) its present serious difficulties; (c) its abso­
lute necessity nevertheless; and (d) how to extend and deepen it in a 
world economic environment that is unlikely to be as propitious as it was 
between 1950 and 1973.

B. The world economic crisis and third world industrial development

The most important ways in which the slow-down in world economic ac­
tivity since 1979 has affected industrial and economic development in the 
third world are the following: (a) a reduction in the demand for third 
world products, particularly commodity and mineral exports; (b) as a con­
sequence of (a) a fall in commodity prices and hence adverse movements in 
the terms of trade; (c) an increase in the real burden of interest and 
debt service payments partly owing to (a) and (b) and partly owing to an 
enormous increase in interest rates; and (d) a reduction in aid and other 
capital flows.

During 1981-1982, commodity prices fell by 25 per cent in United 
States dollar terms, the largest continuous decline in store thai* three de­
cades (see table 2). In real terms, i.e. deflated by the price index of 
manufactures exported by the developing countries, the fall was 20 per 
cent, and it brought counodity prices to their lowest level ince the 
Second World War - 16 per cent below the previous lowest point reached in 
1975 (International Monetary Fund, (61). Although prices rose during 
1983, they still remain very low in historical perspective. For the non- 
oil-producing developing countries, the external terms of trade fell by 10 
per cent during 1978-1980; they fell further by 7 per cent during 1981-

*In Mexico, manufacturing production had increased at a rate of about 
6 per cent per annum between 1977-1981. It declined by 2 1/2 per cent in 
1982 and by an estimated 5 per cent in 1983. Real wages fell by almost 25 
per cent in 1983.



Table 2. Non-oil primary commodity prices in nominal and real terms, 1957-1982
(1975 = 100)

Nominal Deflated
(United States dollar terms)____________ _______ (by the price of manufactures > a/

Agricultural Agricultural
Year All Food Beverages raw materials Metals All Food Beverages raw materials Metals

1957 57 40 77 74 59 127 90 171 163 131
1958 53 38 77 61 55 118 84 172 138 123
1959 52 38 65 68 53 117 85 147 154 121
1960 52 37 60 71 54 115 82 134 158 121

1961 50 36 57 66 54 109 79 124 145 119
1962 49 37 56 63 53 106 80 121 138 115
1963 52 44 54 65 52 113 95 118 142 114
1964 55 42 62 65 65 118 90 134 139 139
1965 54 39 57 63 71 113 82 118 132 149

1966 56 33 59 65 77 114 80 121 133 158
1967 52 40 59 59 65 106 81 119 119 132
1968 52 39 60 57 67 106 78 12 j 116 137
1969 56 42 62 61 74 110 82 121 119 145
1970 58 44 70 55 78 107 82 130 103 145

1971 55 45 65 55 67 96 78 113 96 118
1972 62 51 71 72 68 100 83 113 116 109
1973 95 79 87 129 99 132 109 121 178 136
1974 122 127 104 125 124 139 143 118 143 142
1975 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100

1976 113 8? 192 124 106 112 81 189 123 105
1977 137 79 332 128 114 125 72 304 117 104
1978 130 90 241 138 120 103 71 192 109 95
1979 152 102 255 168 156 106 71 178 117 109
1980 166 137 224 175 172 105 86 141 110 108

1981 142 118 174 158 148 94 78 115 105 98
1982 125 93 178 136 135 84 63 121 92 91

Source: International Monetary Fund (61.
a/ Based on the United Nations index of the price of manufactures exported by the developed countries.
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1982, in spite of the substantial stabilization of oil prices. With re­
spect to interest rates, the average interest rate on all outstanding 
debts of the non-oil-producing developing countries - including the large 
amounts owed to official creditors and subject to concessional interest 
rates - rose from 6 per cent during the period 1976-1979 to 9.25 per cent 
in 1980 and 10.75 per cent in 1981. In 1982, the rate fell back to 10 ,»er 
cent. However, the increase in real interest rates - nominal interest 
rates corrected for inflation or more suitably for the developing coun­
tries using their export prices as a deflator - since 1976-1979 has been 
gigantic*.

The three factors (a), (b) and (c) above have played havoc with the 
balance-of-payments situation of the non-oil-producing developing coun­
tries. Their combined current account deficit rose to $108 billion in 
1981 and to $37 billion in 1982, about twice the average annual level 
during 1977-1980. However, as the annual report of the international Mon­
etary Fund (IMF) for 1983 points out:

"For the oil importing developing countries, the entire deterioration 
of the combined current account balance from 1978 to 1981 can be as­
cribed essentially to these three adverse factors. Indeed, the de­
terioration of their oil trade balance and their non-oil terms of 
trade, together with the large excess of the rise in their external 
payments of interest over the increase in interest earnings on their 
reserves and other financial assets abroad, amounted to nearly $80 
billion over these three years, against a cumulative increase of only 
$53 billion in their total current account deficit." (International 
Monetary Fund [7], author's italics.)

From both an analytical and policy point of view, the following as­
pects of the world economic crisis in relation to the developing countries 
seem to deserve special attention.

First, the deterioration in the balance-of-payments position of the 
developing countries, which as seen above is mainly due to external fac­
tors, has far-reaching consequences for all spheres of the economy, real 
as well as financial. The external payments constraint can become so 
binding that a country has to curtail not only the imports of luxuries or 
other consumer goods but also the essential imports required for main­
taining existing levels of domestic production. Because the necessary 
complementary inputs in the form of industrial raw materials, spare parts 
etc. can no longer be imported into such countries as Brazil, Mexico or 
the United Republic of Tanzania, the level of industrial capacity uti­
lization has become low and industrial production has declined. The dol­
lar value of Mexico’s imports fell almost 40 per cent in 1982 and 70 per 
cent from the first quarter of 1982 to first quarter of 1983. The fall in 
the dollar value of Brazil's imports wss 12 per cent and 23 per cent in 
the corresponding periods (World Bank [4]). Similarly ^  the United 
Republic of Tanzania, it is estimated that the level of imports today is 
25 per cent below that in 1970.

*An indication of this increase is provided by World Bank [3]. The 
real Eurodollar rate - using developing countries' export prices as a de­
flator - increased from about -5 per cent in 1976-1979 to +20 per cent in 
1981 and about +18 per cent in 1982. (World Bank (3], p. 9, figure 2.3).
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Reduced industrial production has adverse effects on other parts of 
the economy. Thus agricultural production becomes handicapped directly as 
well as indirectly by the non-availability of foreign and domestic 
industrial inputs (e.g. fertilizers), transportation or incentive goods 
for farmers (which again are mainly industrial). Decreases in agri­
cultural and industrial production in turn generate inflation and dis­
equilibrium in government finances. Because sales and excise taxes on in­
dustrial production and import duties are a major source of government 
revenue in many developing countries, the balance-of-payments constraint 
is directly and indirectly responsible for the enormous increases in budg­
et deficits or the public sector borrowing requirements in many developing 
countries. Again taking the United Republic of Tanzania as an example, it 
has been estimated that if industry were operating at a normal level of 
capacity utilization instead of its present low level, sales and excise 
tax revenues would be doubled, which would not only eliminate the current 
fiscal deficit but also make a sizeable contribution to the capital ac­
count (see JASPA/ILO [8]>.

The second important point concerning the present world economic cri­
sis is that it is not some random event but has been caused by the struc­
tural features of the world trade and payments system and the economic 
policies of the advanced countries. The highly restrictive policies of 
moneta-/ restraint followed in the United Kingdom of Great Britain and 
Northern Ireland, the United States of America and other advanced coun­
tries since 1979 have been directly responsible for the extraordinary ec­
onomic slump the world has witnessed in the last few years. It is also 
significant that the main cause of the slump is not protection but «diet 
could be called a system of "beggar-my-neighbour" competiti deflation. 
In the present trading and financial situation, a country the» attempts to 
balance its payments or reduce inflation by deflating its economy, even 
without creating any trade barriers, pushes other countries into deficit. 
The net outcome is a vicious circle of deflation. This is what the world 
economy is suffering from today rather than beggar-my-neighbour pro­
tection.* It is the lack of barriers to the movements of capital in the 
advance countries, particularly the short-term capital movements, that has 
played a major role in the process of competitive deflation.

Thirdly, an implication of the earlier analysis is that if the world 
economy were to revive, the developing countries would in general gain 
through exactly the same channels in which they are now disadvantaged, 
i.e. through increased conodity prices, increased export demand and hope­
fully through increased aid and capital flows. However, the initiative 
and ability to undertake measures for such a recovery lie entirely with 
the United States and other advanced countries. There is little the de­
veloping countries (because of their small share of world economic ac­
tivity) can do to increase world economic growth.

It is fashionable these days to stress the two-way interdependence 
between the third world countries and the industrial countries. At one 
level this is certainly correct, since in 1982 the developing countries 
accounted for 27 per cent of the total exports from the Organisation for 
Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) and for about 40 per cent of

*This argument is developed further in Singh [9]. See also Larsrn, 
Llewellyn and Potter 110].
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United States exports. In the second half of the 1970s, the South pro­
vided a net stimulus to OECD economies because of its faster rate of 
growth of production and hence its rapid expansion of demand for OECD im­
ports, financed largely by foreign borrowings. However, in 1982, with a 
contraction of imports by many developing countries, the South's 
netcontribution to OECD economic activity was mostly negative. The devel­
oping countries were forced to reduce their imports owing to lack of 
foreign-exchange earnings, which was largely due to economic policies fol­
lowed earlier by the leading OECD countries.

There is a fundamental asymmetry in the interrelationship between the 
developing and the developed countries, which derives from the former's 
need for imports of capital goods and technology and therefore for 
hard-currency earnings. But the latter are essentially determined by the 
rate of growth of the OECD economies, which in turn is mainly governed by 
the economic policies of and the interactions with!.: the OECD. As the 
OECD economists Larsen, Llewellyn and Potter observe:

"In the short term, non-OECD markets can occasionally grow buoyantly 
and somewhat independently of general world conditions. The most no­
table recent cases are the years inaediately following each of the 
two large oil price rises, when OPEC countries adjusted expenditure 
to newly-acquired revenue fairly rapidly and, in 1978 and from 1981, 
even ran down reserves; at the same time, demand from non-oil devel­
oping countries was held up by sizeable borrowing through Inter­
national markets. But such a ooost to OECD activity from outside the 
area comes to an end as the non-OECD countries reach the limit of 
what can be sustainably financed, whether out of reserves or by in­
creasing indebtedness: over a run of years, non-OECD imports are con­
strained by their export proceeds. Furthermore the growth of the 
value of non-OECD exports is determined in substantial part by the 
growth of the value of the relevant imports of OECD countries, 
largely primary commodities. As a first approximation, OECD import 
volumes of primary comnodities rise and fall broadly in proportion 
with OECD GNP." [101*

The fourth aspect of the present world economic crisis which deserves 
attention is that the events of the last few years may not simply be a 
temporary phenomenon but instead heralds a long-term deceleration in che 
expansion of world economic activity. This would have extremely serious 
implications for long-term industrial and economic policies in the devel­
oping countries. These issues are examined in section E.

C. The necessity for continued industrial revolution 
in the third world

Despite the present unfavourable world economy, there are compelling 
economic and social reasons for third world industry to continue to expand 
at a fast pace and for the industrial revolutions in the third world to 
continue. In view of the present crisis in and alleged failures of third 
world industry, many critics would not regard this statement as self evi­
dent. It may, therefore, be useful to briefly spell cut the analytical 
argument.

•See also Professor 8ir Arthur Lewis's Nobel lecture (Lewis [11] and 
the paper by Taylor [12)).
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The starting point for the analysis is the enormous problem that is a 
result of the growing population and labour force in third world countries 
and the lack of employaient opportunities. For example, it is estimated 
that in Mexico, in spite of a recent decline in the rat ~ population 
growth, the labour force in the coming decade will continue increase at 
3.5 per cent per annum (because of previous population growth). Over the 
period 1950-1973, the rate of growth of productivity in the Mexican eco­
nomy as a whole was also about 3.5 per cent per annum (Brailovsky [13]). 
This suggests that the Mexican economy needs to expand at a rate of about 
7 per cent per annum to provide jobs for new entrants to the labour force 
alone; however, there is also an existing pool of unemployed and under­
employed. It is estimated that the Brazilian economy would have to grow 
at a rate of at least 6 per cent per annum to provide employment opportun­
ities for the young people entering the labour market [1*1.

Turning to the basic needs of the people for food, shelter, clothing 
etc., it is important to stress that the satisfaction of basic needs on a 
sustainable basis requires economic growth in the sense of the development 
of an economy's productive potential. Although at any time a redistrib­
ution of national output may enable a society to better meet the basic 
needs of its people, needs can only be met on a long-term basis if there 
is expansion of the national economy. Economic growth generates increased 
employment and household incomes; equally importantly, it increases gov­
ernment revenues, which may be spent on health, education, water supply 
and other basic needs of the people.* The International Labour 
Organisation (ILO), which first put forward the concept of basic needs, 
estimated in 1976 that if the minimal needs of the poorest 20 per cent of 
the third world population are to be satisfied by the end of the century, 
national incomes in the third world countries will need to grow on average 
at a rate of 7 to 8 per cent per annum.**

It has been argued that economic growth should not be an essential 
objective for the developing countries, since it does not necessarily en­
able a nation to achieve economic development. That is certainly true, 
but it would be a mistake to assume that economic development can be 
achieved without economic growth. Precisely because the benefits of eco­
nomic growth do not trickle down automatically through the market to the 
disadvantaged groups in society, the State has to intervene on their be­
half through appropriate fiscal and other policies. However, the ability 
of the State to intervene depends on the growth of public revenues, which 
in turn is a function of the expansion of the economy, for otherwise the 
result will only be inflation.

Thus, to create adequate employment opportunities for the new en­
trants to the labour force and to meet the minimal basic needs of the 
people, it is essential for the third world economies to grow at a rate of

*?or a fuller discussion of these issues, see Singh [15].

**This calculation in fact allowed for feasible redistributing of 
incosMs within the developing countries. See International Labour 
Organisation [16].
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6 to 7 per cent per annum.* There is, however, much empirical literature 
that indicates a close relationship between long-run economic growth and 
industrialization. This is supported by a systematic body of economic 
thought, which not only explains why manufacturing industry should expand 
faster than the economy as a whole during the course of economic develop­
ment but would also assign strategic causal significance toindustry in 
raising the overall rate of growth of productivity in the economy. This 
analysis of the growth process also suggests that, within manufacturing, 
capital goods industries need to grow at a faster rate than consumer goods 
industries as the economy expands.**

Economic research suggests that, at the level of per capita GDP of a 
typical third world economy, a one per cent increase in GDP normally en­
tails a 1.5 per cent increase in manufacturing production.*** Thus, if 
the developing countries are to expand their economies at a rate of 6 to 7 
per cent per annum, their manufacturing industries would need to grow at a 
rate of about 10 per cent per annum. In other words, the industrial revo­
lution in these economies must continue.

In 1975, the Second General Conference of UNIDO adopted the Lima 
Declaration and Plan of Action on Industrial Development and 
Co-operation.**** The Lima declaration, noting that the developing coun­
tries constituted 70 per cent of the world's population and generated less 
than 7 per cent of industrial production, called for accelerated indus­
trial development and for the developing countries' share of world indus­
trial production to rise to at leaet 25 per cent by the year 2000. The 
Fourth General Conference of UNIDO should not only reaffirm this commit­
ment but, as the foregoing analysis indicates, should go beyond that. For 
if there is a long-term deceleration in the rate of economic and indus­
trial growth in the advanced countries, the developing countries may be 
able to meet the Lima target at a much lower rate of industrial develop­
ment than 10 per cent per annum.***** However, although the Lima target 
would be achieved, the minimum basic needs of the people in the third 
world would not be met even over the next generation, and adequate employ­
ment opportunities for the growing labour force would not be forthcoming.

*Essentially for these reasons, the International Development 
Strategy for the Third United Nations Development Decade stated that "the 
average annual rate of growth of gross domestic product for the developing 
countries as a whole during the Decade [1980s] should be 7 per cent" 
(General Assembly resolution 35/56 of 5 December 1980, para. 20).

**For a fuller discussion and for references to the literature, the 
reader is referred to Singh [17].

***See for example UNIDO [18]; Chenery and Syrquin [19].

****Report of the Second General Conference of the United Nations 
Industrial Development Organization (ID/CONF.3/31), chap. IV.

*****UKID0 indicated that if over the period 1975-2000 industry in 
the developing countries were to expand at a rate of 10 per cent per annua 
and that in developed countries at 5 per cent per annua, the Lima target 
would be met [18]. Between 1970 and 1930, the actual rate of increase of 
manufacturing value added in developing countries was 8.0 per cent per 
annua and that in developed countries was 3.7 per cent per annua.
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D. Structural characteristics of third world industrial development

It was noted in section A that the long-term record of third world 
industrial development during the last two decades has been very hopeful. 
During the 1970s manufacturing production in the developing countries in­
creased at a rate of 8 per cent per annum, a slightly higher rate than in 
the 1960s (see table 3). This contrasts sharply with the experience of 
developed countries where during the last decade there was a sizeable de­
crease in manufacturing growth. Industrial progress in the third world 
has by no means been equally distributed between countries - it would not 
be expected to in view of the wide diversity in the levels of 
social,political and economic development in countries at the beginning of 
the period being examined. Nevertheless, many developing countries,
including the largest ones where the bulk of the third world population 
lives, have managed to train an industrial labour force and to create a 
scientific, technical and industrial infrastructure, which indicates that 
they are in principle now capable of carrying forward an industrial 
revolution. In fact, in a long-term perspective, countries such as 
Brazil, China, India, Mexico or the Republic of Korea are at present at 
the same or even higher level of industrial development (in a number of 
significant dimensions) as Japan was during the mid-1950s. The long-term 
question before these countries is why they cannot emulate over the next 
three decades Japan's industrial history of the last 30 years.

Table 3. Average annual growth of manufacturing production in 
major economic groupings, 1960-1980 

(Percentage)

1960-1970 1970-1980

Developing countries 7.6 8.0
Developed market economy countries 5.9 3.7
Centrally planned economy countries 9.0 7.3
World average 6.6 4.9

Source: United Nations Conference on Trade and Development [1].

Comparative data on certain significant long-term structural charac­
teristics of third world industrial development during the period 1960- 
1975 are shown in table 4. It can be seen that not only industrial pro­
duction but a i ™  industrial employment in the developing countries has 
been expanding quite fast. It increased at a rate of 5 per cent per annum 
during the period 1960-1975. This is considerably higher than the rate of 
growth of population in the developing countries, although it is somewhat 
lower than the rate of urbanization. Table 4 also indicates that in the 
developed market economies, unlike in the developing countries, there has 
been a decline in the growth of industrial employment since the midl960s. 
More importantly, there is evidence of a marked change in the previously 
observed relationship between growth of output and employment in the de­
veloped market economies. Whereas up to the mid-1960s the elasticity of 
manufacturing employment with respect to manufacturing output was approxi­
mately 0.5, since then the value of this elasticity has fallen substan­
tially.* In th*t developing countries, on the other hand, there does not

*See also Kaldor [20], Singh [21].
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appear to be « significant structural break in the relationships between 
these variables. A 1 per cent increase in industrial output continues to 
be associated on average with an 0.7 *o 0.8 per cent growth in industrial 
employment in these economies.

Table 4. Average annual growth rates a/ of manufacturing output (volume), 
employment and productivity in developing, developed market economy and 

centrally planned economy countries. 1960-1975 and 1968-1975
(Percentage)

1960-1975 1968-1975
Produc Produc

Output Employsient tivity Output Employment tivity

Developing
countries 7.4 4.9 2.4 9.1 7.0 2.0

Developed market 
economies 5.7 0.9 4.8 4.1 0.4 3.7

Centrally
planned
economies 10.0 3.4 6.4 10.7 2.6 7.9

World
average b/ 7.1 2.8 4.2 6.5 2.9 3.5

Source: [181.

a/ Based on regression on tisie.

b/ Based on statistics from 85 developing and 35 developed countries 
(28 developed market economies and 7 centrally-planned economies), ex­
cluding Albania, China, Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Mongolia 
and Viet Nam.

Owing to the greater value of the employment elasticity in the devel­
oping countries, the developed market economies have recorded a higher 
rate of growth of productivity, despite their lower rate of expansion of 
manufacturing production. This must inevitably further widen the gap in 
the levels of industrial productivity between the two groups of coun­
tries. Nevertheless, since the third world countries suffer from wide­
spread underutilization of labour and there is a relatively large gap 
between the levels of productivity in manufacturing and other sectors in 
these economies, industrial development would have helped to reduce the 
differences in GDP per capita between the developing and the developed 
countries.

Thus the lower rate of growth of industrial productivity in the 
labour-surplus third world economies relative to that in the advanced 
countries cannot by itself be regarded as an indicator of "inefficient" 
use of resources by the developing countries. With the large Increase in 
unemployment and growing underutilization of labour in the advanced coun­
tries as well during the last decade, it is interesting in this regard to 
compare the experience of the United States with Western Europe. Between 
1973 and 1983, the United States economy grew at a rate of 2.2 per cent 
per annum whereas the growth rate in the European Economic Coamninity (EEC) 
was 2 per cent per annum. However, in the EEC, with stagnant employment
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(i.e. no reduction in unemployment), productivity also increased at a rate 
of 2 per cent per annum. In the United Stctes, on the other hand, there 
was an impressive growth of employment but productivity growth was a 
meagre 0.3 per cent per annum. (fevertheless, it would be difficult to 
conclude from this that the United States economy utilized its resources 
more inefficiently than the EEC countries during that last decade.*

More disaggregated and microeconomic data as well as an examination 
of productivity trends over time, particularly of capital productivity, 
would be required to assess whether or not industrial resource utilization 
in the third world is becoming s»ore inefficient. As a single aggregate 
indicator, changes in the incremental capital output ratio would be a use­
ful measure. However, proper interpretation would require that careful 
attention be given to two factors: first, to structural changes, e.g. an 
increase in the ratio may simply reflect structural changes in the e^ nomy 
towards perhaps heavy industry and second, and more important, to the ef­
fects of the world economic crisis on the balance of payments and hence on 
capacity utilization. The available evidence does not seem to support the 
view that resource utilization in developing countries in general has be­
come more inefficient over time and hence has been responsible for the in­
dustrial crisis that those countries are currently experiencing. Esther 
the evidence is far more in accord with the alternative hypothesis that 
the underutilization of capacity and the third world’s industrial crisis 
are a consequence of the major changes in the world economic situation, as 
outlined earlier.**

This point is particularly important in relation to Brazil. Mexico 
and many other newly industrializing countries which are heavily in debt. 
The extremely serious economic difficulties which these countries are fac­
ing at present cannot be justifiably blamed on inefficient resource uti­
lization. These economies borrowed heavily during the 1970s when the real 
interest rates were negative. The real economies of the borrowing newly 
industrializing countries perforated very well in terms of industrial and 
overall production, the growth of exports, investment and domestic 
savings.*** As Avramovic rightly observes: "... these countries have 
proven that they can absorb mordern technology, organize efficient pro­
duction, penetrate the international market at an extraordinary speed.

*The source of the statistics in this paragraph is Financial Times, 
13 February 198*. Between 1973 and 1981, unemployment in the EEC coun­
tries increased by 6 million people (from 2.6 to 8.8 per cent of the la­
bour force), largely owing to an increase in the labour force. See fur­
ther Cambridge Economic Policy Review [22].

**For evidence on long-term changes in efficiency of resource utiliz­
ation in a number of developing countries, see for example [18]. There 
are a number of studies for individual countries. For Mexico, see for 
example Brailovsky [13]; for the United Republic of Tanzania, see 
JASPA/ILO [8].

***The developing countries’ overall exports of suinufactures in­
creased at a faster rate in the 1970s than in the 1960s, at an average an­
nual rate of 12 per cent (in constant 1978 prices) compared to 8.5 per 
cent for total world trade in manufactures in the 1970s. The developing 
countries' rate of inveetment as a proportion of GDP increased from 19 per 
cent to 25 per cent. See Avramovic [23].
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manage th«*ir economies in a satisfactory manner with a few exceptions . .." 
[23]. The extraordinary increase in interest rates that has taken place 
since 1979 and the factors discussed in section B are directly responsible 
for the industrial crisis in the developing countries, rather than their 
intrinsic supply-side inefficiencies in utilizing their industrial 
rerources.* The present economic crisis in most developing countries is 
caused by liquidity rather than solvency; over the longer term and with 
more favourable world economic conditions, developing countries are capa­
ble of paying their debts.**

Finally, it is important to stress that although inefficient resource 
utilization is not the cause of the third world's industrial crisis, store 
efficient resource utilization would nevertheless be undoubtedly bene­
ficial. This question will be discussed further in the following “ctions.

E. Industrial prospects for the 1980s and 1990s; the elements 
of a policy framework

The quarter century before the collapse of the Bretton Woods system 
and the oil price rise of the early 1970s was a golden age for the Western 
industrial economies and in many ways for the world economy as a 
whole.*** The average annual growth rate of GNP in OECD countries from 
1950 to 1973 was A.9 per cent, compared with 1.9 per cent between 1913- 
1950 and 2.5 per cent during 1870-1913 (Reynolds [27]). For more than two 
decades, until 1973, countries such as France, the Federal Republic of 
Germany and the United Kingdom maintained virtually full employment, an 
unusual phenomenon for developed market economies. In fact, those coun­
tries were able not only to employ their own labour forces but also to 
give jobs to a significant number of workers from abroad. In the 1960s in 
France and the Federal Republic of Germany, inigrant workers constituted 
about 10 per cent of the employed labour force. In this "golden age", a 
number of third world nations also made major industrial strides.

The historically high long-term rates of growth of output, consump­
tion and employment achieved by the advanced countries in the 1950s and 
1960s were accompanied by an enorssous increase in world trade. World 
experts of manufactures grew at an unprecedented long-term rate of over 10 
per cent per annum - an expansion in which a number of third world coun­
tries also participated.

However, over the past decade, the rate of expansion of both world 
trade and of world economic activity has dropped by 50 per cent or more.

•This is not to suggest that the developing countries did not make 
any avoidable economic policy errors, for example in policies on import 
or erchange rate policies. Errors become particularly glaring with hind­
sight, but they were no different than similar policy errors that macro- 
economic managers make in advance countries. For an analysis of these 
issues in Mexico, see Singh [24, 25], Taylor [26].

**See, for example, the Economic Report of the President, the United 
States Council of Economic Advisors, 1983.

***There is no implication here that these two events were the causes 
of the demise of the "golden age" - they only nark significant landmarks 
in economic history of the period following the Second World War.
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In the formulation of economic end industrial policy for third world coun­
tries, a Major perimeter to be determined is t'ne probable future long-term 
rate of growth of the world economy. Is it likely to go back to its 
previous rate of 1950-1973, or is it more likely that the much reduced 
rate experienced during the past decade will continue (which is much more 
in line with the record from 1850 to 1950)? Although no firm answers can 
be provided to this question, there are a number of important factors that 
suggest that the world economy may grow much more slowly than it did in 
the golden age.* Thus, the third world countries have to contend with the 
probability that the rat: of growth of the world economy during the next 
decade may not be significantly greater than it was between 1973 and 1983.

The crucial consequence for the third world of the expected long-term 
deceleration in world economic growth is that world trade will expand much 
more slowly than in the golden age. It was noted in section C that the 
third world countries require an annual rate of economic growth of 6 to 7 
per cent and of industrial growth of about 10 per cent for convening eco­
nomic and social reasons, namely, to reduce absolute poverty and to expand 
employment opportunities for a growing and increasingly urban population. 
If overall trade increased very slowly, then even if there were no tariff 
or non-tariff barriers in advanced countries to imports of third world 
manufactures, the latter would still probably only be able to grow at a 
pace inadequate to generate the socially required rates of economic expan­
sion in the developing countries. Furthermore, the slower growth of world 
economic activity may mean that the adverse movements in the terms of 
trade that the developing countries have experienced during the last de­
cade may not be reversed.

The conclusion that follows from this analysis is that for the coun­
tries of the South to continue with their industrial revolutions during 
the next 10 years, they will have to rely much more on their internal dy­
namics - on the growth of internal demand rather than on world market 
forces - to generate economic expansion. They will need more import sub­
stitution, more internal technological development and more economic and 
technological co-operation between themselves.

Such a change in economic strategy raises o whole range of economic 
policy issues, some of which will be outlined in the next section. How­
ever, it must be recognised at the very outset that an economic programme 
is easier for the large semi-industrial countries such as Brazil, India or 
Mexico to implement than for the smaller or less developed economies. 
This is for two reasons. First, the large size of the former means that 
they are, in principle, much more capable of insulating themselves from 
the impulses of the world economy; foreign trade normally accounts for a 
relatively smaller proportion of their GDP because they usually have large 
enough internal markets for reaping economies of scale. In principle, the 
rate of growth of such economies is therefore much less dependent on the 
growth of world economy. Secondly, the semi-industrial economies already 
possess fairly diversified industrial sectors with trained labour and man­
agerial and organizational skills, so that on the supply side they have 
the possibility of self-sustained internal growth to a degree that is much 
less open to economies at lower levels of industrialization.

•See, for example, Reynolds [27], Olsen [28], Kindleberger [29].
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It should be emphasized, however, that the policy emphasis on in­
ternal growth in large developing countries does not mean that export 
opportunities or the export effort should be neglected. For example, many 
cemi-industrial countries have an enormous export potential in the Middle 
Eastern markets (in contention with the industrial countries) as well as 
in other developing economies. Some of them (e.g. China, India and the 
Republic of Korea) also have opportunities for increasing their foreign 
exchange earnings by exporting labour to the Middle Eastern oil pro­
ducers In view of the external financial gap which many semi-industrial 
countries will be facing for a long time to come - one major reason being 
previous debt accumulations - it is clearly necessary for them to make 
full use of opportunities that will be of benefit to themselves as well as 
to the Middle East oil producers. Similarly, they should seek to extend 
their exports to the advanced countries to the extent that is possible. 
(See also section F). The main burden of the analysis presented here is 
that, in order for the newly industrializing countries to continue to 
achieve fast growth in a slow-growing world economy, the essential dynam­
ics will have to be provided increasingly by internal factors rather than 
by the external economy.

The problems that small countries face in such a situation are far 
more difficult; in the case of some small countries problems may even be 
intractable. Sunil countries must necessarily rely on trade and special­
ization in order to achieve industrial development.* There have therefore 
been a number of schemes for the establishment of common markets of con­
tiguous countries to promote these aims. However, integration schemes in 
the developing economies have not been conspicuously successful to date. 
The main reason is the large difference in the level of development of the 
various countries; in a free trade situation, the more developed regions 
or countries have a tendency to develop even further without commensurate 
development in the less developed regions (Kaldor, [31]). For example, it 
can certainly be argued that industrial development in, for example, the 
United Republic of Tents";a was aided by that country's withdrawal from 
the East African Comnun^ty and thus from competition with the more ad­
vanced Kenyan manufacturing industry. Nevertheless, industrialization in 
smaller developing countries does require much more intra-developing coun­
try trade, which is more likely to increase and to aid the development of

*It has sometimes been argued that the level of economic activity 
even in the large semi-industrial countries is no greater than in some 
cities of the North, and hence growth based on internal markets will not 
be efficient. However, the size of GDP of many large semi-industrial 
economies is today similar to that of some medium-sized European coun­
tries; it is also much greater than that of either Germany or the United
States In the last quarter of the nineteenth century when these countries 
used protection to aid industrial growth. More importantly, this argument 
totally ignores the powerful theoretical and empirical objections to free 
trade that the late industrializers have expressed since Frederich List. 
(See, for example, Singh [21]; Kaldor [30].) Thus, in a small country
with no free trade, industrial growth may be inefficient; however, with
free trade, a small country may experience no growth at all and may, in 
fact, de-industrialize. It must, however, be stressed that the opposition 
to free trade with respect to developing countries does not imply prefe­
rence for autarchy or no trade; rather it is an argusient in favour of 
planned, mutually beneficial trade, which Is often not the case with free 
trade. See also the discussion in the text below.
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«11 participating countries, if it is planned, than free trade. The 
international development agencies such as UNIDO can play an important 
role by helping to create and implement such arrangements. (South-South 
trade trill be discussed further in section F.)

The strategic policy perspective outlined here is rather different 
from that of many orthodox economists and of international organizations 
such as the World Bank and IMF which advocate export-led growth as an an­
swer to the economic problems of developing countries. It may be useful 
to briefly coHient on this orthodox prescription. Export-led growth has 
often been justified on the basis of the experience of the so-called "gang 
of four" in Eastern Asia (the countries Republic of Korea and Singapore 
and the areas Hong Kong and Taiwan Province of China) which, during the 
last two decades, have achieved extraordinary expansion of their manu­
factured exports and of their domestic economies. In 1975, these four 
economies together accounted for only 9.5 per cent of the swnufacturing 
value added of the developing countries but of 45 per cent of their total 
exports (Nayyar (321); their total population accounted for only 2 per 
cent of the population of developing countries and areas. Whatever the 
rate of growth of the world economy, it is in principle possible for any 
single country or area to succeed in emulating the example of these suc­
cessful exporters, although the task would be far more difficult for a 
late comer. There is an obvious fallacy in the view that such a strategy 
can succeed for all or even the leading newly industrializing countries in 
a slow-growing world economy. Studies by Nayyar [32] and Cline [33] sug­
gest that even on very conservative assumptions about increased growth of 
exports from a small number of other newly industrializing countries and 
favourable assumptions about expansion of world trade, the manufactured 
exports of the developing countries to the advanced countries would soon 
exceed the latter's threshold levels of tolerance in many industries and 
thus invite retaliation or widespread protection. As Cline observes: 
"Elevator salesmen must attach a warning label that their product is safe 
only if not overloaded by too many passengers at one time; advocates of 
the East Asian export model would do well to attach a similar caveat to 
their prescription." [33]

Finally, in considering the elements of an appropriate policy frame­
work for the d .eloping countries in a rather uncertain economic environ­
ment during the next 10 years, it is also essential to examine another 
important conceptual issue: the notion of vulnerability of an econosiy to 
world economic forces. During the Great Depression Keynes observed:

"We do not wish ... to be at the mercy of world forces working out, 
or trying to work out, some uniform equilibrium according to the 
ideal principles, if they can be called such, of laissez-faire capi­
talism ... It is my central contention ... that we all need to be as 
free as possible from economic changes elsewhere, in order to make 
our own favourite experiswnts ... and that a deliberate movement to­
wards greater national self-sufficiency will make our own tasks 
easier.” [34]

Keynes was calling attention to a significant negative aspect of inter­
national division of labour and specialization. The more a country is 
specialized, the more its growth will be dependent ou the rise in exports 
- the sure easily, that is, might its growth be checked by demand limits 
which, unlike those arising from domestic demand, the country's own
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econoaic policy may not be able to overcoae. given the specialization, 
the vulnerability of a country is in this sense not only a function of the 
degree of specialization (the iaport content of its production) but also 
depends on its level of industrial development and the nature of its spe­
cialization. Ceteris paribus, vulnerability, for example, will be greater 
if the production of exportable surpluses involves goods that are subject 
to stiff foreign coapetition or changes in the level or coaposition of 
other countries' final demand. The country's vulnerability is also 
greater if its exportable surpluses serve to meet imports of essential 
wage goods and their smans of production. There is a greater possibility 
of insulating the growth of the economy from an insufficient rise in its 
import capacity if imports mainly consist of luxury goods or their means 
of production. Orthodox trade theory can ignore this problem of vulnera­
bility only by assuming that there will always be full utilization of re­
sources: if integration with the world economy leads to lower levels of 
overall capacity utilization, the traditional argument in terms of greater 
efficiency of resource utilization is no longer necessarily valid.*

In the context of the present discussion, it is interesting to re­
flect on the contrasting experiences during the present world economic 
slowdown of China and India, on the one hand, and of Brazil and Mexico, on 
the other. It was noted in section A (see table 1), that the world's two 
leading non-oil-exporting developing countries economies, China and India, 
have done relatively very well in the recent period despite the world eco­
nomic crisis. The main reason for their success lies in the fact that 
since their independence, these two countries have deliberately followed 
policies of self-reliance, based on import-substitution, and inward- 
looking industrial strategies. Over the last 30 years, they have estab­
lished their own technical and scientific infrastructures and developed a 
range of capital goods and defence industries.** The result is that today 
the rate of economic growth of both China and India is store or less inde­
pendent of world economic growth. The indigenous factors, e.g. the 
weather and the growth of agriculture, are far more important in deter­
mining the expansion of these economies than the world economic situ­
ation. It is an irony of the structure of the world economy today that, 
in this particular respect, these two poor countries are far better placed 
than a rich industrial country such as Frarce. France has had among the 
highest long-term rates of industrial growth in Western Europe during the 
last two decades; it also has huge gold reserves. It has a socialist 
President comnitted to expansion of employment and production. Yet 
France's economic growth is almost entirely determined by the economic 
policies of other Western industrial countries.

It may be argued that China and India have been successful in creat­
ing self-reliant economies because of their large size. There is sosw 
truth in that statement, but not the whole truth. France is also a large 
country. So are Brazil and Mexico, each of which is also much richer than 
either China or India. However Brazil and Mexico are today in a deep eco­
nomic crisis, and unless the world economy has a spectacular revival or

*See further Keynes (341. De Vivo and Pivetti (35) and Crotty (36).

**Among the third world countries, India has in fact emerged as the 
leading exporter of technology (Lall [37]).
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other arrangements between the borrowers and lenders can be negotiated, 
these two countries are likely to be condemned to negative or very low 
economic growth for much of the present decade. The essential reason for 
the economic differences between Brazil and Mexico, on the one hand, and 
China and India, on the other, is that during the last 15 years the former 
countries chose to follow export-oriented, outward-looking industrial 
strategies based on multinational investment and foreign debt. As a 
consequence, Brazil and Mexico developed highly import-dependent in­
dustrial structures and benefited from their greater integration with the 
world economy. However, their industrial structures, which were suitable 
for the golden age, also left them vulnerable to prolonged economic dis­
ruption when the world economy ceased to expand.

F. UNIDO and industrial policies in developing countries

The translation of the policy framework outlined in section E into 
specific and appropriate industrial policies for a particular country re­
quires an analysis of the individual circumstances of that country. Such 
a task for each of the hundred or so countries of the third world is 
clearly beyond the scope of the present paper. Nevertheless, some general 
points can be made with respect to cortain groups of countries and in re­
lation to specific policy issues. The following country groups, which are 
not mutually exclusive, will be considered: (a) the sub-Saharan African
economies; (b) the Latin American debtor countries; (c) the large semi­
industrial countries and (d) the Bmall countries and the question of 
South-South trade. In each case both shortand long-term industrial policy 
issues will be briefly discussed, and special attention will be given to 
the role that UNIDO should play at the present stage of industrial devel­
opment in these countries.

Sub-Saharan African economies

Among all the country groups, the industrial plight of this group of 
countries is the most difficult. Many of these economies are in "funda­
mental structural disequilibrium" in the sense that their productive sys­
tems are unable to generate sufficient exports to pay for the required 
imports, even at a rate of economic growth that will keep the.r per capita 
incomes constant.* This disequilibrium is not simply a short-term liquid­
ity or financial problem but one that requires major changes in the real 
economy, in the structure of national production, both agricultural and 
industrial. In the short term, industry, because it was heavily dependent 
on imports, has been devastated. Industrial production, employment and 
capacity utilization have plummetted and there has been massive de­
industrialization. The world economic crisis has forced the Governments 
of these countries to more or less abandon their painfully built fledgling 
industrial sectors and to shift resources back to export crops in order to 
increase export earnings.

The African Governments were certainly right in their aims during the 
past two decades to attempt to change the structure of their economies by 
reducing their dependence on comnodity exports and by building up in­
dustry. However, the industries they established, although they may have

*For a more detailed analysis of this concept, see Singh [25].
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been appropriate for the golden age, have turned out to be totally unsuit­
able for the changed world economic conditions. These economies diversi­
fied by changing from the production of mineral or agricultural commodi­
ties to the production of some manufactures. This did not, as envisaged, 
reduce their degree of dependence on the world economy; instead the depen­
dence appreciably increased because the industries that were established 
were highly import intensive (Wangve [38]).

The tasks that the ministers of industry in the African countries 
face today are unenviable. Should the scarce foreign exchange available 
for industry be allocated to all the existing industries proportionately 
so that each can work at a very low level of capacity utilization, or 
would i'. be more in the national interest to close down some industries 
and allow others to operate at much higher capacity utilization so that 
economies of scale can be reaped and costs reduced. In the longer term, 
African industry can only become viable if (a) its propensity to import is 
reduced and (b) its import capacity is enhanced by increasing exports. 
Both strategies should be followed simultaneously even though (b) would be 
extremely difficult to implement in the present circumstances.

UNIDO can play a major role by helping to analyse for each country 
the sbortand long-term policy choices outlined above, as well as by as­
sisting in the formulation of industrial policies for implementing them. 
Industrial adjustment would of course bo easier -f the international com­
munity could provide more assistance, but more appropriate aid is also 
needed. Although there is such a high degree of underutilization of ex­
isting capacity, foreign aid still continues to be provided in many 
African economies for long-term projects to create new capacity. Not only 
do new projects inevitably entail indirect foreign exchange costs, they 
also absorb scarce managerial and governmental resources which could be 
more profitably usee. elsewhere. It is clear that if, instead of foreign 
aid being given to create new industrial capacity, a fraction of what is 
provided now were given for increasing production and utilization of ex­
isting capacity, it would be of far greater benefit in the present eco­
nomic circumstances.

UNIDO can again play a useful role in helping to change donor 
attitudes and policies in this area. Aid for increasing capacity utiliz­
ation need not be unconditional; it can be targeted and monitored with 
respect to specific industries. However, whether or not UNIDO can per­
suade the advanced countries to change their aid policies or to increase 
aid, help in analysing short-, medium- and long-term industrial adjustment 
problems in the Sub-Saharan African countries mentioned earlier and in 
implementing the required new industrial policies would be an important 
contribution.

Heavily indebted Latin American and other newly industrializing countries

Despite similarities in their present industrial plight (e.g. massive 
underutilization of capacity owing to balance-of-payments constraints), 
tba industrial situation of the heavily indebted Latin American economies 
is different from that of the African countries. The Latin American 
debtor countries, particularly Brazil and Mexico, are at a far higher 
level of Industrial and technological development and in a long-term sense 
are fully capable of suctained industrial advance. However, because of 
their debts, their shortto medium-term economic position is grim; it will 
become intolerable if the world economy does not have a period of 
sustained growth. The debt burden of these countries is now so large
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that, even if interest rates remain at or about their present levels and 
world economic growth averages only 2 per cent per annum over the next few 
years, per capita incomes over the medium term would not grow at all and 
would probably decline; there would be an enormous increase in unemploy­
ment. From a social point of view, this is not a sustainable situation, 
and there must remain a danger that if these circumstances continue for 
any length of time the debtor countries may be forced into defaults or 
unilateral reschedulings of debt, as happened in Latin America and else­
where in the 1930s. This would heve extremely serious consequences for 
the financial system of the advanced countries. It is, therefore, essen­
tial that a co-operative solution to the debt problem be worked out be­
tween the lenders and borrowers which would permit the borrowing countries 
to adjust their economies while maintaining a reasonable rate of economic 
growth.*

As far as the problems of industrial adjustment in these countries 
are concerned, they have no choice in the short term but to greatly reduce 
their imports and to pursue vigorous import-substitution policies so as to 
maintain as high a level of economic activity as possible. However, even 
in the medium to longer term, such countries as Brazil and Mexico will 
have to reduce the import intensity of their industrial production and 
lower their propensity to import industrial products if they are to go 
back to their previous trend rates of long-term growth. In Mexico 
throughout the 1960s manufacturing industry grew at 1C per cent per annum 
while the crude elasticity of imports with respect to manufacturing pro­
duction was only 0.8. With the coming of oil and the liberalization of 
imporcs during the period of the last administration, this elasticity had 
climbed to nearly 5 by 1981. In the present ar.d foreseeable state of the 
Mexican economy, high rates of long-term growth are only possible if the 
import elasticity is reduced to less than its level of the 1960s. (See 
Brailovsky [13], Casar and Ros [39], Singh [25].)

Both shortand long-term adjustment in debtor countries will be helped 
if the advanced economies reduce barriers to exports from these coun­
tries. But, in order to aid adjustment and to enable the debtor countries 
to paj their debts, this will have to be done on a non-reciprocal basis.

The foregoing analysis suggests that the heavily indebted newly in­
dustrializing countries will need to carry out major structural changes in 
their industrial economies during the rest of the present decade. Clearly 
UNIDO should assist in this task. It should also help in promoting a co­
operative, mutually beneficial international solution to the debt problem 
of these countries so as to make the burden of industrial adjustment less 
onerous.

The large semi-industrial economies

In many ways, the industrial position of the large semi-industrial 
countries - China, India and other newly industrializing countries that 
are not heavily indebted - is far easier than those of the previous two 
groups. However, given the level of industrial development that these

[ ?4 ] .
*For an analysis of these issues in relation to Mexico, see Singh
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countries hsve now reached and the expected lone-term deceleration in 
world economic growth, even these countries will have to thoroughly recon­
sider their traditional economic policies to carry forward the momentum of 
their industrial revolutions. Both demand end supply policies will need 
to be re-examined; and some important issues must be considered:

(a) In order to ensure that the large semi-industrial countries are 
able to achieve the desired long-term rates of growth of demand by domes- 
tic means, they will have to pay particular attention to distribution of 
income. This is so not only for reasons of securing social harmony as in­
dustrialization proceeds but also for narrowly economic considerations. 
As the third world economies expand and become internally store integrated, 
the under-consumptionist arguments will become much more relevant for many 
of them. Already there is an influential school of thought in India that 
argues that inequalities in income distribution have been responsible for 
a deceleration in the country's long-term rate of industrial growth 
(Nayyar [AO], Dutt [41];

(b) On the supply side, with reduced international competition ques­
tions of microeconomic efficiency assume special significance. Two points 
may, however, be noted in this respect. First, microeconomic efficiency 
in the dynamic sense (e.g., the rate of growth of productivity) is es­
sentially a function of the rate of growth of a firm's or industry's pro­
duction (pace Verdoon's law). Secondly, to the extent it is agreed that 
x-inefficiency may be reduced by competition in the large semi-industrial 
economies, in principle domestic competition can be encouraged to replace 
foreign competition;

(ci In pursuing the path of internal growth the semi-industrial 
countries must also laarn from the failures as well as successes of 
import-substitution policies practised in the past (the experience of the 
most successful of the import-substituting economies, namely Japan, is 
briefly examined in the appendix).

UNIDO can assist the group of large semi-industrial countries in the 
formulation and implementation of appropriate policies in all the above 
a 'ess.

Small countries and South-South trade

Industrial development in small developing countries must necessarily 
depend on trade and specialization. The structural factors of uneven de­
velopment that hinder the growth of common markets of contiguous small 
countries were noted in section E However, despite all the formidable 
difficulties, UNIDO must continue with its important work of assisting in­
tegration schemes.*

However, the question of South-South trade goes much beyond such 
schemes. As the leading third world countries resume their tempo of in­
dustrial growth, there will be more opportunities for mutually beneficial 
trade between them and with other less developed countries. In order to 
promote trade, the institutional and financial means of carrying out this

*For an account of the various developing country integration schemes 
and the UNIDO activities in relation to them, see [42].



trade must be created, and trade must be planned to ensure that it is 
genuinely mutually beneficial and actually helps industrial development, 
even in the least developed economies. Most developing countries have 
neither the convertible currencies nor much of the infrastructure required 
for trade. UNIDO should participate actively, along with other inter­
national agencies (e.g., the United Nations Conference on Trade and 
Development (UNCTAD)), in helping such major long-term projects to promote 
trade, which will be all the more important for developing countries in a 
slowly growing world economy.

In conclusion, the tasks that UNIDO now faces in assisting the indus­
trial development of developing countries are much more complex than they 
have been in the past. This is partly due to the world economic crisis 
and partly because of the differing industrial histories and different 
levels of industrial development which the third world countries have 
achieved over the past two decades. An essential argument of this paper 
is that, although more complex, these tasks are far from hopeless in spite 
of the world economic crisis and the long-term deceleration in world eco­
nomic growth.

Appendix*

THE ORGANIZATION OF PRODUCTION: THE JAPANESE EXPERIENCE

The experience of Japan in the period following the Second World War 
is highly relevant to the developing countries, particularly the large 
semi-industrial economies, for a number of reasons. First, in the early 
1950s Japan produced less steel than countries like Brazil, India and 
Mexico do today, and it was largely an exporter of labour-intensive pro­
ducts. Yet less than two decades later Japan was producing more than a 
100 million tonnes of steel; and Japanese workers, starting from Asian 
wage levels, were well on the way to achieving European standards of real 
wages.

Second, the Japanese example is extremely important in another con­
text: in relation to the desirability of ising world prices and allocat­
ing resources according to the orthodox economic doctrine of comparative 
advantage. In the early 1950s, Japan, as a country with a relatively 
large population and a labour surplus economy, was advised by orthodox 
economists to specialize in labour-intensive manufacturing because of the 
comparative advantage. The cost of producing steel in Japan at that time 
was double the world production price, and therefore the advice was to 
produce and export textiles, for example, rather than steel. However, the 
Japanese rejected this prescription and instead embarked on a structural 
policy whose cornerstone was the rapid development of steel, chemicals, 
machinery and other heavy industries, regardless of their short-run com­
parative disadvantage. The rationale of this industrial policy was given 
by Vice-Minister Ojimi of the Japanese Ministry of International Trade and 
Industry (MITI):

"The MITI decided to establish in Japan industries which require in­
tensive employment of capital and technology, industries that in con­

*This appendix is based on section III of Singh [43].
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sideration of comparative cost of production should be the most inap­
propriate for Japan, industries such as steel, oil-refining, 
petro-chemicals, automobiles, aircraft, industrial machinery of all 
sorts, and electronics, including electronic computers. From a 
short-run, static viewpoint, encouragement of such industries would 
seem to conflict with economic rationalism. But from a long range 
view point these are precisely the industries where income elasticity 
of demand is high, technological progress is rapid, and labour pro­
ductivity rises fast. It was clear that without these industries it 
would be difficult to employ a population of 100 million and raise 
their standard of living to that of Europe and America with light in­
dustries alone; whether right or wrong, Japan had to have these heavy 
and chemical industrial. According to Napoleon and Clausewitz, the 
secret of a successful strategy is the concentration of fighting 
power on the main battle ground; fortunately, owing to good luck and 
wisdom spawned by necessity, Japan has been able to concentrate its 
scant capital in strategic industries". (Organisation for Economic 
Co-operation and Development [44]).

Although in the 1950s and early 1960s this structural policy could perhaps 
be justified in orthodox infant industry terms, the Japanese have con­
tinued with it ever since. Recent thinking about the appropriate long­
term industrial structure for Japan envisages a shift in the 1980s towards 
knowledge-intensive industries, such as electronic computers, electric 
cars, new synthetics, communications equipment, the more sophisticated 
products of heavy and chemical industries and software (Singh i451).

How does Japanese industrial policy actually work? Its fundamental 
basis is a national consensus and a close relationship between government 
and enterprises. It is a highly interventionist industrial policy tnat 
would make an orthodox economist bristle. Professor Caves of Harvard 
University and Professor Ukeusa, have described this policy in the fol­
lowing terms:

"Each sector of the Japanese economy has a cliental relation to a 
ministry or agency of the government. The ministry, in addition to 
its various statutory sieans of dealing with the economic sector, 
holds a general implied administrative responsibility and authority 
that goes well beyond what is customary in the United States and 
other Western Countries. While the Ministry of International Trade 
and Industry (MITI) plays the most prominent role, its operations are 
not distinctive. The industrial bureaus of MITI proliferate sectoral 
targets and plans; they confer, they tinker, they exhort. This is 
the economics by admonition to a degree inconceivable in Washington 
or London. Business makes few major decisions without consulting the 
appropriate governmental authority; the same is true in reverse.” 
(Caves and Ukeusa [46], p. 149.)

It is of interest to observe how conventional economic analysis assesses 
the operations of such *n industrial policy. Again, Caves and Ukeusa 
noted:

"Japanese industrial policy appears in some instances to have served 
the nation's economic interests, in others to have hindered develop­
ment. Japan’s antimonopoly policy has been a hobbled and limited 
copy of that long used in the United States. Its enforcement has 
fallen far short of the U.8. model - Itself hardly an example of per-
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feet adherence. Ite failures have placed significant costs on the 
Japanese economy in the form of allocative inefficiency and diversion 
of rivalry into costly nonprice forms. We cannot detect any compen­
sating gains.” (Caves and Ukeusa [46], p. 157.)

Such an appraisal by orthodox neoclassical economists - and Professor 
Caves is certainly one of the best practitioners of this genre - is simply 
astonishing. It may be observed that (a) the transformation and expansion 
of the Japanese industrial economy over the past three decades has not 
only been more rapid than that of other industrial economies but it is 
among the most spectacular in the history of industrialization and (b) 
throughout this period the Japanese Government has followed an active in­
terventionist policy. In the context of (a) and (b), Caves and Ukeusa's 
conclusion says less about the merits or demerits of this industrial pol­
icy than about the degeneracy of the neoclassical paradigm: a system of 
analysis that is unable to cope with real world situations, such as that 
provided by industrial development in countries like Japan. So notwith­
standing the "allocative inefficiency” in Japan as perceived by orthodox 
economics, the developing countries have a great deal to learn about the 
supply side and the organization of production from the Japanese experi­
ence .
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THE SECOND CHAPTER IN NORTH-SOUTH RELATIONS

Goran Ohlin*

The poat-colonial North-South relationship

The wave of colonial emancipation that culminated around 1960 trans­
formed the political map of the world. The situation of the new countries 
was often precarious. The concerns that arose in the North were sometimes 
outspokenly self-interested, whether in a short- cr - long-term view, 
sometimes humanitarian and compassionate, and sometimes expressed in a 
twilight zone where notions of solidarity blended with ideas of enlight­
ened self-interest. They all converged on the conclusion that the new 
countries needed support. Even Latin American countries that had been 
independent for over a century were included in a new perspective of world 
politics where development and the freedom from want and oppression seemed 
worthy objectives after the Second World War.

In the South, as it gradually coalesced, there was a similar diver­
sity of attitudes. Some saw aid from the North as no more than rightful 
retribution. Others, more hesitant, considered it necessary to seek and 
accept foreign aid in order to attain reasonable development targets. 
Eventually, self-reliance and collective self-reliance emerged as ideolog­
ical positions, although this did not seem to affect the need or demand 
for assistance.

As the international network of bilateral and multilateral development 
a*d took shape, macro-economic models for the world economy were drawn up 
in the secretariats of the international organizations: the United 
Nations, the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development 
(OECD), the World Bank. They were all of similar design and in the 1960s 
they converged on a scenario in which continued rapid growth in the North 
would accommodate the kind of growth that the South could reasonably 
aspire to and in fact attained during that decade. It was, as it were, 
the five-per cent solution to international development. It kept North- 
South trade crudely balanced without any radical departures from histor­
ically observed propensities or elasticities. On the other hand, it did 
r.ot hold out much hope for international equity. Of the growth of five 
per cent in gross national product (GNP), there remained, after population 
growth, close to 4 per cent in the North but only 2.5 per cent in the 
South, so the gap was widening.

Some of the aid was in the form of concessional loans and there was 
also a fair amount of conaercial borrowing. It would be wrong to say that 
there was no awareness of the debt problem; on the contrary, it was ex­
amined rather closely at an early stage, in a spirit of great wariness of 
the explosive power of compound interest (Avramovic [1], Ohlin [2].

‘Uppsala University, Uppsala, Sweden.
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But the circumstances were such that real rates of interest were low even 
in couaercial markets and way below the growth of world trade and the 
world econosty, and it was not until two decades later that the problem was 
to burst on the world scene, and then in t  manner that was not really 
foreseen in the early discussions because growth faltered in the North 
rather than in the South.

Broadly speaking, what the industrialised countries were asked to 
share with developing countries in the international North-South philos­
ophy of the 1960s was not so much their wealth as their growth. In 
foreign aid the targets so reluctantly agreed to and tLen disregarded by 
all but the smallest of the industrialized countries were derisory when 
set in relation to the growth rates then prevailing. An aid target of 
one per cent of GNP was considered unacceptable when the Pearson Commis­
sion explored the matter and reconnended 0.7 per cent, which came to be 
widely accepted. [3] This meant directing less than a quarter of the 
annual increase in GNP to developing countries. In trade, similarly, it 
was thought that expanding markets in the North were to be shared with new 
producers in developing countries, not least in the interest of consumers 
in the industrialized countries themselves. With steady growth, adjust­
ment problesis were not expected to become serious.

The turbulence of the 1970s upset this view of the world economy. 
But there was a strong inclination to see the prolonged stagnation in the 
industrialized world as the result of the oil shocks and a determined 
fight against inflation, something that should not amount to store than a 
temporary disruption of a normal pattern of growth that could, should, and 
would be restored.

Even today many commentators seem to think that only wrong-headed 
policy-makers bar the return to a globel recovery that would put world 
trade and output back on the rails. On the other hand, those who take a 
longer view of growth prospects and are less obsessed by the short-term 
twists and turns of policy tend to agree that growth in the industrialized 
world is likely to be considerably slower than in the 1960s. If this were 
the case it would have far-reaching implications for development and for 
North-South relations.

Structural malaiseT

No serious forecasters expect a return to the golden age, but the 
reasons they give are not always the same. To make things worse it has 
different connotations in different languages and does not translate «mil.

Obviously the structural crises of the old industrialized countries 
are not those of Latin American structuralist theorizing. When structural 
rationalization was first discussed in Germany in the 1920s, it referred 
to the need to reorganize industries with excess capacity, and this is the 
situation experienced today in a range of basic industries. The apparent 
reasons are many and various: displacement by new processes and products, 
changes in international competitiveness etc. The industrial policies in 
effect during the last decade largely served to stave off adjustment. 
Industrial concentration has increased as smaller firms have been taken 
over by larger ones, soawtimes only to be closed down. When the large 
companies are finally forced to undergo drastic surgery the structural



problem is more political than economic as the sudden loss of jobs, some­
times in a one-company town, inevitably transcends the concerns of the 
owners and becomes a social and political issue.

This asynsetry between growth and contraction is fundamental to the 
process of industrial development. The rise of new firms and industries 
is obviously not regarded as a structural problem, although it may change 
the industrial structure very profoundly. Contraction and closure, on the 
other hand, make for loss of jobs, money and tax revenues. But without 
contraction there can be no expansion in other lines of production.

In some cases, international competitiveness is decisive; then the 
problems will escalate to a political level much more readily. Pressures 
for public aid will arise from labour, capital, and local Government in 
consort. So, in one fairly well-defined sense, problems of structure are 
simply the industrial crises of large and visible companies that have come 
to the end of the line.

But there are other ideas on what structure means. Today there is 
much talk of the structural element of the large deficits in the public 
finances of industrialized countries. In this cast, the distinction 
should be made between effects on the tax base and tax revenues that are 
automatic, recession-induced and effects that stem from decisions to 
change tax rates or introduce new expenditure. There are different 
schools as to budgetary policy in industrialized countries. The size of 
the deficits has frightened many former Keynesians into thinking that at 
least structural deficits must be reduced. But in this case the reference 
to structure is also a reminder of the political realities underlying 
budgetary policy, which give rise to increasing doubts about the possi­
bility of rational fiscal policy in modern democracies. A related theme 
is the veto power of interest groups that may paralyse public policy in 
general, as in Lester Thurow's Zero-sum Society (1980). (41

In an even larger sense, structural problems are taken to include 
such things as the malfunctioning of the market mechanism and the economic 
system as a whole, due to increasing rigidities in the labour market and 
distortions arising from taxes and subsidies, inappropriate regulations, 
and corporate power. This concern with the general institutional nature 
of the economy can be extended, as in the unconventional and imaginative 
Interfutures (1977) report from OECD, to the social system as a whole, 
including attitudes and values of relevance. (51 Entitlement psychology, 
the rejection of authority, the insistence on "quality of life" and en­
vironmental protection may then be regarded as structural parameters.

What all such conceptions of structural changes in industrial socie­
ties have in common is the conclusion that growth will not be what it 
was. In the light of historical experience it would not be surprising if 
a period of unusually rapid growth were followed by some slackening. With 
the wisdom of hindsight i t  is also frequently argued that growth in the 
early post-war period was abnormally rapid. It rested on a constellation 
of favourable circumstances that could not last or return, above all 
European aad Japanese reconstruction and catching up with the technology 
of the United States and the life patterns of durable-consumption goods.
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What those arguments also have in coranon is their inconclusiveness, 
their character of BK>re or less plausible guesses. It is not surprising 
that they do not persuade everybody, and «any economists none the less see 
no good reason why there should not be as much growth in the future as in 
the past if the right policies were followed.

Lons waves

The recent stagnation has revived interest in the theories cf long 
wav >. They have long been out of fashion and been scornfully dismissed 
by prominent economists, except those with a historical interest. Their 
poor reputation is not surprising. Among old and new proponents of 
Kondratiev* cycles and the like, there is a bewildering variety of approa­
ches and interpretations, some of them decidedly woolly. Even the origi­
nal Kondratiev paper [6] that was published in the Union of Soviet 
Socialist Republics in 1925 indulged in fanciful speculation on the nature 
of capitalism, and Marxist economists in the VeBt have picked this up.

The towering figure in this context is Schumpeter. He cannot be dis­
missed as a purveyor of science fiction. On the contrary, there are many 
reasons to return to the Schumpeterian concern with the mainsprings of 
growth in industrial society, technical change and innovation in a broad 
sense. Schumpeter did not argue the case for the long wave in a spurious 
manner. He had published his first volume on growth and cycles in 1911 
without any thought of long waves, but Kondratiev came to be very promi­
nent in his magnum opus on business cycles. [7] Schumpeter saw those long 
waves as the result of major innovations with a pervasive impact on the 
economy, extended over decades. In stylistic simplification he assigned 
themes to the long swings of the past: steam power for the Industrial 
Revolution in England in the first half of the nineteenth century, the 
building of the railways ending around 1900 and growth related to elec­
tricity and the automobile in the first half of this century.

In the no-man's land where to this day there is no rigorous theory of 
innovation and growth, Schumpeter formulated what remains the most sophis­
ticated hypothesis of the interplay between economic and social forces 
that make for change and resistance to change.

Some of those who pass verdict on the long cycle in Schumpeter seem 
not to have read him. Even such a distinguished student of technical 
change as Edwin Man :ield seems to think that the test is whether inno­
vations can be shown to be bunched. [8] Innovations have been laboriously 
classified, from the eighteenth century to the present. Some bunching has 
been observed in a way that incidentally may support Schumpeter, but the 
approach does not seem to be too rewarding. Above all, attemps to quan­
tify change and innovation by listing and counting identified ideas as if 
they were of equal consequence will not disclose

*Although Schumpeter wrote "Kondratief*”, as was customary at the 
time and as many authors have spelled it, recently, editors use 
"Kondratiev” , along the now accepted rules for transcribing Russian names 
into English.



- 73 -

much about technical change, and particularly net the difference between 
major and minor innovations that were essential to the Schumpeterian 
vision. Mansfield is sceptical of long waves, but he himself points out 
the absurdity of a major attempt to chart the flow of innovations (Mensch, 
[9]) that included the zipper but not the computer. Rosenberg and 
Frischtak [10], who are also critical of the case for long waves, are not 
at all interested in the fact that such waves can be observed or are there 
to be explained but only in the attempts to explain them. They find no 
evidence that the diffusion of innovations is subject to the kind of in­
fluences Schumpeter so eloquently describes, but then it must be admitted 
that they change his ideas so that they become unrecognizable. They are 
right in pointing to the weakness of our knowledge in these matters but 
they under-estimate their opponent. Arthur Lewis comments:

"Schumpeter was one of our greatest economists, with an extremely 
subtle mind, stored with historical data, so one cannot in half a 
paragraph do justice either to his argument or to the wealth of 
material with which it is illustrated over two large volumes." [11]

Nor can the pretence be made in a brief paper to refute the vision and 
thrust of the Schumpeterian approach. As Eliasson says:

"If Schumpeter has not received the analytical wrapping that has been 
given Walras, it is because formalization is intrinsically harder, 
and because the profession hasn't tried very hard. It should, and 
soon." [12]

Those who have uot tried at all often seem to think that the 
Kontratiev down-swing is due to some fortuitous dearth of innovation, 
hence the concern with bunching. The tendency is to identify innovation 
with growth. But Schumpeter's fundamental insight was that growth itself 
was likely to come in bursts and to have a destructive impact as well. In 
the first phase of the cycle innovators bid resources away from other pro­
ducers, they are imitated, and the resulting demand makes for a buoyant 
business climate with strong booms and mild recessions. But eventually 
the build-up of the new technology and its necessary accompaniments bring 
on the second phase when increased productivity leads to the weeding out 
of obsolescent producers and some of the weaker newcomers too. There is a 
structural crisis, the booms are shorter and weaker, the down-turns longer 
and deeper.

Arthur Lewis sums it up as "twenty-five years of voracious investment 
followed by twenty-five years of somnolent digestion." Why 25 yearsf 
Well, that is what history suggests. Many things may be different now. 
There is the presence of a Japanese economy in which innovation is subject 
to special attention and a number of dynamic economies in the third world.

A belief in long waves, whatever that might mean, is not necessary to 
note the relevance of the Schumpeterian view to the present situation. No 
one who has lived through the rise of the new electronics industry from 
the birth of the transistor in 1949 to the present impact of microchips 
and computers could fail to see in this a splendid manifestation of the 
Schumpeterian parable. The similarities between the present situation and 
that of the 1920s and 1930s are also rather striking.

All this rather strengthens the conclusion that industrialized coun­
tries as a whole will not soon return to the growth rates of the 1960s.
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Uncertainty and the oil market

Sucb a conclusion is also strengthened when the oil market, which has 
become a crucial pivot of the world economy, is considered. At the tis№ 
of the first oil shock in the 1970s many politicians in the third world 
saw it as evidence of the potential of coosnodity power. It was objected 
that oil was a very special case, and soon it came to be so regarded. Oil 
exporters were in fact so aberrant that they had to be classified sepa­
rately in statistical analyses of the world economy. This was unfortu­
nate. Precisely because industrialized countries are, especially in the 
short run, so dependent on oil, what has happened in the petroleum markets 
provides a particularly vivid illustration of the need for new inter­
national economic orders in the post-colonial world.

No geopolitical discussions are necessary to argue that when coun­
tries are so dependent on undisrupted supplies as the industralized coun­
tries have become, they will seek arrangements to guarantee them. From 
the beginning of this century, European powers without oil of their own 
have tried to secure their sources by political control, and the enormous 
cost advantage of sources in the Middle East and elsewhere also attracted 
United States oil companies.

The international oil companies and their cartel have been subjected 
to much opprobrium, not least in connection with bribery and corruption 
and rough dealings in general. This, and the suspicion that the only use 
made of market power must be abuse, deflected attention from the fact, 
perhaps store easily appreciated with hindsight, that their vertical inte­
gration and horizontal co-operation produced an intricate and sophisti­
cated system that offered the world remarkable stability in prices and 
supplies.

When control over Gulf oil passed into the hands of Governments in 
the Middle East and their cartel, the market structure changed. The OPEC 
P"ice raises in the 1970s stay simply have brought the price of crude 
closer to those of alternative energy supplies and thus conferred a 
pseudo-Ricardian rent on the owners. But the evidence of peace and har­
mony between the members of the cartel is not overwhelming. Uncertainty 
about energy prices hovers over the world economy, the risk of political 
upheavals, and the vulnerability of most consumer countries to disruption 
of supplies is as great as ever, although energy consumption has been re­
duced in response to higher prices.

The case for a new international energy order is strong but it seems 
more attractive to petroleum importers than to the exporters, and is a 
non-starter at present.

There has been much discussion of the exact role that the oil shocks 
played in the trend break that occurred in the 1970s, but it cannot be 
denied that they set off great turmoil in the international mon.tary and 
financial system; the monetary uncertainty appears to be one of the fac­
tors deterring Investment. Now that oil prices are under pressure there 
is a temptation to think that the storm is over, but the probability that 
it will all happen again is very real and cannot fail to be a damper on 
grpjrth.
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Development in the South without growth in the North

If the view is accepted that the growth trend for the North over the 
next decade is more likely to be, say, 2 rather than 5 per cent, what 
follows? In the first place, :«any large debts will prove unsustainable. 
As a good rule of thumb foreign debts are manageable so long as the rate 
of interest is less than the rate of growth of export earnings. In recent 
years this has not been so, which has triggered a number of dramatic 
rescue operations involving, for the most part, rescheduling on current 
interest terms, which pushes the problem further into the future.

Most of the present debt was ''"ntracted on the premise of reasonable 
growth in world trade, but if income and import demand in the North in­
stead remain sluggish for a longer period, the question1 are whether the 
borrowers alone should pcy the cost of the miscalculation, and whether 
they will. In Latin America, where debt service in many countries cur­
rently requires a large export surplus, some kind of moratorium or uni­
lateral reduction of interest payments is already a live issue. Banks are 
naturally reluctant to start writing off debts to one client for fear of 
starting a cascade of demands, but they are already beginning to sell off 
debts to one another at a discount that suggests realistic expectations.

The dramatic scenarios of crash and collapse in the international 
financial system seem less and less plausible. The system has rhowu 
itself to be robust enough to absorb shocks that only a few years ago 
would have been considered fatal. But how soon it will be possible to 
restore a flow of finance to developing countries that will be adequate 
for the large investments that are necessary in energy and infrastructure 
is impossible vo say given the present lack of interest of both Govern­
ments and banks in the North.

The conclusion must be that developing countries are not likely to be 
able to make up for sluggish export revenues by increased borrowing. 
Development finance may well go into a phase of swre restrained growth.

South-South trade and co-operation

It is only natural to be discouraged about South-South trade pros­
pects. In spite of decades of talk about it, there is little to show, and 
protection remains, for the most part, as high against exports from other 
developing countries as against exports from the North, and the financial 
constraints are as severe. But with a retreat from growth in the North 
and without the ssme flows of finance, the choice might be to settle for 
growth rates that would on average only just keep up with population 
growth or to turn seriously to the opportunities in the South itself. The 
expanding markets in the oil-exporting countries have already meant much 
to the newly industrialized countries, but they will have strong reasons 
to work up markets in the more populous but less prosperous regions. It 
will require financial facilities, but financial developments in th« South 
have been remarkable in the last decada, and the cace for international 
financial institutions set up by the South for the South is no longer 
Utopiar.
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Probably too much should not be expected from multilateral diplomacy 
in the promotion of trade between developing countries. Bilateral con­
tacts are likely to be morr effective in the exploration of this great 
potential. The third world is now so diversified that it should only be a 
matter of time before it can liberate its growth ambitions from the tempo­
rary stagnation in the North. The rise in recent years of counter-trade, 
the modern form of barter, is a symptom of the failure of the financial 
and monetary system, but it alco demonstrates the opportunities and the 
need for international trade, and much of it has taken a South-South 
character.

The North-South dichotomy

The distinction between developed and developing countries grew out 
of the attest to orgnize the post-colonial world at a time when the North 
had much to offer and the South seemed to have much to gain from soli­
darity and а соякп stand. But will the forces that have po far held to­
gether developed and developing countries in a wide variety of inter­
national negotiations continue to do so ««hen the pattern of interests 
changes? The North-South talks have become increasingly unproductive and 
stale-mated, and the continuing differentiation betueen developing coun­
tries should make for types of co-operation other than joint opposition to 
the North. Similarly, the conflict of interest bet*«een countries in the 
North are intensified by the structural crises of their economies. Ca the 
other hand they will be attracted by those parts of the third ««orld ««here 
grotsth can be maintained or on which they remain dependent far vital 
supplies.

Whether this will be good or bad will depend on ««tether it will 
atrengthen and stabilize conditions for trade and finance or bring in­
creasing tension and conflict. The purpose of this paper is not to make 
rash speculations, but to insist that, bo««ever strong the present recovery 
of the economy of the United States may seem, there are many reasons to 
expect gro««th in the old industrial centres to remain aruted for a decade 
or more, and that it might be wiser to rethink international strategies on 
the basis of such a premise than to expect miracles. Governments can call 
for waves of gro««th and ro can man, but will they come?
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INDUSTRIALIZATION : WHERE DO WE STAND? WHERE ARE WE GOING?

H.W. Singer*

The Lime target,** that the share of developing countries in total 
world industrial production should be increased to at least 25 per cent by 
the year 2000, is looking less and less likely. Between 1966 and 1980 the 
share of developing countries in world manufacturing value added increased 
steadily, but not fast enough to achieve the 25 per cent target by 2000. 
The increase from 8.1 per cent in 1966 to 11.0 per cent in 1980 suggests a 
"naive" straight-line projection to 15-16 per cent in 2000, and 2020 rath­
er than 2000 as the achievement of the target. Moreover, since 1980. the 
share has been stagnating at 11 per cent, pushing the achievement date 
further into the future. The share of the developed market economies has 
declined sufficiently to put the Lima target within reach, but the lion's 
sham of that decline went to the centrally planned economies rather than 
to the developing countries:*** between 1966 and 1980, 8.8 per cent went 
to the former and only 2.9 per cent to the developing countries. Since 
1980, the whole of the declining share of the developing market economies 
has gone to the centrally planned economies and none to the developing 
countries. Thus, recent trends can be s’-umaarized as follows:

(a) Limited progress has been made in redressing the distribution 
of world industry in favour of the developing countries, although not at 
the pace targeted at Lima and not much more than in line with the in­
creased share of world population in the developing countries;

(b) Redistribution of industry has taken plnce more within the 
industrialized countries than between industrialized and developing coun­
tries;

(c) The intensified world depression of 1980-1982 has brought the 
process of redistribution to a halt. This also happened during the earli­
er, milder recession cf 1975-1977, suggesting that redistribution towards 
the developing countries is functionally connected to the grovth of the 
globsl economy. Global stagnation hits the developing countries more and 
brings the process of redistribution to a halt.

The last statement is of special significance in the present context 
of severe recession and the widespread evidence of the multiplier effects 
of the recession in the industrialized countries on conditions in the 
developing countries, 1/ The multiplier effect between a slow-down in the

*The Institute of Development Studies at the University of Sussex, 
Brighton.

**Adopted by the Second General Conference of the United Nations 
Industrial Development Organization, Lima, Peru, 12-2t> March 1975 and 
later adopteo by the United Nations General Assembly.

***Chlna is excluded because of statistical problems-



industrialized countries and the exports of manufactures from developing 
countries has been estimated as no less than 8.4:1. 2/ It seems easier 
for developing countries, at least within the framework of the present 
international system and in the light of experience during the past 
decade, to maintain the differential* of 4-5 percentage points in their 
growth rate of manufacturing value added above that of industrialized 
countries when the world economy as a whole is growing at the healthy rate 
of the 1960s and early 1970s. In other words, a scenario of the industry 
of developing countries growing at 8-9 per cent per annum when that of 
industrialized countries is growing at 3-4 per cent is more plausible than 
a growth of 4-5 per cent for developing countries when that for industri­
alized countries is zero. When it is considered that the Lima target was 
proclaimed precisely at the end of a run of years of healthy growth in the 
world economy, it sounds to have been quite plausible at the time.

Tie connection between global growth and industrial restructuring 
along the lines of the Lima target has a precise national counterpart. 
The domestic development strategy of "redistribution with growth" recom­
mended first by the International Labour Organisation's Employment Mission 
to Kenya 3/ and then a book 4/ sponsored jointly by the World Bank and 
Institute of Development Studies is based on the save principle, i.e., 
that redistribution, whether to poorer population groups or countries, is 
easier within the context of overall growth when it concerns the distri­
bution of increments or improvements ana one side is not made worse off in 
order to benefit the other.

So harmonious restructuring in the context of interdependence in a 
vigorously growing world economy is clearly the best scenario. But: is 
it within reach? There is agreement that it is not within reach in the 
present disorderly state of international economic relations, since the 
break-down of the Bretton Woods system beginning in 1971.** Disagreement 
begins on whether it is possible with reforms and a return to "sensible" 
policies all-round to return to the best s -enario under something like a 
restored Bretton Woods system or whether a new conception is needed such 
as the new international economic order, which bears a striking resem­
blance to the Keynesian ideas preceding the Bretton Woods Conference. And 
what is the best course of action - the second-best course - if neither of 
these paths to global interdependence in a vigorous world economy proves 
to be feasible? So, where are we going?

Bt£nd$_K$£2£i4
The belief, or dream, of such a best solution is still the conven­

tional wisdom, although increasingly proposals in this direction also 
include complementary or contingency second-best solutions, prominent

‘Required as of 1975 to achieve the Lisie target; the present dif­
ferential would be higher.

**0n 15 August 1971 President Mixon suspended the convertibility of 
the dollar into gold at the fixed exchange rate forming the basis of the 
Bretton Woods system.
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among which is the development of closer South-South links or other meth­
ods of partial rather than global integration as well as more inward­
looking development t id industrialization strategies. The Brandt reports, 
with their philosophy of mutual benefits, symbolize the attempt to travel 
the "best" route of global integration, while being eclectic, or ambig­
uous, about the choice between the return to Bretton Woods versus the new 
international economic order, or about the importance of partial inte­
gration along South-South lines or more inward-looking and basic needs- 
oriented national policies. There is a bit of everything for everybody, 
as perhaps is to be expected free: a collective body such as the Brandt 
Comnission. But in this very eclecticism and the inclusion of elements 
other than full integration into the world economy "as is", the Brandt 
reports turns away from the all-out advocacy of export orientation or 
outward-looking industrialization and the all-out condemnation of import- 
substituticn and inward-looking industrialization that characterized the 
last decade of the Bretton Woods system before its clear disruption in, 
say, the period from 1964 to 1974.

Two non-integrationist factors emphasized in the Brandt reports that 
have now been broadly accepted even ;n the industrialized countries relate 
to the need for greeter autonomous technological capacity in the devel­
oping countries, leading to better technological adaptation, more ef­
ficient investment processes and better bargains from the transfer of 
technology, and the related need for a stronger and better-informed bar­
gaining and control position vis-a-vis the transnational corporations that 
have played a key role in recent industrialization in developing coun­
tries. In both these respects, the current emphasis represents a return 
to sjme of the source' cf the original recommendations of import sub­
stituting industrialization (ISI), an industrialization process deriving 
from the potentialities of existing domestic markets as a starting point 
for industrialization.

Of the two 3randt reports, the first (Worth-South). 5/ written in 
1979 before the onslaught of the New Great Depression of 1980-1982, is 
understandably more integrationist and more optimistic about the reformist 
route to integration. The second report (Common Crisis). 6/ wrilter in 
1983 is, also understandably, less concerned with industrialization poli­
cies that are by nature longer-term, and more concerned with rescue, pro­
tection and emergency action.

Import substitution:__old-style and new-stvle

When after the Second World War, the disadvantageous position of 
developing countries under a system of integration into the global system 
"as is" was emphasized, initially by economists attached to the United 
Nations, and such methods of partial de-linking as ISI were advocated, 
developing countries export-orientation was virtually identified with 
primary comnodity orientation. Export substitution into manufactured 
good- by developing countries seemed very distant then; their share of 
world manufactured exports around 1950 was perhaps of the order of 2-3 per 
cant. Hence the argument in favour of inward-looking policies was inex­
tricably mixed up with arguments in favour of industrialization as against 
remaining restricted to a role of primary producers. On this, ;he sub­
sequent advocates of export-oriented industrialization were in agreement 
with the early advocates of ISI.
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On the key issue, of unfavourable tendencies both in terms of prices 
and export volumes for countries specializing in primary conuodity ex­
ports, surely subsequent developments have justified the doctrine of 
"terms-of-trade pessimism". The issue could remain in some doubt during 
the period of great buoyancy of the world economy (say 1955-1973), al­
though even for that period the balance of the evidence is in line with 
the earlier predictions, certainly if real export earnings (capacity to 
import) as well as only relative prices are taken into account. But 
today, at the beginning of 1984, there can be no doubt that the predicted 
terms-of-trade catastrophe has happened. At the end of 1982, non-fuel 
primary prices had fallen 45 per cent below the 19S1 level, admittedly a 
peak year, in real terms compared to manufactures, and most faced failing 
or stagnant demand in industrialized country markets. Oil is the ex­
ception that proves the rule: the break in prices was achieved by a pro­
ducer cartel, not by market forces. The view that market processes had to 
be set aside before countries could be expected to play a role as con­
tented and reliable suppliers of primary comnodities was pressed by Keynes 
and accepted at Bretton Woods. It underlay the negotiations of the 
International Trade Organisation (ITO) in 1947, but was then forgotten 
when the ITO Charter was not ratified. It was only after the failure of 
the ITO that terms-of-trade pessimism was preached.

The advocacy when viewed from the situation of industrialization in 
preference to primary commodity production, which of 1949-1950 inevitably 
had to be based on import substitution, was never entirely or even mainly 
based on price pessimism alone. Industrialization was associated with 
greater linkages, more dynamic effects, economies of scale, learnit.,.-by­
doing and skill development. It is true that in the absence of input- 
output data this view was more based on intuition and the experiences of 
other late comers in industrialization such as the United States and 
Federal Republic of Germany, as embodied in the writings of Hamilton and 
List, and then Japan. The fact that this view proved only too popular in 
many developing countries where it often led to a neglect of domestic 
agriculture and a failure to use agriculture-industry linkages, does not 
disprove its validity, although it shows that it could be more readily 
misinterpreted or misused than its early advocates realized. Reliance on 
the dependability of export markets and corresponding willingness to incur 
indebtedness has misled developing countries at least as much as the 
doctrines of ISI. The lesson seems to be that no doctrine, whether ISI or 
export-oriented industrialization (EOI), should be a substitute for 
efficient investment strategies based on the circumstances and knowledge 
of the resources of each country and above all for higher X-efficiencies* 
based on greater technological capacity and the development of human 
capital.

With the benefit of hindsight, the possibilities of export sub­
stitution were underrated, partly because of the failure to anticipate the 
vigorous global growth of 1950-1973. ISI should have been proposed as a 
temporary and transitional strategy only; more attention should have been 
paid to the time sequences and linkages binding the growth of the domestic 
market with the development of exports; product cycles in manufactured 
goods should have been store closely studied; and the economic history of

♦Efficiency in combining and managing inputs in specific plants or 
enterprises.
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the late comers, such as the United States of America and Germany in the 
late nineteenth century, should have been more carefully studied from this 
angle. 3ut none of this invalidates the appropriateness of ISI to the 
role of the developing countries in the imnediate post-war world of 
1948-1930 as it appeared to contemporaries, overshadowed by the ex­
periences of the Great Depression of the 1930s and with the golden years 
of Bretton Woods still to come.

Import substitution has now come back to the forefront of 
development economies in three ways:

(a) Since the developing countries have now become collective
large-scale net food importers, with widening deficits, substitution of 
food imports by larger local food production has become a universal and 
fashionable sermon to the developing countries. In this field, self- 
sufficiency in import substitution has become not only acceptable but also 
universally preached. Is the objection then not so much to the idea of 
import substitution but to that of industrialization? Greater food self- 
sufficiency sets free foreign exchange resources, which are then available 
for increased imports of manufactured goods (from the point of view of 
developing countries, capital goods and other essential development 
inputs); is this why food ISI is so much more respectable in the eyes of 
conservative analysts in the North than industrial ISI, which has the 
opposite effect of reducing manufactured imports, at least when it is 
effective? Once again, the specific circumstances of the 1948-1950 world 
must be remembered: the developing countries were still collective food
exporters, so food end agriculture could not rank as high priority for 
import substitution;

(b) Another way in which import substitution has come back into 
fashion is through the growing awareness of the "big hole" in the world 
economy - the absence of South-South trade. By all conventional argu­
ment?, South-South trade should be more intense than North-North trade: 
the developing countries are now more differentiated and the latent 
complementarities between them are greater than is the case for the in­
dustrialized countries. In spite of this, South-South trade has remained 
a minute fraction of world trade and of North-North trade. In 1980, 
South-South trade in manufactures was $38.6* billion while that of the 
developed market economies alone was $622.6 billion. That is a disparity 
of 16:1, but considering that the population of the South is about seven 
times that of the developed market economies, the real disparity per 
capita is about 112:1. There is nothing in e onomic logic nor in under­
lying economic reality to explain, let alone excuse, such a huge dis­
parity. Its reduction could go a long distance towards the Lima target, 
and perhaps store important, the tremendous potential for trade expansion 
that the "big hole" implies could go a long way towards providing the 
global economy, and not ler-st the industrialized countries, with the 
missing engine of growth. The institutional, financial, technological, 
logistic and, not least, the political obstacles are formidable, but the 
prize should surely justify steps to start filling this gaping hole. This 
can be conceived either as import substitution at a higher level, "col­
lective self reliance", or as export-orientation within the Southern

*A11 dollars are in US dollars.



world, this ambiguity shows that in some ways the dichotomy of IS1 or EOI 
may have outlived its usefulness, and that the future lies in a synthesis 
of the two;

(c) A major revival of ÏSI in a new and improved form is involved 
in the shift in developsient thinking towards basic needs strategies, the 
establishment of a reduction in poverty rather than the growth of gross 
national product (GNP) as the real development objective. This implies an 
increase in domestic mass demand of a less import-intensive nature than 
the demand of upper-income groups with high purchasing power for imported 
consumption ¿oods. At the same time, this alliance of basic needs and ISI 
also creates preconditions for greeter technological autonomy, use of 
appropriate technologies and the development of domestic capital-goods 
production. The latter point is of special importance since it counter­
acts one the of weaknesses of ISI that has been a major source of criti­
cism, i.e., that it protects and encourages the domestic production of 
luxury consumption goods in limited domestic markets while giving negative 
effective protection and discouraging the production of capital goods and 
other inputs needed by the protected finishing stages Logically, the 
adoption of basic needs strategies and adoption of appropriate tech­
nologies should precede the adoption of ISI, both because the new struc­
ture of demand and technology will automatically reduce import demand for 
manufactures without the need for specific intervention, and because ISI 
will then relate more to vertically integrated processes than to finished 
products.

Export-orientation: old-Btvle end new-stvle

The favourable international setting during the "Golden Years" of 
the Bretton Woods era was accompanied by a shift in thinking away from ISI 
- and scholars turned to accumulating empirical evidence of the horrors of 
ISI and the blessings of EOI. This leaves three questions: First, to 
what extent the success stories of EOI, such as the Republic of Korea, 
were dependent on the specific, and from the present viewpoint temporary, 
background of the Golden YearsT Secondly, to what extent were the EOI 
successes achieved by a limited group of newly industrializing countries 
(NICs) generalizable, that is, to what extent were the EOI praises based 
on a fallacy of composition? Thirdly, to what extent were the experiences 
and strategies of the successful export-oriented NICs correctly inter­
preted?

First, the data seem to contradict doubts about the dependence of 
EOI success upon the expanding global economy of the Golden Years. If the 
Golden Years are identified with th' decade of the 1960s and the story 
pursued to the end of the 1970s (excluding the New Creat Depression begin­
ning in 1980, it is seen that the share of developing countries in world 
manufactured exports continued to grow, perhaps even at an accelerated 
rate. Over the eight years 1963-1970, this share increased only from 4.2 
to 3.0 per cent but in the eight years 1971-1978 it increased from 3.2 to 
8.1 per cent, at three or four times the previous rate. Thus, while the 
less favourable international background clearly slowed down the industri­
alization of the developing countries, their growth (ate of manufacturing 
value added (HVA) fell from 8.0 per cent during the period 1963-19,J to 
3.8 per cent during 1973-1980, their export-orientation actually increased 
during the slow-down. Another way of swasuring the degree of integration 
of developing country manufacturing into the world economy is by the ratio
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of the shares of their participation in world export of manufactures to 
that of their share in world manufacturing production. This ratio in­
creased from 0.52 in 1963 to 0.63 in 1970 and continued to increcse at an 
accelerated pace of 0.84 in 1980. Thus, although the average export- 
orientation of the developing countries in manufactures was still less 
than that of the industrialized countries, they had come a long way within 
17 yea-s to reduce the gap in trade-orientation. The manufactured exports 
of the developing countries to developed market economies increased from 
only 11 per cent of their manufactured impcrts rrom them in 1963 to 17 per 
cent in 1970 and continued to grow, again *t ■ r**-». to 
25 per cent in 1980.

There are two catches in this superficially reassuring picture. The 
first concerns the debt situation. In a deteriorating international 
climate, the continuing strengthening of the role of NIC manufacturing in 
the global trade picture was maintained at the cost of accumulating debts, 
an increasirg proportion of them short-term debts at floating interest 
rates. Export-led growth had really become debt-led growth. This meant 
that the whole continued process of global integration rested on shaky 
foundations. More, export earnings had to be increased, not to finance 
continued development but in order to service increasing debts with shor­
tened maturities and rising real rates of interest. The r . catch was 
that the slow-down of the 1970s, even the Little Depression of 1975-1977, 
was but the prelude to the New Great Depression of 1980-1982 when the net 
inflows of capital to developing countries ceased, real rates of interest 
rose to unprecedented levels, industrialized country markets shrank and 
tightened and the impact of increased protectionism fell with special 
severity on the manufactured exports of the mature industries in which the 
developing countries bad begun to establish more significant market pene­
tration. Moreover, protectionism assumed its worst, and most intractable 
form, that of quantitative restrictions and controlled or managed trade. 
E0I turned out to be really import-oriented de-industrialization (I0D), at 
least in the basic and mature industries on the part of the industrialized 
countries; it came up hard against the facts of life when under the impact 
of heavy domestic unemployment the industrialized countries became un­
willing to play the IOD game, also known as restructuring. As already 
seen, even the increase in the share of the developing countries in world 
industrial production disappeared; the differential that was to open the 
gates to reach the Lima target vanished. And t'.iis was not equally shared 
progress, but equally shared actual declines in manufacturing value added 
(MVA). Even seasoned and veteran enthusiasts of E0I were shaken;

"The financial and economic integration of the world economy had 
numerous benefits, but has also contributed to the present 
predicament of the debtor countries ... The expansion of 
international markets grew to some extent beyond the control of 
national authorities ... The rapid development in the world economy 
made it difficult for national governments to adjust and adapt their 
economies. Economic measures in some of the larger countries had 
profound implications for the functioning of the international 
economy even though they were taken primarily with domestic 
objectives in view.” 7/

And the Managing Director of the IMF now discusses ”The benefits and 
constraints of interdependence”. 8/ The old certainties are there no 
more.
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In view of recent trends, • discussion of the second question about 
EOI. whether in the attempt to spread it more widely between developing 
countries it would not prove to be subject to a fallacy of composition, 
would be largely hypothetical. But it has been calculated (on the basis 
of 1976 data) that if all the developing countries had the same level of 
manufactured exports ac Hong Kong, Republic of Korea, Singapore and Taiwan 
Province of China, their share in the manufactured imports of the indus­
trialized countries would exceed 60 per cent, as distinct from an actual 
share of 17 per cent. 9/ Several sectors would show imports in excess of 
the entire domestic market.

Thirdly, concerning the proper interpretation of EOI policies, it 
may be useful to discuss this on the basis of the experience of the 
Republic of Korea, since that country is universally accepted as the lead­
ing model of successful EOI. Export-orientetior. is often unthinkingly 
identified with liberal trade policies, absence of exchange control, price 
systems determined by free markets, a "soft" non-distorting state etc. 
Because of such intuitive association, it is widely assumed that the 
Republic of Korea would also display these presumed characteristics of an 
export-oriented economy, but actual research shows such views to be a com- 
plete myth. The Republic of Korea is a country where a strong State over­
rides market forces without hesitation, with an effective tightly planned 
economy, with st'ict import and foreign exchange controls; sn essentially 
nationalized banking system, and a private sector organized in Govern­
ment-sponsored trade associations for easier control. It is as far 
removed from free market policies as it is possible to be.

Whst the Republic of Korea teaches is the effective interweaving of 
policies of import substitution and export promotion, the use of controls 
to guide market forcos and increase I-efficiency. The import controls and 
other related preferential treatment, including access to the profitable 
home market, are closely linked to export performance and limited to in­
dustries with export potential. Import substitution serves as a pro­
tective ring for export industries, and the home market becomes a base for 
exports, with domestic p ,fits helping to finance exports and the domestic 
market providing the export industries with the necessary infrastructural 
base.

The best description of the purposeful interweaving of ISI and EOI 
that lies at the root of the strategy of tne Republic of Korea has been 
given in the sequential scheme proposed by Sung Sang Park. 10/ Although 
put forward in the form of a general framework, it is clearly derived from 
that country's experience and distils their strategy. The basic principle 
is to find and promote industries that are both export industries and 
essential domestic producers so that the measures associated with ISI and 
EOI can both be used in proper combination and proper sequence. Park’s 
scheme is in four stages:

1. Promotion of production of essential inputs, such as fertilizer 
and cement.

2. Import substitution for light and technologically easy indus­
tries, such as textiles and radios.

3. Development of industries created in stages 1 and 2 into export 
industries, and vertical deepening by producing inputs and in­
termediary products for the industries so far created.
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4. Completion of import substitution by establishing domestic pro­
duction of capital goods; conversion of industries producing 
inputs and intermediary products in stage 3 into export indus­
tries.

It will be noted that stage 1 prevents the import substitution of 
stage 2 to come to a premature halt for lack of vertical "depth", and that 
subsequently import substitution and export promotion go hand-ic-hacd 
(preventing import substitution from coming to a premature stop because of 
the limitations of a domestic market), until by the end of stage 4 a 
mature and balanced economy has emerged - in short, the Republic of Korea 
of today. While this particular scheme suits the conditions in the 
Republic of Korea, similar schemes could apply to most other developing 
countries, except perhaps the smallest and the largest. At any rate, such 
combinations and policy sequences seem a more promising approach co the 
industrialization problems of developing countries today than to continue 
with doctrinal discussions of ISI and EOI and with the swings of fashion 
with changing circumstances from one to the other.
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INDUSTRIALIZING SMALL COUNTRIES

Helen Hughes*

Introduction

Many developing countries have advanced into an "industrializing" 
stage of development. Manufacturing forms a significant proportion of 
their secondary employment and output, and secondary industry has grown in 
relation to mining, agriculture, fishing, forestry and other primary 
activities. Some developing countries are now newly industrialized or 
semi-industrialized. They are so well advanced in the industrialization 
process in terms of capital resources, technological strength and human 
skills that at the margin they are able to compete with old industrial 
countries. With such notable exception- Hong Kong and Singapore, siost 
of the areas and countries that have been making a major industrialization 
effort since the Second World War are of medium or large size ia popu­
lation terms, that is, they have a population of more than five 
million.** In contrast, most of the developing countries that have fet to 
industrialize are small. Man* of the small developing countries have only 
recently become independent and some are still colonies. However, they 
are large in number. Of the 133 developing countries for which population 
data are available, 78 have a population of less than 5 million, and of 
these 49 have a population of less than 1 million. Many of these coun­
tries are sniall islands in the Caribbean, the South Pacific and the Indian 
Ocean. Others are landlocked countries of sub-Saharan Africa and central 
Aria. Some have grown very strongly, others not at all (Balzic-Metzner 
and Hughes). Most wish to industrialize.

The small countries have an almost insignificant share of the total 
population of developing countries, but they are politically important at 
the international level, through the United Nations system of one country, 
one vote.

The very considerable literature concerned with industrialization has 
thus far given little attention specifically to the industrialization pro­
blems of small countries, although industrialization policy advice to 
small countries has become a major concern of international and national 
agencies and the consultants that serve them. Small count.ies are now 
being given much more aid to industrialize than was ever the case for 
medium- and large-size countries. It thus seems timely to examine the 
issues that arise in theory and practice when small countries begin to 
industrialize.

*Reseerch School of Pscific Studies, Australian National University.

**TLe cut off point coamonly used for small has dropped from a popu­
lation of IS million in the 1930s to S million in the 1980s with increases 
in living standards and hence in total national incomes of small coun­
tries, and with the rise in their numbers (cf. Robinson, 1960 and Jalan, 
1982) .
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How small is small?

Population is not, of course, • reliable indicator of size frost an 
economic point of view. Population density is an important factor in pro­
duction and in determining market size. The territories of some small 
countries are scattered over very large land or sea areas. Difficult 
terrain can exacerbate problems of distance. High domestic transport 
costs can thus divide a country into three, four or more very small sub- 
markets. Papua New Guinea is an example of a country that has both large 
sea distances and difficult terrain.

On the production side, the size of the population is affected by 
levels of education, technial skills, entrepreneurial experience, and the 
willingness to acquire and import such skills. If a country it prepared 
to specialize in pro' uction its resources will go further than if it 
spreads them thin and wide.

From the point of view of domestic market size, per capita income is 
a critical factor. The market is roughly equivalent to the product of 
population and per capita income.

Population growth is a factor. Rapid population growth might bring 
the promise of becoming a medium-size country in the future, but the costs 
of such growth are likely to be so great that they undermine not only eco­
nomic progress but social and political stability, ar.d thus the very via­
bility of the country.

Important siodifications thus have to be borne in mind, bu*- population 
size is nevertheless the principal factor in determining how much and what 
sort of industrialization a country will find appropriate. A "micro­
country" with a population of 100,000 or less has different options to one 
with a million inhabitants, and options change further as population in­
creases to 5 million and more. An analysis of the factors that determine 
success in industrialization, and the experience of industrialization to 
date, does not, however, suggest a correlation between size and industrial 
euccess. Success depends on the appropriateness of the industrialization 
policies of a country to its particular conditions. The hypotheses ex­
plored in this paper relate to the fou-- main effects that smallness has on 
industrialization possibilities. Firstly, small countries have very 
limited opportunities for import substitution strategies. Secondly, their 
opportunities for exploiting internal and external economies of scale in 
production (including sales and marketing) are limited in an absolute 
sense by the size of the labour force and the capacity to absorb immi­
grants, so that small countries are restricted in specialization options 
and must choose their industries carefully to ensure competitiveness and 
an ensuing build-up rf comparative advantage in specific areas of indus­
trial production. Thirdly, the choice of techniques of developing coun­
tries is strictly limited to thoee appropriate to their level of develop­
ment and productivity, which must be reflected in factor prices of land, 
labour, capital and entrepreneurship. But, fourthly, the very limitations 
that smallness imposes have offsetting advantages in policy formulation 
and implementation, which, if properly exploited, can stake industrializ­
ation in small countries remarkably successful.
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Limits to import substitution and 
export possibilities

Some manufacturing activities can be economic, given appropriate 
technology choice, in even very small microcountries. Freight ce«ts. the 
need for freshness etc. give natural protection. They include such semi- 
service activities as baking, dry cleaning, printing, bottling aerated and 
flavoured water, preparing structural materials for construction sites and 
motor vehicle and other mechanical maintenance. Beyond such manufacturing 
endeavours, costs of production for the domestic market quickly escalate 
in small countries. Even clothing and footwear manufacture has marked 
economies of scale and cannot compete with imports of mass consumption 
gcous So do such early industries as grain milling, fats and oils pro­
cessing for cooking and soap, food canning, brewinr, weaving and cement 
production.

Most small countries, even the agriculturally advanced ones, do not 
have the quality or quantity of primary production output required for 
processing on an economic scale. Small coffee-producing countries are an 
example. In most cases it is uneconomic for them to process coffee for 
the domestic or the export market. It is store economic to export coffee 
beans and import soluble coffee.

Protection, in the form of tariffs, import restrictions or subsidies, 
is needed to start up all but the service-related industries, and it 
usually escalates with each new activity. Each increase in protection 
raises costs of living and wages, and reduces export opportunities in 
manufacturing and other sectors. The economic base of small countries is 
too small to make it possible to cross-subsidize exports out of domestic 
market rents, which is what protection in the home market with offsetting 
subsidies for exports means. Nor is it possible to allow protected 
domestic producers to become efficient through internal competition, as 
has happened in a number of industries in such a very large country as 
Brazil. In a small country there is only room for one or two producers in 
most industries if economies of scale are to be reaped at all. Not sur­
prisingly, the only small areas or countries that have succeeded in indus­
trializing have been those like Hong Kong, whi'h did not protect manu­
facturing for the domestic market at all from the start, those like 
Singapore, which only protected manufacturing to a very limited extent, or 
those like Uruguay, which greatly reduced protection. The smaller a 
country in terms of market size, the less protection it can afford without 
crippling its economy. There r.-e many examples of unsuccessful attempts 
at industrialization through protection by small countries.

Small countries must export, but winning export markets is diffi­
cult. Since raw material bases are generally small, particularly where 
agriculture has not been well developed, the option of such labour- 
intensive priswry product processing as fruit and vegetable canning is not 
available.

Small countries cannot compete in masc markets that require large and 
regular volumes of production, such as mass consumption clothing or tex­
tiles. A small country cannot compete in industries that mean filling 
orders for large mail-order houses. They must find gaps in largo 
markets. The sort of activities in which they can be successful include 
such items as hand-knitted clothing, specialized tropical clothing, 
especially If this is combined with supplying a local tourist trade, and
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the supply of high-quality fresh end csnned tropical fruit and flowers. A 
wide range of opportunities is developing in the assembly of specialized 
equipment. The smaller the country, however, the narrower a range of such 
activities it can afford if it is to benefit from external as well as 
internal economies of scale.

The absence of economies of scale extends to freight costs. Until 
trade builds up freight costs are high, and exports are difficult to 
develop while such costs are high. Small countries have to choose t'teir 
exports carefully, particularly at the initial stage, so as not to incur 
heavy freight charges. They must initially produce goods for which unit 
freight costs are low, or goods of such high value that they can carry 
high freight costs. The steady lowering of real freight costs, par­
ticularly in air freight, over the past 20 years, together with the 
opening of new air freight routes, can reduce the problems facing small 
countries if savings are passed on to exporters. Unfortunately, the sit­
uation has shown little improvement because there has not been much care­
ful analysis o ' the problem of high freight costs.

Should small countries form common markets 
to facilitate industrialization?

Several groups of small countries have attempted to overcome the 
handicaps of their smallness by forming regional markets during the 
euphoria engendered by the early experience of the European communities. 
It was falsely assumed that the success of the European communities grew 
from their trade diversion characteristics rather than from the trade 
creation resulting from the multilateral trade liberalization in which the 
communities took part in the early years. More recent events suggest, as 
the European Economic Comnunity struggles with the problems relating to 
the connon agricultural policy, that the difficulties of a customs union 
grow through time. Developing countries have also learned this lesson 
through their own experience.

A number of small Central American, Caribbean and African countries 
have attempted to pursue industrialization through connon market and 
customs union arrangements. All have been unsuccessful (Vaitsos). The 
failure of such regional approaches to industrialization is not acci­
dental. The total market size, ranging up to approximately 13 million for 
the Central American Common Market at the time of its formation, has been 
too small for the inward policies that they pursued to be even moderately 
successful, but joining together made them push import substitution 
further than they would otherwise have done individually. They thus lost 
the principal advantage of their smallness.

The Central American Common Market is the best example of the prob­
lems that beset group industrialization, because it was one of the lar­
gest, it was initially quite stable, and it went much further than the 
others toward import substituting industrialization. The exports of srniu- 
factures of such members as Costa Sica were undermined at the start by 
protection for the domestic market. Once the easy import substitution 
opportunities were exhausted, the artifically boosted rate of industrial 
growth declined, and employment opportunities stagnated. Balance of pay­
ments problems grew as store and more inputs needed to be imported regard­



93

less of the overall health of the constituent economies, which were highly 
dependent on fluctuating coffee and banana exports. Manufacturers and 
factory workers benefited, but at the cost of agricultural producers. 
Income distribution moved against agriculture and the more agriculturally 
oriented member<t of the market. Inevitably the market broke up. Although 
the costs of inward trade diversion were much lower in the Caribbean 
because the comnon market arrangements were not pursued very far, there 
were also problems. Where small countries had not thought it prudent to 
go the import substitution route alone, they felt that capital-intensive 
industrialization (for the production of consumer durables, for example) 

in their grasp once they joined with others to create larger markets. 
But the total market thsy created was still very small by international 
standards. Once conuon market arrangements are adopted, it is much more 
difficult to change regional policies from import substitution to exports, 
because the incidence of gains and costs is unevenly distributed among 
member countries. The coimnon agricultural policy of the European Economic 
Coswinity is a classic example. Regional arrangements necessarily in­
crease the number of government agencies, raising the costs of government, 
and increasing the problems of co-ordination.

The failure of common markets does not mean that co-operation among 
small developing countries in a region should not be fostered. Co-opera­
tion can reduce costs for small countries in a wide range of activities 
important to industrialization. These include various forms of training, 
particularly in higher education, consultation and unification of services 
such as customs and maritime safety, freight services and freight cost 
negotiations, air services and so on. Staff exchanges can be very 
valuable. Other economic as well as political advantages can be won as 
soon as newly independent countries feel secure enough in their newly won 
independence to be able to gi/e up some measure of sovereignty for a 
comnon purpose to act as a group, provided they do not become unrealistic 
in their policies.

Skill and technology

Small countries are generally constrained in skills at all levels of 
production. Initially this is because they are undeveloped. As they 
grow, although often slowly and painfully, skills are generated through 
education at home and abroad, and through learning by doing. But small 
countries also have a skill problem in a more fundasiental sense. No 
country of 5 million, let alone 500,000, 50,000 or 5,000 people, can 
expect to have all the expertise it needs on a continuing basis even when 
it reaches a high level of development. Nor can it expect to use all the 
experts it has trained because of the continuing changes that take place 
in technology, trade and consumer tastes. A "igorous education and train­
ing programme must therefore be accompanied by immigration and emigration, 
particularly of highly skilled people.

The stress on the localization of jobs, which is sometimes taken to 
extremes even in medium- and large-size countries at considerable cost, is 
jsually crippling in a small country at early stages of development. An 
open attitude to the employment of foreign, highly skilled and productive 
staff must not, cf course, become an excuse for the failure to train local 
people to positions of responsibility. However it is one of the costs of 
smallness that localization takes longer and cannot go as far as in a 
larger country. Relatively large and rich areas and countries with
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■killed labour forces such as Hong Kong and Singapore continue to rely 
heavily on immigrants for a large variety of skills. They both have large 
expatriate business communities «those operations they encourage.

Technology, including Management and sales skills, and capital 
usually have to be imported to some degree by developing countries that 
«fish to move rapidly into export markets. small countries this is 
generally even more necessary than for large countries. But small coun­
tries that *#ish to use foreign technology and capital are usually not of 
interest to the major transnational corporations. Unless countries have 
rich mineral resources, large transnational corporations are likely to be 
deterrec by the small size of potential operations. Fortunately, there 
are many relatively small and medium-size firmj «fhcse o«mers and managers 
«fish to combine an opportunity for amenities such as that afforded >j the 
o«fnership of a second home in the tropics «fith an extension of their manu­
facturing business. Some of the firms established by nationals of former 
colonial po«fers «fish to continue to operate is the small countries in 
«fhirh they became established in colonial times. Providing such firms are 
not given protection or other special incentives, such as tax breaks and 
holidays, and have to operate in a competitive international environment, 
they will not be able to exploit the host country or its citizens, but 
will add to its development. Countries as small, undeveloped and isolated 
as Tonga have been able to take advantage of the rvailability of such 
entrepreneurs. This is not to say that all the entrepreneurs approaching 
Governments of small developing countries are genuine investors seeking to 
establish a business that will be competitive and profitable over the long 
term. Governments of small countries are besieged by so-called entrepre­
neurs ifho promise to construct plants to produce goods «fhich it is clearly 
not practicable to manufacture. They demand protection and subsidies once 
the plant is built, on the grounds that to shut it do«re «fould mean un­
employment. Some are also salesmen for ill-conceived technological 
panaceas for the problems of small countries. Proposals for new vegetable 
sources of power, for deep-sea fish farming and canning, and for new pro­
cesses for making steel on a small scale, are typical. Small developing 
countries have to be able to distinguish bet«feen serious and efficient 
investors and those «fho seek only favours and incentives.

Costs of production

Not all the disadvantages of small countries are inherent. Soste have 
been man-made.

The costs of infrastructural utilities - power, water and port 
services - tend to be higher in small countries than in medium- and 
large-size countries. Economies of scale are a factor, but more often 
poor management, leading to overmanning, and high wages are an even 
greater cause of high infrastructure charges.

Hany small countries, notably in the Caribbean and the Pacific, have 
artificially inflated domestic factor costs. Lend costs and wages in 
particular have usually risen ahead of factor productivity, making it 
difficult for any competitive activities, «Aether in agriculture, services 
or manufacturing to be developed. There are several reasons for this 
phenomenon. Primitive affluence - the relatively short hours of work 
needed to achieve a high standard of living in terms of food, clothing and 
shelter on tropical islands - is one important cause, particularly in the
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Pacific. The relative ease of emigration and consequent high inflows of 
remittances are another contributing factor in many small countries. Is 
some very favourably located small countries tourism provides location 
rents that have led tc a high-level wage structure. The welfare orien­
tation of some countries, instead of stressing the productivity increases 
needed for welfare improvements, has led to unrealistic wage policies 
which have resulted in wages rising ahead of productivity.

The structure of international and national aid flows has also con­
tributed to unrealistic wage levels. Small countries attract much more 
aid per capita than large councries for political and strategic reasons. 
Aid becomes a form of economic rent, and not surprisingly, has the same 
economic consequences. Aid capital inflows raise wages in aid-related 
industries, notably government and construction, leading to higher expec­
tations in other sectors. Where aid flows are substantial they also lead 
to the appreciation of the exchange rate, and hence make the import of 
manufactured goods cheaper and their export more difficult.

One of the striking fertures of the high cost of production in small 
developing countries is the large size and role of government. This is 
largely a colonial inheritance. Colonial Governments typically created 
political and bureaucratic institutions in their own image, saddling coun­
tries with unwieldy structures that will take generations to cut to eco­
nomic size unless countries can take unusually courageous political 
measures. Fiji, modelled on the United Kingdom of Great Britain and 
Northern Ireland, is a typical example. For a population of some 600,000 
people in 1980-1981, Fiji had 18 ministries which comprised more than 50 
departments and offices. Public employees thus dominated employment in 
the formal sector, where they created unrealistically strong pressure for 
wage increases. The number of officials is clearly too large for the 
tasks they undertake, and supervisory stills are spread too thinly to 
enable decisions to be taken as quickly as would be desirable. The dif­
ficulties of co-ordination within the bureaucracy siake it very difficult 
for manufacturers to operate. Papua New Guinea has a central Government, 
19 provincial governments, and a large number of local governments for a 
population of some 3 million people. In addition there are statutory in­
stitutions at the national and provincial levels. Some 75 per cent of the 
population is still substantially in the subsistence sector, so that this 
superstructure serves about 750,000 people (Brogan).

Political economy of industrialization

Small areas and countries also have some policy-making advantages in 
industrialization. Otherwise, not only Hong Kong and Singapore, but also 
Barbados, Cyprus, Israel, Jordan, Malta, Mauritius, Trinidad and Tobago 
and Uruguay would not have moved as far toward industrialization as they 
have.

Some small countries have been able to persuade their citizens bore 
quickly and easily than many medium- and large-size countries that import 
substitution is not the best policy in the long run. As they have not 
been able to go far in the import substitution direction, they have not 
departed from international prices. For a small country a relatively 
small manufacturing effort yields large results in terms of employment and 
the balance of payments. Several small countries have sioved from high 
unemployment to recruiting labour abroad in a decade.



96

A second advantage of smallness lies in the politics of cohesion 
(Kuznets). Small countries are net always cohesive, as shown by the cases 
of Cyprus ov Lebanon, but where a Government is able to unite a small 
country, as in Malta, Mauritius or Singapore, it seems to be much easier 
to lead a society toward taking some of the hard decisions that will over­
come the natural and man-made obstacles that make it difficult for small 
countries to industrialize.

Once outward-oriented policies are adopted they are easier to main­
tain because the vested interests that are being fostered find exports 
profitable. In contrast, once an inward-oriented protectionist policy is 
adopted, the groups it supports through the economic rents it generates 
grow strongly. The interest of manufacturers focused on the domestic 
market lies in the preservation and extension of the distorting policies 
that gave rise to their initial profitability, for they do not earn their 
incomes from production as much as from the rents that the policy dis­
tortions crezte. Labour and entrepreneurial interests frequently join to­
gether to siaintain and increase such rents at the expense of the rest of 
the cossnunity. The granting of economic favours through the legal and 
regulatory systems also establishes strong bureaucratic interests in 
favour of regulation. Bureaucrats at various levels of the hierarchy 
receive psychological and pecuniary benefits. Protectionist regulations 
breed more employment and proswtion opportunities for bureaucrats. The 
more detailed protective regulations are, the more employment-creating 
they are likely to be for the bureaucracy. It is thus well established 
that protectionist and other rent-creating policies are harder to abolish 
once they are in place than outward-oriented policies are to put in place 
initially.

The macro-economic framework for industrialization is of very great 
importance. Countries that have monetary, fiscal and trade policies that 
correctly reflect their relative scarcities provide the correct price 
: .idelines to manufacturers through exchange and interest rates, wage 
levels, land prices etc. A sound fiscal policy is the basis for an effi­
cient and low-cost infrastructural base. An absence of inflatior is crit­
ical. Malta and Singapore, for example, kept their inflation below world 
levels and their growth at the top of the growth league throughout the 
1970s. If the uacro-economic policies are appropriate and effectively 
administered they are scarcely noticed. Manufacturing thrives, and so do 
other sectors. Intersectoral allocations of investment are appropriate, 
so that economies do not become distorted. Too much mauufacturing can be 
as harmful as too little. Patterns of manufacturing growth in relation to 
the size of countries and their level of development largely result from 
the similarity of past policies and must not be used as norms for adoption 
by developing countries (Chenery and Syrquin). For many small countries 
non-marufacturing and non-industrial options have much higher returns than 
any type of industrial activity. Services are a rapidly growing area of 
international trade. Once a small country decides that prudent macrc- 
economic policies are essential to its development, such policies seem 
easier to introduce and maintain, partly because prices can be kept close 
to industrial levels and partly because saull economies are relatively 
store manageable than medium or large-size economies.

W I U  outward-oriented policies continue to be viableT

Small developing countries are favoured by their marglnality as 
purchases in, and suppliers to, international markets. They can buy in
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cheap markets if their entrepreneurs are skilled and thsir sales do not 
affect world prices.

Even for small developing countries as a group, adding their trade, 
employment and capital needs together, small countries are not major 
suppliers in terms of world markets. However their outward-oriented 
policies do depend on the liberality of the framework within which they 
operate. Views on the degree of openness in international trade, capital 
and labour movements achieved by the early 1970s and trends during the 
last decade vary. However, it is quite widely agreed that in comparison 
with the 1930s and the years of the Second World War, there was a very 
considerable liberalization of trade in goods and services, of capital 
flows and of temporary as well as permanent labour flows. Liberalize.ion 
was largely undertaken by the old industrial countries. The Mdium- and 
large-size developing countries in contrast increased their restrictions 
on most international economic transactions, particularly during the 1930s 
and 1960s. All would not agree that international economic relations had 
become more free by the early 1970s than they had ever been, but there 
seems to have been greater international economic freedom than at any time 
since the 20 years or so leading up to 1914.

The interpretation of trends since the mid-1970s is nore open to 
debate. Further gains in trade liberalization were made through the Tokyo 
round of multilateral trade negotiations, and international capital and 
labour movements continued to expand as a result of the increase in, and 
shift of, petroleum rents from consumers in developed countries to pro­
ducers in developing countries. On the other hand, there were increases 
in both border and non-border protection by developed countries, although 
it is impossible to reach agreement on how important these were (Hughes 
and Waelbroeck). There would, however, seem to be agreement that except 
for Hong Kong, Israel and Singapore, each of which is small and semi­
industrial, market access in developed countries for small developirg 
countries and areas increased substantially through the trade diversion 
policies embodied in various generalized preference and privileged market 
access schemes such as the Generalized Scheme of Preferences of the 
European Communities, Australia, Canada, Japan and the United Stctes of 
America and the provisions of Lomé Convention. Protectionism in the 
medium- and large-size developing countries levelled off, b o m  regional 
arrangeMnts were maintained in Latin America, and s o m  developing coun­
tries began to liberalize unilaterally. Trade among developing countries 
began to grow in relative as well as absolute terms, giving small develop­
ing countries many trading opportunities. For small countries, outward- 
oriented policies thus remained viable even in the diff* .It early 1980s. 
With recovery from the 1981-1982 recession, prospects ,ur liberal trends 
are again improving. Lending to developing countries will probably be 
more rigorously evaluated, but that is in their interest. Those with 
sound policies will gain in access to capital and lower costs. Labour 
flows are also likely to increase.

Are incentives needed to stimulate industrialization in mall countrlasT

Medium- and large-size countries have developed a large number of 
protectionist devices. These included tariffs, import restrictions, lower 
tariffs on Inputs and capital imports than on final products to raise the 
level of effective protection, production and export subsidies, financial 
market and Interest rate restrictions with privileged access to cheap 
credit for manufacturers, tax exemptions on profits for 3 to 10 years or
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more and accelerated depreciation allowances. Drawback, and other schemes 
have bee.i introduced to offset the difficulties exporters have in this 
environment. The results have generally been chaotic. The entrepreneurs 
quickly learned to operate the incentive system to their advantage, and 
neither industrialization nor exports developed efficiently. Countries 
like Argentina and Brazil are examples of the difficulties that beset this 
route, even for relatively developed countries of medium or large size and 
with largfe domestic markets that can absorb many shocks.

The incentive structure developed has many negative and unforeseen 
side-effects. It tends to increase capital intensity and capital profit­
ability, thus reducing employment opportunities and subcontracting, and 
increasing income inequality. Many small countries are now being urged to 
offer entrepreneurs some of the incentives that have proven to he 
failures, and to do so in competition with each other.

In the mid-1960s, when the Government of Singapore began its in­
dustrialization drive, it carefully examined the incentive options. At 
the time unemployment was estimated at 13 per cent, large numbers of 
school leavers threatened to swell the numbers of unemployed, the British 
armed forces were being withdrawn, wages were the highest in Asia outside 
Japan, and the situation seemed desperate. Unlike Hong Kong, Singapore 
had no tradition of manufacturing for export. The Government came to the 
conclusion that there were no quick solutions. It was decided to reduce 
what little protection existed as soon as was practicable and to limit 
incentives largely to lax holidays on exports. The Government focused 
instead on strong and well-balanced monetary, financial, fiscal, manpower 
and education policies, and on developing an efficient and cost-effective 
infrastructure. Within five years unemployment had been eliminated, 
Singapore had a strong economy well balanced between its traditional 
service sector and manufacturing, and it had become one of the fastest- 
growing economies in the world.

Each country has to tailor its policies to its needs, but the lessons 
of areas and countries such as Hong Kong, Malta, Mauritius and Singapore, 
which have been the most successful of the small industrializing eco­
nomies, still hold. Keeping prices, including the price of land and 
labour, within the range set by international conditions through balanced 
macro-economic policy will stimulate better sectoral growth and create a 
better intersectoral balance than the incentives that have been found 
wanting in small-, siediusi- and large-size countries. With good macro- 
economic policies it is easy to attract investors, and special in­
centives are redundant. Without them, even large incentives prove unsuc­
cessful .
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BRAZIL AND THE IMF: PROLOGUE TO THE THIRD LETTER OF INTENT

Edmar Bacha*

Introduction**

The first letter of intent addressed by the Government of Brazil to 
the International Monetary Fund (IMF) was dated 6 January 1982.*** The 
following month, the Government of Brazil decided on a 30 per cent de­
valuation of the cruzeiro in relation to the United States dollar. A 
second letter of intent incorporating the anticipated effects of the de­
valuation was signed on 24 February 1982. In mid-May, the Board of 
Governors of the Fund decided to withold disbursement of the second in­
stallment of a three-year loan to Brazil, allegedly because of the failure 
of Brazil to meet the domestic performance criteria set in the second 
letter. By the end of 1982, negotiations were finalizing for the third 
letter of intent which Brazil was to submit to the Fund in 1983.

This paper is designed to clarify various problems in the Brazilian 
negotiations with the Fund. The first section discusses the rules of the 
game for adjustment by a debtor country in the current international eco­
nomic order. The second section refers to the procedures of the Fund and 
attempts to explain why they are open to criticism. The third section 
reviews the monetary approach to the balance of payments adopted by the 
Fund, and attempts to locate the point where unwarranted political pres­
sure enters into the establishment of the performance criteria which give 
access to the resources of the Fund. The fiscal question, the public 
deficit, the concept of "crowding-out" and other matters are dealt with in 
the fourth section. The main points are summed up in the last section.

*Professor of Economics, Department of Economics, Catholic University 
of Rio de Janeiro, and Visiting Professor of Economicc, Columbia Univer­
sity, 1983-1984.

**An earlier version of this paper was published in Portuguese both 
in Revista de economia politics, vol. 3, No. 4 (October/December 1983); 
and in A. Moura-da-Silva, and others, FMI vs. Brasil: A armadilha da 
recessao (Sio Paulo, Gazeta Mercantil, November 1983). Translated from 
the Portuguese by Margaret Keck.

***For the events leading Brazil to the Fund, see E. Bacha, 
"Vic!ssitudes of recent stabilization attempts in Brazil and the IMF 
alternative," IMF Conditionality J. Williamson, ed. (Washington, D.C., 
Institute for International Economics, 1983). Also, E. Bacha, "The IMF 
and the prospects for adjustment in Brazil", Prospects for Adjustment in 
Argentina. Brazil, and Mexico. J.Williamson, ed. (Washington, D.C., 
Institute for International Economics, 1983).
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Rule» of the game

A country goes to the Fund because it has a balance of payments prob­
lem. The problem is typically reflected in the fact that the country can­
not obtain a sufficient volume of loans on the international capital 
market to finance that part of its current account deficit which is not 
covered by direct investments. As a result, its foreign exchange reserves 
are rapidly used up. The Fund conditions its financial assistance on the 
adoption by the country of internal measures designed to adjust the 
balance of payments deficit, reducing it to a size that can be financed 
through direct investments or other normal international financial chan­
nels .

In the case of a country with a high foreign debt, much of its 
deficit will inevitably be related to the interest bill it has to pay to 
its foreign creditors. Under normcl conditions, this item cannot be com­
pressed. Hence the major part of the adjustment must be made in the trade 
balance, that is, in the difference between exports and imports. The fun­
damental objective of an adjustment programne agreed to with the Fund i6 
therefore an improvement in the trade balance. Once this improveatent is 
assured, the Fund can feel secure that the loan it makes to the country 
will be duly repaid. The Fund will thus be fulfilling its obligation to 
the other member States to safeguard their common endowment. The improve­
ment in the trade balance will also be the main guarantee that the private 
banks and other international financial institutions can feel secure about 
the loans which they are willing to make to the country in the event that 
an agreement is negotiated with the Fund. By stressing the need for an 
improvement in the trade balance, the Fund will thus ensure that the 
international financial community continues to see it as a reliable 
guarantor.

These are the rules of the game of the current international economic 
system. They are assymetrical in that adjustment is unilaterally required 
of countries with unmanageable current account deficits. From a global 
point of view, however, for each deficit there is a surplus, since the 
world balance of payments is by definition in equilibrium. Thus, if there 
are unmanageable deficits, the surpluses to which these deficits corres­
pond will also be unmanageable. But both the structure and the practice 
of the current world economic order mandate that adjustment be made by the 
debtor countries, and not by those with a surplus.

Less damage would result from this assymetry if the debtor countries 
could make the adjustment simply by combining an increase in exports with 
a reduction in superfluous imports. It is clear that if the productive 
resources of the country were fully employed at the outset, the trade 
balance could improve only if there were a concomitant reduction of inter­
nal demand which, on the one hand, would free the productive resources 
needed to export more, and on the other, would allow fewer superfluous 
goods to be imported. The cost of adjustment would then be expressed in 
the amount by which internal demand would have to be reduced.

It should be noted that this cost would be inevitable, even if the 
adjustment were made on the side of the countries with a surplus. In that 
case, adjustment would involve an increase in internal demand in those 
countries, which would presumably lead to an increase in imports from and 
a reduction in exports to the debtor countries. But, in the event that 
there were full employment in tne latter countries, they could only
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improve their trade balances in this way if there were a concomitant re­
duction of internal demand which, again, would allow them to export more 
and import less.

This is therefore not the point at which the assymetry of the adjust­
ment process places an excessive burden on the debtor countries. However, 
not only does the current international economic order require t,.at 
adjustment be made exclusively on the part of the debtor countries, but it 
also demands that those countries make the adjustment too rapidly, without 
offering them compensatory financing sufficient to give them the time to 
make their exports grow and their imports shrink in such a way as to main­
tain the level of employment internally.

Consider for example the case of a country whose exports are restric­
ted as a result of a temporary but accentuated fall :n external demand, 
and whose imports cannot innediately be cut without a loss in domestic 
production. In the short run, that country can only adjust its external 
accounts by provoking a recession. To the fall of internal demand will 
thus correspond not an increase in exports or a reduction of superfluous 
imports, but a contraction of the level» of activity and employment. With 
a recession, there will be fewer imports of goods complementary to domes­
tic production, thus rebalancing the external accounts. In this case, 
internal demand must fall by a multiple of the adjustment needed in the 
balance of payments, because imports will be reduced by the necessary 
amount only after a drastic contraction of the level of activity. This is 
the excessive burden imposed on debtor countries by the form of balance of 
payments adjustment under the current international economic order.

To illustrate these ideas, consider tne following version of the 
Brazilian case. The proposal presented to creditors was for an improve­
ment of $5.? billion in the trade balance between 1982 and 1983. Let us 
suppose that the Brazilian economy was in full employment in 1982 (obvi­
ously an absurd assumption, but one which, as shall be seen, is implicit 
in the reasoning of the IMF staff). In the event that there were a large 
external demand for Brazilian products and that the country imported 
superfluous products, an adjustment process could be contemplated which 
reduced expenditures on superfluous imports by $1.2 billion and which 
reduced internal demand for domestic production by $4 billion, an amount 
which could then be exported. Thus, to improve the balance of parents by 
$5.2 billion, internal demand would have to fall by $5.2 billion. That 
would be the cost of external adjustment - significant, but still toler­
able, for an economy whose aggregate internal demand is in the vicinity of 
$320 billion per year. The adjustment being considered would imply that 
Brazilians would be poorer by not aw re than 1.5 per cent.

The reality is in fact different, since most of the adjustment is 
being made by cutting imports through domestic recession. Typically, 
government investment is cut, which immediately constricts the import of 
capital goods. As a complement to this cut in investment, there are 
correspondingly fewer orders to domestic industries producing capital 
goods. The latter then lay off workers, and .-educe their orders for raw 
materials and intermediate products. The recession thus spreads to the 
rest of the economy, in the process compressing imports of intermediate 
goods and raw materials. At the end of the line, gross domestic product 
will fall by an amount three times greater than the improvement required
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in the balance of trade, that ii to say, by $15.6 billion.* Internal de­
mand trill then need to be reduced by an amount equal to the sum of the 
improvement in the balance of trade ($5.2 billion) and the fall in output 
($15.6 billion). In other words, by $20.8 billion, or approximately 6.5 
per cent of its initial value, a cost which is not only significant but 
even intolerable for a developing country such as Brazil.

Criticism of this excessive burden should not, however, be aimed 
exclusively at the Fund. The fault lies with the current international 
economic order, which does not provide the compensatory financial resour­
ces necessary to avoid having adjustment by debtor countries take place 
through a brutal contraction of their domestic absorption and income.

IMF strategy

The Fund must nevertheless be criticized for thi fact that its 
working methodology induces the debtor country to experience a recession, 
even when to do so is not necessary for the desired improvement in the 
balance of payments.

This is so because the staff of the Fund takes as the point of 
departure for its analysis the idea that if a country has a balance of 
payments problem, it is because it is spending beyond its means, in other 
words, its internal demand exceeds locally available resources. It is 
important to understand why this position, which at first glance seems 
reasonable, can be extremely deceptive. Let us consider a country which 
has a gross domestic product of $320 billion, as did Brazil in 1982. Of 
this, around $12 billion corresponds to foreign capital income, leaving 
$308 billion of gross national product. Therefore, if internal demand 
(equal to the sum of private consumption and investment plus government 
expenditures) is equal to $322 billion, the $14 billion of excess expendi­
ture by residents over national income will have come from outside, in the 
form of a negative balance of payments on current account. If private and 
government consumption is subtracted from the expenditures of residents, 
we are left with investment; if it is subtracted from national income, we 
sre left with domestic savings. Thus, the difference between expenditure 
by residents and uational income can be equivalently expressed as an ex­
cess of investment over domestic savings. In this casi we can say that 
external savings of $14 billion, as measured by the negative balance of 
payments on current account, covered the excess of investment over domes­
tic savings.

On the basis of these accounting identities, it was an irresistible 
temptation for the Fund to deduce a deceptive policy prescription, that 
is, that the way to reduce the external deficit was necessarily by 
reducing internal demand, or, equivalently, by increasing domestic 
savings. The economic prograamw which the Fund designed for Brazil leaves 
no doubts in this respect. The first of its goals is ” ... an increase in 
domestic savings from 14.5 per cent of grosc domestic product in 1982 to

*For details of the calculation, see B. Bacha, "0 Brasil e o FMI: 
Proj;8es sombriaa a alguma utopiaj", Revista da AMPIC - Economic, vol. 6. 
No. 7 (September 1983).
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almost 16 p«r cent in 1983 (...). This would allow a reduction of the 
current accounts deficit fro* 4.5 per cent of gross domestic product in 
1982 to 2.2 per cent in 1983."*

This focus, by displacing attention from the balance of payments per 
se (exports, imports etc.) to national accounts (savings, investments 
etc.), elininates the possibility that a country could have a balance of 
payments deficit without there being an internal demand in excess of 
available resources. Nonetheless, we can easily imagine several relevant 
situations in Brazilian economic history where that has been the case. 
For example, the worsening of the world recession in 1982 clearly restric­
ted Brazilian exports. The reduction in exports caused a contraction in 
the level of domestic activity, at the same time as it aggravated the ex­
ternal deficit. The country came to experience more unemployment and more 
external imbalance. Certainly the accounting excess of investment over 
domestic savings increased, since savings fell along with domestic income 
when the latter was reduced as a consequence of the loss of foreign 
markets. But this excess is illusory, since there should now be idle do­
mestic resources in the expectation of an external economic recovery.

Consider as an alternative a typical case in the 1950s, in which ex­
ported products became uncompetitive because the devaluation of the ex­
change rite did not keep up with the rise in domestic costs. Once again, 
the redaction in exports forced domestic resources to become idle, al­
though the problem was an inadequate domestic price policy and not a lack 
of external demand, as in the previous case.

In both cases there is unemployment and external deficit. But from 
an economic point of view, in neither of them could one say that there was 
excess demand. In accounting terms, the current accouncs deficit in both 
cases will correspond to both an excess in the expenditures of residents 
over national income and an excess of investment over domestic savings. 
Nonetheless, in neither of the two cases would an adequate cure lie in a 
contrcction of internal demand or in an autonomous elevation of domestic 
savings. In the first case, a recovery of international economic activity 
is needed; in the second, a devaluation of the real exchange rate. Both 
moves would induce a rise in internal demand which, however, would be more 
than made up for by the increase in production in the country and, there­
fore, of domestic savings. As a consequence, which is important from an 
accounting viewpoint but only curious from an economic viewpoint, the im­
provement in the external deficit would correspond to a reduction of the 
excesses both of internal demand over production and of investment over 
domestic savings.

Ideally, instead of playing with accounting identities, the Fund 
should try to verify first of all whether there is unemployment and idle 
capacity in potentially export- or import-substituting industries. In the 
second place, it should try to determine whether this idleness is due to 
lack of external demand or to lack of competitiveness. And only then 
should it recommend an adjustment policy. If the problem is unemployment

*C.F. appendix of K. Galvans, A Crise Mundial e a Kstratdxia Braslleira
111 ilBIt— tf) ifB l8lany> de Pniimntflf Brasilia. Senado Federal.
23 March 1983.
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with lack of competitiveness, emphasis should be placed on the exchange 
rate, or related instruments of import control and export promotion. If 
industries are working at full capacity, the emphasis of the programme 
would in fact have to be on the reduction of aggregate internal demand. 
If the problem stems from a world economic recession, then it should 
attempt to minimize adjustawnt and maximize financing until the world 
economy recovers. Obviously, in practice, the three cases will be mixed, 
although one of them may tend to predominate. The point is that the Fund 
always assume that the problem is excess demand and, therefore, its prin­
cipal recomnendation has always been to constrict dosiestic demand, 
especially in the public sector.

It does not require much '.raining to see that this siethodological 
option is foolproof if the only goal is to improve the trade balance. For 
it will always bo true that a contraction of demand will correspond to an 
improvement in the balance of trade. In a case of excess demand, this may 
be consistent with the maintenance of the level of employment; in the 
other two cases, it may mean the aggravation of the doswstic economic 
situation of the country. But it would appear that for the Fund this is a 
detail; what is important is to guarantee the return on the money invested.

From the monetary approach to political pressure

Once the perspective of controlling internal demand has been adopted, 
there remains the choice of instruments by which this control will be ex­
ercized. Herein lies another serious criticism of IMF economists. Not 
only do they behave as though the balance of payments problem were always 
due to excessive internal destand. They also tend, on the one hand, to 
ignore the recessive potential of purely fiscal measures, assuming thet 
the level of aggregate demand is determ 'd exclusively by sionetary vari­
ables. On the other hand, they consis :ly tend to underestimate the 
forecasts for the rate of inflation during the period of adjustment, 
apparently as a way of putting pressure on Governments to adopt unpopular 
measures which the Fund desms necessary to achieve an effective reduction 
of inflation.

This stance is clearly illustrated in the case of the programme for 
Brazil. In it, the Fund insisted on a huge reduction of the public sector 
deficit, at the same time as, at least in the first of the letters of in­
tent, it agreed with monetary goals which would be only moderately con- 
tractionist, if the inflation projections contained in the programme were 
at all realistic.

The methodological stance of the Fund is linked to the monetary 
approach to the balance of payments. Although ther« are many theoretical 
refinestents, in practice the financial exercises of the Fund can be under­
stood with a simple example. The basis cf the approach is the assumption 
that there is a stable relation between the demand for sioney and the 
demand for goods. Thus, the greater the demand for goods, the greater 
will be the demand for money More specifically, the idea is that a 
greater demand for goods can only materialize if the demand for monev can 
be satisfied as well. Thus, if one controls the money supply, one can 
control the demand for goods. But there are two problems in controlling 
the money supply. The first comes from the fact that it is in part a 
d<-bit item for the monetary authorities (the monetary base), and in pert



107

determined by commercial banks (in the form of sight deposits). Nonethe­
less, it may be mssumed that the expansion of bank deposits can in prin­
ciple be controlled by the monetary authorities using conventional instru­
ments like reserve requirements and the rediscount rate, or unconventional 
ones like credit ceilings.

The second problem is that the monetary authorities do not really 
control the monetary base if they are at the same time setting the value 
of the exchange rate and, within the limits of existing rules of exchange 
control, guaranteeing convertibility Detween foreign and national curren­
cies. Thus an export operation with payment on sight, with a value of, 
for example, $10 million, would bring about simultaneously an increase by 
the same amount in the foreign exchange reserves of the monetary authori­
ties, and a corresponding rise of $Cr 10 billion in the money supply, in 
the form of the sight deposits of exporters in the Bank of Brazil, if the 
exchange rate on the United States dollar is set at $Cr 1,000.

If the monetary authorities cannot control the monetary base, they 
nonetheless can in principle control the credit they extend to domestic 
economic activities, or their domestic credit operations, as reflected in 
the simplified balance sheet below:

Balance sheet of the monetary authorities

Assets

Foreign net assets

Domestic assets (credit)
Government 
Private sector 
Banking sector 
Other

Thus, assuming the non-monetary liabilities constant, if domestic 
credit is under control the monetary base will only expand when there is 
an expansion of foreign currency reserves.* But if the reserves expand, 
this indicates that the external position of the country is improving, 
justifying therefore an increase in internal demand, and thus that, under 
those circumstances, an increase in the money supply should be allowed. 
In a similar fashion, if the external position of the country is deterio­
rating, foreign exchange reserves should fall. Under those circumstances, 
however, it is better to let the money supply contract to contain internal 
demand, since the latter would probably be excessive or there would not be 
a drain on foreign exchange reserves.

Liabilities

Non-monetary liabilities

Monetary base 
Cash
Commercial bank deposits 
Sight deposits

*Note however that the assumption that non-monetary liabilities are 
constant is justified for classical monetary authorities, but not in the 
case of Brazil. Here, these liabilities include a private sector dollar 
deposit amount higher than the value of the monetary base itself. Thus 
the base can expand or contract in a manner not entirely controllable by 
the monetary authorities, depending on variations in the public preference 
for holding deposits with the monetary authorities in dollars or in 
cruzeiros.
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Such i* the reasoning behind the monetary approach of the Fund to the 
balance of payments. It leada to the concluciou that the net domestic 
credit of the Monetary authorities is the Boat effective instruawnt for 
controlling internal demand in a Banner consistent with maintaining the 
equilibrium of the balance of payaenta.

The important point to emphasize is that in the vision of the Fund, 
once the domestic credit of the monetary authorities is brought under 
control, internal demand is under control. One could thus trace the steps 
as follows. First a framework is established which is believed to be 
feasible for the balance of payments of the country during the adjustment 
period. Thus the limit for the current account deficit is determined. 
Given an exogenous forecast for gross domestic product (GDP), it is then 
possible to set the magnitude to which aggregate internal demand should be 
limited. Then a forecast is made for the rate of inflation, which, in 
principle, should be declining, to guarantee the respectability of the 
programme. Thus the nominal value of internal demand is determined. Then 
one assumes a stable demand for money, thereby setting a quantity of money 
consistent with a given level of aggregate demand. Next, oi -* uses the 
existing relation between the monetary base and the money supply to esti­
mate by how much the base should expand. Finally, subtracting the esti­
mated variation of foreign exchange reserves, one obtains, on the basis of 
the balance sheet of the monetary authorities shown above, the limit which 
should be established for domestic credit.

An illustration of how this method is applied is in the second letter 
of intent submitted by the Government of Brazil to the Fund on 24 February 
1982. There it tos stated that: "The limits of domestic net assets of 
the monetary authorities (...) were reviewed in the light of the new and 
higher estimate of the inflation rate and of data currently available for 
31 December 1982. The domestic net assets, which on 31 December 1982 
totalled tCr 3,122 billion, will not exceed (...) $Cr 8,300 billion during 
the quarter ending 31 December 1983." In other words, an expansion of 
domestic credit amounting to 62 per cent over the course of the year was 
expected, for a projected inflation rate of 85-90 per cent, according to 
the prograamte. It should be noted that the monetary criteria were made 
considerably more stringent between the first and second letters, since 
the letter of 6 January 1982 provided for a domestic credit expansion of 
65.7 per cent, for a projected inflation of 70 per cent in 1983. This 
would imply only a 2.5 per cent contraction of credit in real terms. 
Already in the second letter, the projected contraction of real credit is 
13.6 per cent between December 1982 and December 1983.

Such a toughening of the monetary criteria illustrates the wuy in 
which the Fund intrudes into aspects of the Brazilian economy which do not 
fall within its jurisdiction. Especially after the devaluation of the 
cruzeiro in February 1982, it became clear that the inflation rate in 1983 
would be higher than in 1982. It seems hard for the Beard of the Fund to 
recognize that inflation is accelerating in a country under its direc­
tion. A response has come in the form of a monetary performance criterion 
much more rigorous than before, as an instrument with which to press for 
the adoption of unpopular measures, especially in the area of wage policy, 
which the Fund considers necessary in order to reduce the inflation rate.

The Fund recognizes the political character of the measures designed 
to reduce inflation in Brazil and avoids making public statements about
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them. However, it is not its responsibility to make judgements about the 
inflation rate in a country with balance-of-pay»ents problems. Once a 
country presents an adjustment prograsme consistent with an improvement in 
the balance of payments, the limits on domestic credit should, in the 
first place, be set in function of a realistic forecast of the inflation 
rate. They should then be reduced or raised during the course of the 
year, according to whether the observed rate of inflation is higher or 
lower than that projected in the programme.

The Fund, however, refuses to accept the idea that it is not within 
its jurisdiction to determine the inflation rate for a country. Thus it 
not only established, as the second target in the progranme for Brazil, a 
substantial decline in the rate of inflation, but also, even worse, dras­
tically stiffened its monetary terms when it observed that the inflation 
rate would not in fact go down in 1983.

The fiscal question

Finally the fiscal question must be considered. There is rotting in 
the logic of the monetary approach which justified special attention to 
government accounts. Through its experience with stabilization plans, 
however, the Fund reached the conclusion that there was no way for the 
monetary authorities to control the overall expansion of domestic credit 
unless there were parallel control over the credit which they extended to 
the Government. In what may have been only an innocent attempt to rein­
force the instruments for control over domestic credit, the Fund began to 
introduce into the performance criteria specific limits on credits con­
ceded to the Government by the monetary authorities. Those limits grad­
ually came to take on a life of their own, justified as a form of guaran­
teeing equal treatment for the private sector in stabilization pro­
grammes. It was also considered that if credit were controlled overall, 
but not that part of it directed to the Government, the whole weight of 
the cuts would fall on the private sector. It should be noted that, in 
taking such a position, the Fund was also entering an area outside its 
jurisdiction, namely the national criteria for division of available 
credit between the public and the private sectors of the economy.

then the ideological postulate of disciplining a Government emerges 
alongside the theoretical principle of controlling domestic credit, it is 
no longer enough to limit the access of the central Government to the 
credit of the monetary authorities; it is necessary to restrict the access 
of the entire public sector to any type of credit. In recent years a new 
element has therefore been introduced into the stabilization programmes of 
the Fund, namely, the public sector borrowing requirements (PSBR).

However the Fund has more difficulty dealing with this concept than 
with the domestic credit of the monetary authorities. That such a lack of 
experience can have harmful consequences is amply illustrated by the case 
of Brazil. At first sight, it is a matter of avoiding financial crowd­
ing -out, in other words, the expulsion of the private sector by the public 
sector in the domestic credit market. Presumably, once a limit is estab­
lished for the net domestic credit of the monetary authorities, the limit 
on borrowing by the public sector may be determined in some manner consis­
tent with the maintenance of constant rates of Interest in the domestic 
financial market. However, the Fund does not have a financial exercise to 
calculate the limit. The stabilization plans recently imposed by the Fuad
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in Latin America seem to suggest a rule of thumb whereby the PSBR is 
measured and then cut in half. Thus in Argentina, the PSBS was calculated 
at 14 per cent of GDP in 1982; the programme of the Fund required that it 
be reduced to 8 per cent in 1983. In Brazil, the calculations of the Fund 
pointed to a PSBR of 16.9 per cent of GDP in 1982; the programme required 
that the amount go down to 8.8 per cent in 1983. in Chile, the PSBR was 
estimated at 4 per cent of GDP in 1982; the plan of the Fund estimated a 
reduction to 2 per cent in 1983. In Mexico, the Fund demanded a reduction 
of the PSBR from 16.5 per cent if GDP in 1982 to 8.5 per cent in 1983. In 
the Dominican Republic, it was to go from 7 per cent of GDP in 1982 to 4 
per ce» n 1983 and 3 per cent in 1984.

The tendency of PSBR to be curtailed in the plans of the Fund is 
borne out by a more detailed analysis of the case of Brazil. In fact, the 
goal appears to be not to avoid crowding-out, but rather to practically 
eliminate the presence of the public sector in the domestic credit market, 
as indicated by the very small ratios of PSBR to GDP projected for the 
third year of the adjustment programmes throughout Latin America. It is 
not the purpose of this paper to pass judgement on whether or not that 
goal is a worthy objective. However, it must be emphasized that it is not 
the responsibility of the Fund to decide on such a domestic policy 
question.

Moreover, there is a need to consider the real, and not only the 
financial, consequences of the compression of PSBR. According tc an ex­
treme monetarist view, the consequences will be merely distributive - store 
private sector, less public sector - and not aggregative, since the level 
cf activity would be regulated by the money supply and not by PSBR. How­
ever, that position is certainly not justified by the Brazilian experi­
ence, where the fiscal variables appear to affect the level of aggregate 
demand independently of and in addition to the quantity of money.*

This is a serious problem because, at the level of the performance 
criteria, PSBR are set in nominal terms, and not as a proportion of the 
nominal GDP, which is the form in which it is generally presented. In the 
Brazilian case, one can divide the PSBR into two broad components con­
sisting of the operational public deficit plus nominal interest and mone­
tary correction of the public debt.**

Unfortunately, only the Fund and central bank technicians, together 
with economists of lending banks, have access to the accounts which make

*For example, in the econometric model for the Brazilian economy 
developed at the Catholic University of Rio de Janeiro by Eduardo Modiano, 
the elasticity of aggregate demand in relation to the money supply has the 
same value as it has in relation to government expenditure, with both 
being equal to 0.23.

**The reason for separating the nominal interest and the monetary 
correction of the debt from the operational deficit is that, in principle, 
they do not generate real demand for goods and services. They simply keep 
the real value of outstanding public debt constant, and hence should not 
affect the real income of the private sector.
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up PSBS. Brazilian economists, like the rest of the population, have 
totry to guess what is going on. Approximately one half of PSBR calcu­
lated by the Fund seems to correspond to the operational public deficit 
and the other half to nominal interest and monetary correction of the 
public debt. In principle, the different components of PSBR grow with the 
level of prices. Specifically, unless there was a very accentuated 
de-indexation, in 1983 the sum of nominal interest with the monetary cor­
rection of the public debt should have reached a value equal to at least 
twice its 1982 value. Nonetheless, the Fund determined, and in February 
1983 the Government of Brazil signed a commitment, that in 1983 PSBR Would 
have almost the same value as in 1982 in nominal terms, which meant that 
the operational public deficit had to be reduced to zero or even a nega­
tive amount (in other words, it had to become a surplus). An amount of 
demand corresponding to approximately 8.3 per cent of GDP (the value of 
the operational public deficit in 1982, according to the Fund) would 
therefore be removed from the flow of income. It is not difficult to un­
derstand what such a fiscal contraction would mean in terms of the reduc­
tion of the level of activity and employment.

Implementation of the decision of February 1983 would have brought a 
major recession to the Brazilian economy. On the other hand, it is clear 
that such a recession could not be avoided merely by making marginal ad­
justments to the letter of intent. Unfortunately, alternatives which 
would allow an effective recovery of the economy were not under conside­
ration in the round of negotiations under way between Brazil, the banks, 
and the Fund when this paper was prepared.

Suwsarv

The main points presented in this paper may be sunned up as follows:

(a) The Fund has to safeguard its endowment and its image in the 
eyes of the international financial community. It therefore prescribes an 
improvement in the trade balance as a fundamental objective of its adjust­
ment programme;

(b) The rules of the game of the current international economic 
order are assymetrical, in that an adjustoient policy is required of the 
debtor countries, while the surplus countries may remain indifferent to 
their current account balances;

(c) The current international economic order not only requires that 
adjustments be made exclusively by debtor countries, but also forces those 
countries to adjust too rapidly. In other words, it does not provide 
those countries with enough compensatory financing to give them time to 
make their exports grow and their imports decrease, in a manner compatible 
with the maintenance of internal employment levels;

(d) In the case of Brazil, if it had been possible to maintain the 
employment level, the adjustment for the 1983 trade balance would have 
required a reduction of internal demand by $3.2 billion, in other words, a 
reduction of not store than 1.6 per cent in relation to values reached in 
1982;

(e) If, however, the adjustment had been accomplished exclusively 
through recession, GDP would have had to fall by almost 3 per cent and 
domestic expenditure by 6.5 per cent;
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(f) In relation to such an excessive burden, criticism should not be 
directed at the Fund alone, except in so far as it is one of the principal 
agents of an international economic order which does not possess the 
appropriate mechanisms to avoid having the adjustment by debtor countries 
accomplished through a brutal contraction of their domestic income;

(g) The Fund should be criticized for the fact that its working 
methodology induces the debtor country to provoke a recession, even when 
this is not necessary for the desired improvement in the balance of pay­
ments. The reason is the Fund takes as the point of departure for its 
analysis the idea that if a country has a balance of payments problem, it 
is because it is spending beyond its means, in other words, it has an in­
ternal demand which exceeds the locally avcilable resources;

(h) It is easy to imagine more than one situation in which such an 
essumption is invalid. For example, the aggravation of the world reces­
sion in 1982 clearly restricted Biazilian exports. As a consequence, the 
country experienced more unemployment and more external imbalance. Simi­
larly, during the 1950s, exported goods often became uncompetitive because 
the exchange rate devaluations did not keep up with the rise in domestic 
costs. A reduction in exports forced the idleness of domestic resources, 
even though the reduction was due to a problem of internal price policy 
and not a lack of external demand;

(i) The inflexibility of the Fund in this regard is, however, log­
ical if the only objective of the programme is to improve the trade 
balance. Because it will always be true that a contraction of internal 
demand is conducive to an improvement in the trade balance;

(j) Its monetary approach to the balance of payments laads the Fund 
to the conclusion that the net domestic credit of the sionetary authorities 
is the most effective instrument for controlling internal demand in a 
manner consistent with the maintenance of balance of payments equilibrium;

(k) The Fund should not be criticized only because it assumes that a 
balance of payments problem is always associated with an excess of in­
ternal demand. There are two further problems. First, its theoretical 
perspective is exclusively monetarist and fails to consider the recessive 
potential of a purely fiscal contraction. In addition, the Fund consist­
ently tends to underestimate the projections for the inflation rate during 
the adjustment period, apparently as a way of putting pressure on the 
country to adopt the unpopular measures that the Fund considers necessary 
to achieve an effective reduction in inflation;

(l) The policy of the Fund is amply illustrated in the programme for 
Brazil. In it, the Fund insisted on a massive reduction of the public 
sector deficit, while, at least within the framework of the first letter 
of intent, it agreed with monetary goals which would be only moderately 
contractionist if the inflation projections proved at all realistic;

(m) In the case of Brazil, the monetary criteria were considerably 
toughened between the first and second letters of intent, in response to 
the acceleration of inflation at the end of 1982 and the beginning of 
1983. Such a step illustrates the intrusive behaviour of the Fund with 
regard to aspects of the Brazilian economy which are not within its juris­
diction. The Fund has no mandate to block access by a country to its re­
sources because inflation in that country has accelerated;
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(n) Nothing in the logic of the monetary approach entitles the Fund 
to pay special attention to government accounts. However, in view of the 
current prominence of the concepts of crowding-out and the magic of the 
marketplace, the Fund has incorporated PSBR into the performance criteria 
demanded of a country, at the same level of importance as the traditional 
limits on the domestic credit of the swnetary authorities;

(o) As opposed to domestic credit, the limits of which are estab­
lished by means of a technically solid financial exercise, PSBR limits 
appear to be established in a completely ad hoc manner by the Fund. Five 
stabilization plans recently imposed in Latin America by the Fund suggest 
that it adopts a rule of thumb whereby it aeasures PSBR and then cuts it 
in half;

(p) The objective appears to be not to avoid financial crowding-out 
of the private sector, as is commonly claimed, but to practically elimin­
ate the presence of the public sector in the internal credit market. How­
ever, it was not decided at the Bretton Woods Conference that the Fund 
should assume such a role;

(q) Independently of this ideological aspect, the Fund does not seem 
to take into account the real consequences of curtailing PSBR. This was a 
very serious problem in the case of Brazil, since the Fund demanded a re­
duction of the ratio of the public sector deficit to GDP by 8.5 per cent 
between 1982 and 1983. It is not difficult to understand what a fiscal 
contraction of that size would mean in terms of reducing the level of 
activity and employment in the Brazilian economy.
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THE EMERGENCE OF MILITARY INDUSTRIES IN THE SOUTH: 
LONGER-TERM IMPLICATIONS

Miguel S. Wionczek*

A recent study of the global patterns of and the prospects for mili­
tary spending by a group of researchers headed by Wassily Leontief, one of 
the fathers of econometrics and Nobel Prize winner in 1973, ends to the 
effect that:

"If all regions of the world were to reduce their military purchases 
and if moreover the rich regions transfer part of the resulting 
"savings” to the poorest of the less developed regions in the form 
of developmental assistance, this transfer of income would result in 
increased world-wide levels of production, trade and consumption.” 1/

The same study, however, warns:

"But even with a massive rise of economic aid as well as the reduc­
tion in their own military spending, the "gap” in economic well­
being between the recipient regions and the others wocld be barely 
narrowed. Only if the transfers of resources just described are 
accompanied by changes in the structures [italics in the text] of 
the poor economies might the economic prospects for the future of 
the poor less-developed regions appear less gloomy." 1/

These quotations sum up the findings of the growing literature on 
the economics of disarmament, i.e., the reconversion of military expendi­
tures to peaceful uses, a subject that has ¿tcracted lately the attention 
of many international agencies and concerned political writers and social 
scientists. Unfortunately, these findings fall on the deaf ears of 
policy-makers in the real world not only in the industrialized North but 
also in many developing countries of the South. In the midst of the 
global economic crisis, comparable only with the depression of the 1930s, 
military spending represents one of the few dynamic sectors in both the 
North and South.

According to one of the most detailed surveys of the global expendi­
ture on arms and related equipment, world spending on these products rose 
some 10 per cent in real terms between 1981 and 1982, in spite of the fact 
that most countries suffered a sharp decline in national incóate as well as 
cuts in practically all public sectors, including social services. 2/

Paradoxically, the literature on the economics of the armaments race 
itself stays well behind that on the economics of disarmament. Moreover, 
little is known about the forceful entry inte conventional but techno­
logically highly sophisticated arms production and international arms 
trade by a group of the more developed of the developing countries, a 
group known in international economic parlance as the newly industrializ­

*E1 Colegio de Mexico, Mevico City.
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ing countries (NICs). Other developing countries are about to join this 
group.

This article is mainly concerned with the politics and economics of 
the emergence and the growth of military industries in the NICs. The 
sojrces of information are direct but reliable: the most prestigious 
newspapers and widely circulated journals of the industrialized coun­
tries. However, it is pertinent to mention that the scarcity of litera­
ture on the economics of the armaments race in the industrially advanced 
countries, and the absence of references to the armaments race in both the 
North and South in global surveys of the world economy, reflect the com­
bination of many factors. The key ones are as follows:

(a) The generally accepted view that the world-wide armaments race 
is mainly a political and technological phenomenon that exceeds the terms 
of reference of global, regional and national economic and industrial 
surveys ;

(b) The extremely high level of political sensitivity in many coun­
tries in respect to so-called national security matters, however defined, 
and the general belief that the armaments race is both inevitable and un­
controllable;

(c) The limited access by international economists to and the 
limited understanding of disaggregated information on armaments production 
and expenditure;

(d) The alleged difficulties of finding reliable quantitative data 
and the real difficulties of analysing national and regional policy-making 
processes with respect to the management of military industries, military 
technology transfers and the modes of domestic arms procurement and the 
international arms trade;

ie) The limited world-wide supply of highly-trained social scien­
tists with reasonably good technological backgrounds capable of treating 
the political, economic and technological aspects of the armaments race in 
ar inter-disciplinary fashion;

(f) The ascendancy in economics of "rococo" econometrics, i.e., 
superficially impressive quantitative theoretical model-building, divorced 
from political and institutional economics or, in other words, from real- 
life issues.*

The scarcity of knowledge of the recent emergence, functioning and 
international implications of military industries in some NICs, and even 
in the developing countries not in this category, cannot be fully 
explained by the above-mentioned factors. Some others must be added. 
First, NICs are far away from research centres on the economics of arma­
ments and disarmament, which are in the North and in the United Nations

*The terms "rococo” econometrics represents here the adaptation of 
the term "rococo" mathematics, coined by John von Neumann in the 1940s. 
Von Neumann used this adjective to describe sterile exercises in mathe­
matical analysis that added nothing new or relevant to the solution of 
important gaps in the science of mathematics.
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system. Secondly, they are recent entrants in the armaments race. 
Thirdly, their participation weight in global arms production, expenditure 
and international trade is still small. NICs participation in the 
transfer of arms to the South, which covers arms purchased abroad by the 
final consumer, military aid and the barter of arms for other goods and 
services, has been estimated at close to 4 per cent of global arms 
transfers in 1982. 3/

Since total arms transfers to the South in that year were estimated 
at $30,000* million, the conservative estimates of the South-South arms 
transfers are a minimum of $2,000 million. While relatively small, it is 
a not Insignificant figure under any circumstances. Moreover, although 
all NICs (except Mexico) and some other developing countries produce in­
creasingly sophisticated military equipment, the number of the countries 
that are at the same time arms producers and exporters does not yet exceed 
six to eight in the South.

*  A A *  A

Neither global nor country-by-country figures on military industrial 
production in the South and the intra-South arms transfers are available 
from such standard and largely reliable sources as the SIPRI Yearbooks .̂nd 
the annual surveys on world military and social expenditures, published by 
non-governmental research centres in the United States and the United 
Kingdom. 4/ These and other similar sources assume that the South con­
tinues to be the importer of military equipment produced in the indus­
trialized countries. For the first time some doubts in that respect arise 
albeit indirectly in the 1983 SIPRI Yearbook. 5/ Its analysis of the 
North-South arms trade notes that while the value of arms exports to 
developing countries during 1968-1972 was double that during 1963-1967 and 
doubled again in the period 1973-1977, during the period i978-1982 the 
increase was down to 30 per cent. According to the sasie source:

"The main reason for this flattening out is probably the world re­
cession, and the budget constraints it has brought about with it; 
there is also the possibility of a certain market saturation.”**

There is no doubt some truth in the SIPRI diagnosis of the reasons 
for a recent deceleration of military equipment purchases by the South 
from the North. Considering that the prices of siodern conventional 
weaponry are increasing steeply all the time, this deceleration seems a 
healthy trend. There is growing evidence, though not yet recorded and 
analysed, however, that in the current world crisis military equipswnt 
import substitution in the South is also taking place, and new producers 
from the NICs are entering the arms markets of the South. This is related 
to the so-called arms modernization and the patterns of military procure­
ment as well as to inflation. A recent survey of defense industries in 
the industrialized countries sums up this situation as follows:

"Defense costs are spiralling so high that even the world’s super­
powers and a few oil-ricb countries are investing in the qualitative 
improvement of weapons, rather than in larger inventories. Coun-

*A11 dollars are United States dollars.

**Prom the abbreviated version of the SIPRI 1983 Yearbook.
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trice ere spending more on defence, but in general are getting 
less for it, say the industry analysts." 6/

According to numerous and frequent articles and reports published 
during 1983 in such prestigious newspapers with world-wide coverage as The 
Mew York Times. Washington Post. The Wall Street Journal and the Financial 
Tinas. the list of the countries in the South that become both ailitary 
equipment producers and exporters to other parts of the South is 
increasing rapidly. 7/ Leaving aside Israel and South Africa, swntioned 
in these press reports as well although neither can be considered as a 
part of the South or a developing country, the list is headed by Brazil, 
Singapore, China, Democratic People's Republic of Korea and Republic of 
Korea.* The corresponding roster of buyers in the South of arms produced 
by the South is even larger. It includes Chile, Argentina (until the fall 
of 1983), Iran, Iraq, Thailand, Malaysia and Nigeria.*

In most cases, the South military equipment exporters and importers 
are extremely reluctant for security reasons to release any information on 
arms production and sales abroad. Nevertheless, Brazil and Singapore have 
been so successful in the past few years in challenging in the markets of 
the South the armasient industries of the North that a considerable amount 
of information on their military industry's domestic and external perfor­
mance is available. 8/

* * * * *

The current international literature on industrialization and eco­
nomic development correctly emphasizes a number of key factors that in­
dustrial and economic planners in NICs and other reasonably large develop­
ing countries must consider if their industrialization programmes are to 
succeed even partially.

First, no industrialization prograssne worthy of the name can be 
translated into reality in the absence of some sort of overall longer-term 
economic strategy. Secondly, the role of the State in industrialization 
processes in developing countries is of key importance. Thirdly, the con­
struction of haphazard industrial projects, however ambitious, unrelated 
to the available infrastructure and the existing stock of industries does 
not add up to industrialization. Fourthly, given the present speed of 
technological advancement no across-the-board industrialization is within 
the reach of even a country that is large and well-endowed in national 
resources. Fifthly, the choice of industries within a limited number of 
sectors must aim at the vertical integration of the industries in question 
in the longer-term. Sixthly, since no single industrialization model for 
all developing countries exists, the debates on whether industrialization 
should start from the bottom (heavy industries) or the top (light final- 
consumption goods industries) is a sterile exercise particularly in face 
of the need to use with reasonable efficiency the available industrial 
projects, however modest, through establishing all sorts of interlinkages 
and closing the inter- and intra-industrial gaps. Seventhly, the 
inflexible import substitution industrial strategy runs into serious 
difficulties even in the most advanced developing countries. Eighthly, 
the speed of industrialization depends to a great extent upon feur major

*In order of magnitude.
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factor*: constant expansion of the domestic market; access to export 
markets; technological capability and inflow of new technologies; end 
quality of local management skills in both the public and private sectors.

This brief list of major issues and factors involved in the indus­
trialization process gives an idea of how difficult its implementation is 
for most developing countries. The recent emergence and progress of 
military industries in the growing number of rfICs, and even in other 
developing countries, strongly suggests that while the task is difficult 
it is far from impossible. The world-wide arms industry is competitive 
and technologically highly dynamic; it involves not only the availability 
of highly skilled technical personnel, but also the ability for continuous 
learning by doing, control of the quality of the final product, the art of 
industrial stanagement and a knowledge of foreign markets.

In each of the arms exporting developing countries, the patterns of 
the development of the military industrial complex are virtually the 
same. Initially, arms are imported fully designed, produced and assesibled 
in the industrialized countries of the North. Next, the capacity for 
maintenance of military "consumer durables" of foreign origin is estab­
lished, most probably because of security considerations and a risk that 
the interruption at some point of the additional inflow of identical or 
similar military equipment may endanger national security requirements. 
The maintenance activities that provide the stimulus to technological 
training lead to the discovery that some parts of or accessories to 
foreign-produced (sometimes highly sophisticated) equipment might be pro­
duced at home at a much lower cost if only their quality could be con­
trolled. After copying foreign designs successfully, constructing proto­
types and testing them under local conditions, the same question arises 
that was posed two decades ago in the automobile and pharmaceutical indus­
tries in many developing countries: Why must certain military goods be 
fully assembled abroad? At this stage proposals are made to foreign 
Governments and arms producers to provide locally produced parts for 
foreign assembly units. Sometimes such proposals are presented as a con­
dition for future purchasing contracts. Next, interest is aroused in 
transferring some assembly activities to the arms-importing countries, 
whose information on international arms and technology markets and the 
negotiating capacity in new arms deals is surprisingly much better than in 
the non-military trade transactions.

All these activities involve a considerable degree of industrial 
organization and management, provided jointly in most cases by the local 
military establishments and private entrepreneurs. When the local pro­
duction of military goods under foreign licences or co-production arrange­
ments starts, little if anything is left to improvisation and random 
decision. Given the extremely high degree of the intra-military industry 
specialization on the world-wide scale, product lines are chosen according 
to well-defined domestic market needs, export prospects and technological 
capability. Consequently, the newly emerging military industries in the 
South are as reliable and business-like as the same industries in the 
North. Horeover, they are tough competitors not only in terms of quality 
but also in terms of prices. Brazil, China, the Republic of Korea and 
Singapore can undersell any long-established arms exporter from the North 
and tk;ir military industrial enterprises not only earn hard currencies 
but also make profits as well, with or without export subsidies.
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The described stage-by-stage expansion approach, adopted by the 
newly emerging military industries in tte South, it followed by other in­
dustrial branches related to social and not security needs at national and 
regional levels Mould without any doubt contribute considerably to the 
economic and social welfare of many developing countries. The success of 
these military industries strongly suggests that the obstacles to indus­
trialization in the South, except in the small countries extremely poor in 
natural and human i ‘sources, do cot reflect the state of nature but are 
man-made. If a developing country can produce in competition with the 
industrialized countries not only small mass consumption military 
hardware, such as light machine guns, but also armoured cars, tanks, 
cannons, land-to-air missiles and eventually military jet aircraft, it 
could easily produce a wide range of capital, intermediate and final con­
sumer goods for peaceful purposes. Paraphrasing the Leontief remarks with 
which this essay started, the world-wide reallocation or financial and 
physical resources from military spending to peaceful-oriented production 
mould result in increased global levels of production, trade and consump­
tion, but only if the subsequent transfer of resources to the developing 
countries were accompanied by changes in their structures. The success of 
the new military industries in the South is an example of a wrong solution 
to structural problems that offers an additional threat to world 
security. This example might, however, demonstrate to the South that its 
industrialization is not only possible but worth pursuing if directed 
towards socially positive objectives within the framework of South-South 
co-operation.
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